

The roles of cognitive biases, cravings, and inhibitory control in unhealthy beverage and food consumption

By

Joshua McGreen

Bachelor of Psychological Science (Hons)

Thesis Submitted to Flinders University for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

College of Education, Psychology and Social Work 27/11/2024

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	IV
DECLARATION	VI
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	VII
CHAPTER ONE: GENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
Chapter Overview	1
Soft Drink and Unhealthy Food Consumption, and Health Implications	1
Strategies for Reducing Soft Drink and Unhealthy Food Consumption	2
Craving	3
Cognitive Biases and Inhibitory Control	4
Cognitive Bias and Inhibitory Control Interventions	6
Aims and Overview of the Present Thesis	7
References	8
CHAPTER TWO: THE PREDICTIVE VALUE OF EVALUATIVE BIAS, ATTENTIONAL BIA APPROACH BIAS, AND SELF-REGULATORY CONTROL IN SOFT DRINK CONSUMPTION	S, ON . 19
Abstract	19
Introduction	19
The Current Study	22
Method	22
Participants	22
Materials	22
Procedure	27
Results	27
Data Preparation	27
Relationships between Cognitive Biases and Amount of Soft Drink Consumed and Soft Choice	Drink 28
Relationships between Self-Regulatory Control and Amount of Soft Drink Consumed an Drink Choice	id Soft 28
Interactions between Cognitive Biases and Self-Regulatory Control	29
Discussion	29
References	35
LINKING CHAPTER: CHAPTER THREE	45
References	45
CHAPTER THREE: BEYOND THIRST: CRAVINGS FOR NON-ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES	3 48
Abstract	48
Introduction	48
Method	50
Participants	50
Measures	50

Procedure	51
Results	51
Sample Characteristics	51
Craving Characteristics	51
Comparison Between Main Beverages	
Craving Triggers	
Relationship Between Craving Intensity and Beverage Consumption Outcomes	53
Number of Cravings as a Predictor of Total Beverage Consumption	53
Discussion	54
References	
LINKING CHAPTER: CHAPTERS FOUR AND FIVE	75
References	76
CHAPTER FOUR: THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN INHIBITORY CONTROL AND FOO CONSUMPTION OR CHOICE: A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW AND META-ANALYSIS	D 78
Abstract	78
Introduction	78
Method	
Search Strategy	
Eligibility Criteria	
Information extracted	
Data Coding	
Quality Assessment	
Statistical Analyses	
Results	
Study Selection	
Study Characteristics	
Overall Relationship between Inhibitory Control and Food Consumption	
Task Type (Go/No-Go versus Stop-Signal) and the Relationship between Inhibitory C and Food Consumption	ontrol 88
Moderator Analyses for the Relationship between Inhibitory Control and Food Consur	nption 89
Quality Assessment	92
Discussion	93
References	97
CHAPTER FIVE: THE EFFECTIVENESS OF GO/NO-GO AND STOP-SIGNAL TRAINING REDUCING FOOD CONSUMPTION AND CHOICE: A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW AND MET ANALYSIS	G IN 「A- 126
Abstract	126
Introduction	126
Method	130
Search Strategy	130
Eligibility Criteria	131
Information Extracted	131

Data Coding	132
Quality Assessment	135
Statistical Analyses	136
Results	136
Study Selection	136
Study Characteristics	137
Overall Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal task Training Effect	141
Inhibitory Control Training Task (Go/No-Go versus Stop-Signal)	141
Moderator Analyses for the Go/No-Go Task Inhibitory Control Training Effect	142
Moderator Analyses for the Stop-Signal Task Inhibitory Control Training Effect	144
Quality Assessment	144
Discussion	144
References	149
LINKING CHAPTER: CHAPTER SIX	187
References	187
CHAPTER SIX: THE EFFECT OF COMBINED EVALUATIVE BIAS AND INHIBITORY	
CONTROL TRAINING ON SOFT DRINK CONSUMPTION	
Abstract	
Method	192
Participants	
Design	192
Measures	193
Procedure	196
Results	197
Data Preparation	197
Baseline Comparison Between Conditions	
The Impact of Training on Soft Drink Choice and Consumption	199
The Impact of Training on Evaluative Bias and Inhibitory Control	201
Discussion	
References	
CHAPTER SEVEN: GENERAL DISCUSSION	212
Chapter Overview	
Summary of Findings	
Theoretical and Practical Implications	
Strengths, Limitations, and Future Directions	
Conclusion	220
References	221

ABSTRACT

Excessive consumption of sugar-based soft drinks and unhealthy foods high in sugar, fat, and salt, has been recognized as a major public health concern and a significant factor contributing to the increasing prevalence of obesity globally. Current strategies to reduce soft drink consumption include soft drink taxation and promoting sugar-free alternatives. For unhealthy foods, public health initiatives have focused on their removal from environments such as schools, universities, and hospitals, as well as curbing the marketing of unhealthy foods, especially to children. However, these strategies have not been altogether successful. Notably, none of these strategies address the underlying mechanisms driving soft drink and unhealthy food consumption. Therefore, there is a need to explore alternative interventions that target such mechanisms, which may be more effective methods for reducing such consumption. Thus, the overarching aim of this thesis was to investigate the underlying mechanisms associated with soft drink and unhealthy food consumption and to assess the effectiveness of interventions targeting these mechanisms in reducing such consumption. Craving, the strong desire to consume a specific substance like drugs, alcohol, or food, was explored as one such mechanism. Furthermore, as dual-process models propose that behaviours are impacted by a combination of automatic (fast and unconscious) and controlled (slow and conscious) processes, cognitive biases and inhibitory (or self-regulatory) control were examined as potential predictors of appetitive consumption. Cognitive biases (automatic processing) refer to automatic inclinations that lead individuals to deviate from rational or objective thinking, whereas inhibitory control (controlled processing) refers to the ability to regulate behaviour or restrain impulsive actions. These mechanisms were the focus of investigation across a series of five studies.

Study 1 (Chapter 2), a cross-sectional study, investigated the roles of cognitive biases (evaluative, attentional, and approach biases) and inhibitory control in soft drink consumption. The results showed that evaluative bias, the automatic positive judgement of soft drinks, was the only cognitive bias associated with soft drink consumption. Lower inhibitory control was also associated with greater consumption, but only for men. Overall, Study 1 demonstrated that both automatic (evaluative bias) and controlled processes (inhibitory control) independently predict soft drink consumption.

Study 2 (Chapter 3), a second cross-sectional study, aimed to provide a thorough investigation of cravings for non-alcoholic beverages and their link to consumption. Participants reported cravings for a variety of non-alcoholic beverages, with coffee, soft drink, and water by far the most frequently craved. Unlike water cravings, which were primarily driven by thirst, coffee cravings were most often triggered by tiredness, while soft drink cravings were predominantly driven by external environmental cues. Across all beverages, as well as individually for soft drinks, stronger cravings were associated with a higher likelihood of drinking and consuming more of the craved beverage. In addition, the number of cravings for coffee and soft drink each uniquely predicted how much of these beverages was drunk over the course of a week.

Study 3 (Chapter 4), a meta-analysis, sought to determine whether inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is associated with food consumption. Overall, there was a small association between inhibitory control and food choice or consumption. This association remained significant when inhibitory control was measured using the Stop-Signal Task. However, when measured with the Go/No-Go Task, this association was only significant in children and when food choice or consumption was measured objectively.

Study 4 (Chapter 5), a second meta-analysis, investigated how parameter differences in Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal inhibitory control interventions impact the effectiveness of such tasks in reducing food consumption. Overall, inhibitory control training was found to reduce food choices or consumption, but this effect was separately significant only for training protocols using the Go/No-Go Task. Among Go/No-Go protocols, a single training session led to greater reductions in food choices or consumption compared to multiple sessions. Furthermore, the effectiveness of Go/No-Go protocols in reducing food choices or consumption was found to be robust across various demographic groups.

Study 5 (Chapter 6), an experimental study, investigated the individual and combined effects of evaluative conditioning and Go/No-Go inhibitory control interventions in reducing soft drink choices and consumption. Neither intervention successfully altered its respective targeted mechanism (evaluative bias and motor responses to soft drink cues, respectively). Additionally, neither intervention, whether used alone or together, reduced soft drink choices or consumption. However, there was a trend (although not statistically significant) indicating that inhibitory control training may reduce soft drink choices among men. Thus, it was concluded that Go/No-Go inhibitory control training may be particularly effective for men in reducing soft drink choices or consumption.

Overall, the present thesis provides evidence for the relationships between underlying mechanisms and the consumption of soft drinks and unhealthy foods. Specifically, it identifies key targets for potentially reducing such consumption, namely evaluative bias towards soft drink cues, inhibitory control, and cravings for soft drinks. Thus, this thesis offers a valuable and unique contribution to understanding and potentially addressing a significant public health concern, namely soft drink and unhealthy food consumption.

v

DECLARATION

I certify that this thesis:

1. does not incorporate without acknowledgment any material previously submitted for a degree or diploma in any university

2. and the research within will not be submitted for any other future degree or diploma without the permission of Flinders University; and

3. to the best of my knowledge and belief, does not contain any material previously published or written by another person except where due reference is made in the text.

Signed.....Joshua McGreen....

Date......27/11/2024.....

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I'd like to express my immense gratitude to my family and friends for their support during my PhD journey.

A very big thank you to my supervisors, Eva Kemps and Marika Tiggemann, for their unwavering support and guidance, especially in motivating me when needed and providing invaluable guidance with effective research writing. Their mentorship has been instrumental in shaping my academic journey, and I am truly grateful for their dedication and encouragement.

I extend my gratitude to Sarah Hollitt for her insightful knowledge and assistance, especially with developing my lab-based study. I also want to thank Paul Douglas for his support in coding the experiments used in my studies. My appreciation also goes to the Flinders University librarians, Shannon Brown and Josephine McGill, for conducting a tutorial on developing search strategies for systematic literature reviews. Additionally, I am thankful to Paul Williamson for his statistical advice and guidance during challenging analyses. Their contributions have been invaluable to the success of my research endeavours.

Thank you to my lab partners, specifically Cherie, Enola, Indah, Max, and Ryan, for their continuous support and assistance with various aspects of my project and candidature.

Finally, I want to express my gratitude for the support provided from the Australian Government through the contribution of an Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship. Thank you to Flinders University for giving me the opportunity to undertake this PhD and for the provision of research and conference funding. Additionally, a heartfelt thank you goes out to the research participants who volunteered their time to take part in the studies presented in this thesis.

CHAPTER ONE: GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Chapter Overview

This opening chapter of the thesis aims to provide a comprehensive background to the overconsumption of soft drinks and unhealthy foods, along with associated health implications. It outlines general strategies that have been employed to tackle this overconsumption and discusses the existing literature on the underlying mechanisms that drive such consumption. Specifically, the chapter introduces craving, cognitive biases, and inhibitory control, as underlying mechanisms of appetitive consumption, and potential avenues for reducing consumption of soft drinks and unhealthy foods. It further introduces dual-process models, which propose that behaviour results from a combination of controlled and automatic processes. In addition, it summarizes the current literature on interventions targeting cognitive biases and inhibitory control within the appetitive consumption domain. Finally, the chapter concludes with the presentation of the overarching aim of the thesis and an overview of the subsequent chapters.

Soft Drink and Unhealthy Food Consumption, and Health Implications

Excessive consumption of sugar-based soft drinks, such as carbonated beverages like Coca-Cola, and unhealthy foods, particularly those rich in sugar, fat, and salt, has been identified as a significant contributor to the rising prevalence of obesity worldwide (Cecchini et al., 2010; Machado et al., 2020; Pan & Hu, 2011; World Health Organization, 2017). In the case of sugar-based soft drinks, which are high in added sugars, excess consumption is particularly problematic because these drinks provide no nutritional value (World Health Organization, 2017). This pattern of overconsumption of both unhealthy foods and sugar-based soft drinks has been linked to various adverse health outcomes, including diabetes (Bray & Popkin, 2013; Sami et al., 2017), hypertension (Margerison et al., 2020), cardiovascular diseases such as heart disease and stroke (Anand et al., 2015), dental problems like tooth decay (Mobley et al., 2009; Vartanian et al., 2007), and mental health issues like depression (Ljungberg et al., 2020).

The World Health Organization (2017) recommends restricting the consumption of sugar-based soft drinks and unhealthy foods, emphasizing that even a single can of Coca-Cola can exceed daily sugar intake recommendations. Despite these warnings, the global consumption of both soft drinks and unhealthy foods remains high. Statistics indicate that a considerable proportion of adults in countries like Australia and the United States regularly

consume soft drinks, with estimates ranging from 40 to 50 percent in Australia (Miller et al., 2019; Roy Morgan Research, 2015) and approximately half of adults in the United States drinking at least one glass daily (Gallup Poll, 2012). Additionally, it has been reported that in the United States, around half of adults' daily energy intake comes from unhealthy foods or beverages, among which soft drinks play a significant role (Dunford et al., 2022). Moreover, the consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages, including soft drinks, accounts for over 40% of the total sugar intake derived from unhealthy food or beverage sources (Dunford et al., 2022). Globally, sales of unhealthy foods are on the rise, including in countries like Australia (Machado et al., 2020). Consequently, exploring potential interventions aimed at reducing the consumption of unhealthy foods and soft drinks is a crucial area of research.

Strategies for Reducing Soft Drink and Unhealthy Food Consumption

Current strategies aimed at reducing the consumption of sugar-based soft drinks include implementing soft drink taxation and, more recently, promoting sugar-free alternatives (Khan et al., 2023). For unhealthy foods, public health initiatives have focused on removing such foods from settings such as schools (Jacob et al., 2021), universities (Howse et al., 2017; Shi et al., 2018), and hospitals (Tinney et al., 2022), and reducing marketing of unhealthy foods to children (Dillman et al., 2023; World Health Organization, 2010).

None of these strategies, however, focus on the underlying mechanism that drives such intake. For example, while soft drink taxation has been implemented to curb such consumption, it may not effectively reduce overall sugar consumption because it does not directly address the underlying mechanisms that drive soft drink intake. Studies have indicated that reductions in soft drink consumption following taxation may be counteracted by increased consumption of other high-calorie beverages (Fletcher et al., 2010; Sacks et al., 2021). Moreover, recent advice from the World Health Organization (2023) cautions against replacing sugar with non-sugar sweeteners, commonly found in sugar-free soft drinks. This guidance is based on concerns that non-sugar sweeteners may not provide long-term benefits in reducing body fat and could potentially elevate the risk of developing type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular diseases, and mortality (World Health Organization, 2023). Hence, there is a need to explore alternative interventions that target the underlying mechanisms of soft drink and unhealthy food consumption to develop more effective strategies for reducing such intake.

Craving, defined as a strong desire to consume a specific substance like drugs, alcohol, or food (World Health Organization, 1993), has been investigated as one such mechanism underlying soft drink and unhealthy food consumption (Boswell & Kober, 2016; Falbe et al., 2019; Martin et al., 2008; May et al., 2004; Richard et al., 2017). Researchers have also investigated automatic (fast and unconscious) and controlled (slow and involving conscious decision-making) cognitive processes as potential predictors of both soft drink and unhealthy food consumption because dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004) posit that behaviours are influenced by a combination of automatic and controlled processes. In particular, investigation of automatic and controlled processes in the appetitive consumption domain has focused on cognitive biases and inhibitory (or self-regulatory) control as potential predictors of consumption (Ames et al., 2014; Appelhans et al., 2011; Carbine et al., 2017; de Bruijn et al., 2012; Larsen et al., 2012; Richetin et al., 2007; Shaw et al., 2016; Werthmann et al., 2011, 2014). A cognitive bias, a type of automatic processing, refers to an automatic tendency or inclination in human decision-making that can lead to inaccurate or suboptimal outcomes (MacLeod & Matthews, 2012; Tversky & Kahneman, 1974), whereas inhibitory control, a type of controlled processing, refers to the capacity to regulate behaviour or suppress behavioural impulses (Bari & Robbins, 2013; Houben et al., 2012).

Craving

Craving is a complex concept encompassing both physiological and psychological components (Meule, 2020). Physiologically, cravings may stem from factors such as nutritional deficiencies, dehydration, hormonal changes, or activation of reward-related brain areas (Alonso-Alonso et al., 2015; Chao et al., 2017; Morris et al., 2008; Popkin et al., 2010). Psychologically, they can be triggered by emotional states or environmental cues (May et al., 2012; Yau & Potenza, 2013). Theoretical models of craving, including the incentive-sensitization theory of addiction (Berridge & Robinson, 1995), the elaborated intrusion theory of desire (Kavanagh et al., 2005), and the cognitive processing model of craving (Tiffany, 1990; Tiffany & Conklin, 2000), all propose that cravings motivate consumption. This motivation has been supported by studies showing that cravings for food (Boswell & Kober, 2016; Martin et al., 2008; Richard et al., 2017), alcohol (Anton et al., 1995; Bottlender & Soyka, 2004; Fazzino et al., 2013; Flannery et al., 2003), and drugs (Galloway & Singleton, 2008; Hartz et al., 2001; Rohsenow et al., 2007) predict subsequent consumption or weight gain.

While cravings for non-alcoholic beverages, including sugar-based soft drinks, are less explored, preliminary evidence suggests that such cravings do occur (Falbe et al., 2019; May et al., 2004; Kemps & Tiggemann, 2009; Knäuper et al., 2011; Mills et al., 2016; May et al., 2004). In the case of soft drinks, this finding aligns with the suggestion that sugar, a primary ingredient in such beverages, may be addictive (Avena et al., 2008; Wiss et al., 2018). Importantly, craving is considered a modifiable predictor of consumption (Berridge & Robinson, 1995; Kavanagh et al., 2005; Tiffany, 1990; Tiffany & Conklin, 2000), suggesting that it could be a target for interventions aimed at reducing excessive intake of these beverages. However, the link between cravings for non-alcoholic beverages, including sugar-based soft drinks, and subsequent intake has yet to be systematically investigated. Thus, given the gap in the literature, the present thesis aimed to provide a comprehensive understanding of cravings for non-alcoholic beverages, including sugar-based soft drinks, and subsequent consumption.

Cognitive Biases and Inhibitory Control

One probable factor contributing to the rise in soft drink and unhealthy food consumption is the frequent exposure to such cues in the environment, as both soft drinks and unhealthy foods are heavily marketed (NCES, 2020; O'Dowd, 2017; UConn Rudd Center for Food Policy & Health, 2021) and are available 24/7. For example, research indicates that exposure to television advertising correlates with increased consumption of unhealthy foods (Kelly et al., 2016). Individual differences in responsiveness to these cues may be understood through dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), and the proposition that behaviour is governed by automatic (e.g., cognitive biases) and controlled (e.g., inhibitory control) processes. In the case of cognitive biases, three major sources have been identified: evaluative bias, attentional bias, and approach bias. Evaluative bias refers to the automatic inclination to positively judge stimuli or cues (Field et al., 2005). Attentional bias involves the automatic focus of attention on one cue over others (MacLeod & Mathews, 2012). Approach bias refers to the automatic tendency to move toward a specific cue (Wiers et al., 2013). As such, following dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), consumption is influenced by automatic processes (e.g., cognitive biases toward soft drink cues) and moderated by controlled processes (e.g., inhibitory control). Consequently, individuals exhibiting strong cognitive biases and/or low inhibitory control may be particularly susceptible to the effects of exposure to soft drink or unhealthy food cues.

The association between cognitive biases and appetitive consumption has been observed across various domains, including alcohol consumption (Cousijn et al., 2011) and drug use (Zhang et al., 2018). In the domain of unhealthy eating, evaluative, attentional, and approach biases towards food cues have each been linked to increased food consumption or choice (Brignell et al., 2009; de Bruijn et al., 2012; Richetin et al., 2007; Kemps & Tiggemann, 2015; Werthmann et al., 2011, 2014). Regarding soft drink consumption,

findings are limited to one study. In the sole study investigating the role of any cognitive bias in soft drink consumption, Shaw et al. (2016) reported that a more negative evaluative bias towards soft drink cues was associated with lower self-reported soft drink intake.

Likewise, the relationship between poorer inhibitory control and increased appetitive consumption has been observed in various domains, including unhealthy eating (Ames et al., 2014; Appelhans et al., 2011; Carbine et al., 2017; Guerrieri et al., 2007; He et al., 2014; Lavagnino et al., 2016; Lyu et al., 2017) and alcohol consumption (Jones et al., 2018; Weafer & Fillmore, 2008). However, while some studies have shown that individuals with poorer inhibitory control eat more unhealthy food, findings overall have been inconsistent, with other studies showing no such relationship (Aiello et al., 2018; Bennett & Blissett, 2019; Fonseca et al., 2020; Goldstein et al., 2014). Therefore, it is important to ascertain whether inhibitory control is indeed associated with food consumption. In this vein, the present thesis aimed to consolidate and analyse data from multiple studies to determine whether, and under which conditions, inhibitory control is associated with unhealthy food consumption.

In the case of soft drink consumption and inhibitory control, research that has focused specifically on soft drinks is again limited. In the only study investigating inhibitory control and soft drink consumption, Ames et al. (2014) found a relationship between lower inhibitory control and greater soft drink intake. Specifically, they observed that poorer inhibitory control was associated with increased self-reported consumption of sugarsweetened beverages, among men.

Overall, dual-process models suggest that behaviour is best predicted by a combination of automatic and controlled processes (Strack & Deutsch, 2004). In support, research has shown that a strong approach bias (an automatic process) combined with poor inhibitory control (a controlled process) predicts increased consumption of snack foods (Kakoschke et al., 2015) and future alcohol intake (Peeters et al., 2013). Additionally, strong attentional bias for food cues combined with poor inhibitory control has been shown to predict loss of control over eating (Van Malderen et al., 2020) and unhealthy food choices (Zhang et al., 2017). Therefore, heightened soft drink intake or choice may also occur when automatic processes are activated (potentially in response to environmental cues) and inhibitory control is diminished.

Given the limited research that has focused specifically on soft drinks, the present thesis aimed to provide a comprehensive investigation of the roles of evaluative bias, attentional bias, approach bias, and inhibitory control in soft drink consumption.

Cognitive Bias and Inhibitory Control Interventions

Importantly, cognitive biases have been identified as potentially modifiable (Jones & Sharpe, 2017; Martinelli et al., 2022; Masterton et al., 2021; Mehl et al., 2019), with Cognitive Bias Modification techniques aimed at directly altering cognitive processes such as evaluative, attentional, and approach biases. For example, evaluative conditioning, a type of Cognitive Bias Modification, targets evaluative bias and involves changing unconscious attitudes through repeated pairing of an object with positively or negatively valanced stimuli (Hofmann et al., 2010; Houben et al., 2010). In the case of inhibitory control, protocols are frequently termed motor response training, as they focus primarily on altering motor responses rather than directly modifying inhibitory control (Masterton et al., 2021). Inhibitory control training protocols involve repeatedly pairing stimuli with stop cues, and aim to establish automatic inhibition associations and diminish explicit evaluations of the paired stimuli (Veling et al., 2017). Based on dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), a change in unconscious attitude or inhibition will reduce consumption, as automatic processes, like evaluative bias, and controlled process, like inhibitory control, are posited to influence behaviour.

Recent studies have demonstrated that evaluative conditioning can effectively alter unconscious attitudes (Hofmann et al., 2010; Lebens et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2017). However, its effectiveness in reducing food consumption is not consistently supported (Bui & Fazio, 2016; Haynes et al., 2015; Hensels & Baines, 2016; Hofmann et al., 2010; Hollands et al., 2011; Lebens et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2017). Nonetheless, the sole study examining the impact of evaluative conditioning on soft drink intake found that this intervention led to a greater reduction in reported soft drink consumption compared to a control condition (Shaw et al., 2016). Moreover, Cognitive Bias Modification interventions targeting attentional bias and/or approach bias have been shown to strengthen avoidance tendencies away from unhealthy foods or cues (Kakoschke et al., 2018; Mehl et al., 2019; Navas et al., 2021; Yang et al., 2019) and reduce consumption or choice of unhealthy foods (Kakoschke et al., 2018; Navas et al., 2021; Yang et al., 2019). Nevertheless, it is worth noting that such findings are not consistent across studies (Masterton et al., 2021; Yang et al., 2019).

In addition, inhibitory control training protocols have demonstrated effectiveness in curbing unhealthy food consumption (Allom et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2016) and alcohol intake (Allom et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2016; Veling et al., 2017). Despite its efficacy in other domains, only one study has explored the effectiveness of inhibitory control training in reducing soft drink consumption, with no significant effect observed (Ames et al., 2016). However, participants who underwent inhibitory control training and also engaged in a sugar-

sweetened beverage implementation intention exercise structured as "If I see X, then I will resist it", made fewer unhealthy drink choices compared to those in other conditions (Ames et al., 2016).

Given the limited research that has focused specifically on soft drinks, the present thesis aimed to investigate the efficacy of Cognitive Bias Modification interventions targeting evaluative bias, attentional bias, approach bias, and/or inhibitory control in reducing soft drink consumption.

Aims and Overview of the Present Thesis

The overarching aim of the present thesis was to investigate the underlying mechanisms associated with soft drink and unhealthy food consumption, and to determine the effectiveness of interventions that target these mechanisms for reducing consumption. Each chapter in the thesis had its own specific aims, which were informed by the findings of previous chapters. In particular, Chapter 2 presents a cross-sectional study (Study 1) which investigated the roles of cognitive biases (evaluative, attentional, and approach biases) and inhibitory control in soft drink consumption. Chapter 3 presents a cross-sectional study (Study 2) which provides a comprehensive account of naturalistic cravings for non-alcoholic beverages and their link to naturalistic consumption. Chapter 4 presents the results of a meta-analysis (Study 3) which aimed to determine whether, and under which conditions, inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is associated with food consumption. Chapter 5 presents the results of a second meta-analysis (Study 4) which aimed to determine the effectiveness of Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal training in reducing food consumption. Chapter 6 presents an experimental study (Study 5) which investigated the individual and combined impact of evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training in reducing soft drink consumption. Finally, Chapter 7 provides a general discussion, bringing together all the findings from the conducted research. The chapter also identifies theoretical and practical implications, and limitations of the thesis findings, and offers recommendations for future research. Excluding Chapters 1 and 7, all chapters have been formatted as manuscripts for publication. Chapter 2 (Study 1), Chapter 4 (Study 3), and Chapter 5 (Study 4) have each been published in the journal Appetite, and Chapter 3 (Study 2) has been published in the journal *Eating Behaviors*. Consequently, there is some overlap in the Introduction and Method sections of some of the chapters.

References

- Aiello, M., Ambron, E., Situlin, R., Foroni, F., Biolo, G., & Rumiati, R. I. (2018). Body weight and its association with impulsivity in middle and old age individuals. *Brain* and Cognition, 123, 103–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandc.2018.03.006
- Ames, S. L., Kisbu-Sakarya, Y., Reynolds, K. D., Boyle, S., Cappelli, C., Cox, M. G., Dust,
 M., Grenard, J. L., Mackinnon, D. P., & Stacy, A. W. (2014). Inhibitory control effects in adolescent binge eating and consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages and snacks. *Appetite*, *81*, 180–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2014.06.013
- Ames, S. L., Wurpts, I. C., Pike, J. R., MacKinnon, D. P., Reynolds, K. R., & Stacy, A. W. (2016). Self-regulation interventions to reduce consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages in adolescents. *Appetite*, *105*, 652–662. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.06.036
- Anton, R. F., Moak, D. H., & Latham, P. (1995). The Obsessive Compulsive Drinking Scale: A self-rated instrument for the quantification of thoughts about alcohol and drinking behavior. *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, *19*(1), 92–99. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-0277.1995.tb01475.x
- Allom, V., Mullan, B., & Hagger, M. (2016). Does inhibitory control training improve health behaviour? A meta-analysis. *Health Psychology Review*, *10*(2), 168–186. https://doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2015.1051078
- Alonso-Alonso, M., Woods, S. C., Pelchat, M., Grigson, P. S., Stice, E., Farooqi, S., Khoo,
 C. S., Mattes, R. D., & Beauchamp, G. K. (2015). Food reward system: Current perspectives and future research needs. *Nutrition Reviews*, *73*(5), 296–307. https://doi.org/10.1093/nutrit/nuv002
- Anand, S. S., Hawkes, C., de Souza, R. J., Mente, A., Dehghan, M., Nugent, R., Zulyniak, M. A., Weis, T., Bernstein, A. M., Krauss, R. M., Kromhout, D., Jenkins, D., Malik, V., Martinez-Gonzalez, M. A., Mozaffarian, D., Yusuf, S., Willett, W. C., & Popkin, B. M. (2015). Food consumption and its impact on cardiovascular disease: Importance of solutions focused on the globalized food system: A report from the workshop convened by the world heart federation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *66*(14), 1590–1614. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2015.07.050
- Appelhans, B. M., Woolf, K., Pagoto, S. L., Schneider, K. L., Whited, M. C., & Liebman, R. (2011). Inhibiting food reward: delay discounting, food reward sensitivity, and palatable food intake in overweight and obese women. *Obesity*, *19*(11), 2175–2182. http://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2011.57
- Avena, N. M., Rada, P., & Hoebel, B. G. (2008). Evidence for sugar addiction: Behavioral and neurochemical effects of intermittent, excessive sugar intake. *Neuroscience and*

Biobehavioral Reviews, 32(1), 20–39.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2007.04.019

- Bari, A., & Robbins, T. W. (2013). Inhibition and impulsivity: Behavioral and neural basis of response control. *Progress in Neurobiology*, *108*, 44–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2013.06.005
- Bennett, C., & Blissett, J. (2019). Multiple measures of impulsivity, eating behaviours and adiposity in 7-11-year-olds. *Appetite*, 133, 217–222. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2018.11.002
- Berridge, K. C., & Robinson, T. E. (1995). The mind of an addicted brain: Neural sensitization of wanting versus liking. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 4(3), 71–76. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8721.ep10772316
- Boswell, R. G., & Kober, H. (2016). Food cue reactivity and craving predict eating and weight gain: A meta-analytic review. Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity, 17(2), 159–177. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12354
- Bottlender, M., & Soyka, M. (2004). Impact of craving on alcohol relapse during, and 12 months following, outpatient treatment. *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, 39(4), 357–361. https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agh073
- Bray, G. A., & Popkin, B. M. (2013). Beverages 10 years later. *Pediatric Obesity*, *8*, 242–248. http://doi.org/10.1111/j.2047-6310.2013.00171.x
- Brignell, C., Griffiths, T., Bradley, B. P., & Mogg, K. (2009). Attentional and approach biases for pictorial food cues. Influence of external eating. *Appetite*, 52(2), 299–306. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2008.10.007
- de Bruijn, G. J., Keer, M., Conner, M., & Rhodes, R. E. (2012). Using implicit associations towards fruit consumption to understand fruit consumption behaviour and habit strength relationships. *Journal of Health Psychology*, *17*(4), 479–489. https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105311421049
- Bui, E. T., & Fazio, R. H. (2016). Generalization of evaluative conditioning toward foods: Increasing sensitivity to health in eating intentions. *Health Psychology : Official journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association*, 35(8), 852–855. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000339
- Carbine, K. A., Christensen, E., LeCheminant, J. D., Bailey, B. W., Tucker, L. A., & Larson, M. J. (2017). Testing food-related inhibitory control to high- and low-calorie food stimuli: Electrophysiological responses to high-calorie food stimuli predict calorie and carbohydrate intake. *Psychophysiology*, *54*(7), 982–997. https://doi.org/10.1111/psyp.12860

Cecchini, M., Sassi, F., Lauer, J. A., Lee, Y. Y., Guajardo-Barron, V., & Chisholm, D.

(2010). Tackling of unhealthy diets, physical inactivity, and obesity: Health effects and cost-effectiveness. *Lancet (London, England)*, *376*(9754), 1775–1784. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61514-0

- Chao, A. M., Jastreboff, A. M., White, M. A., Grilo, C. M., & Sinha, R. (2017). Stress, cortisol, and other appetite-related hormones: Prospective prediction of 6-month changes in food cravings and weight. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)*, 25(4), 713–720. https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.21790
- Cousijn, J., Goudriaan, A., & Wiers, R. (2011). Reaching out towards cannabis: approach-bias in heavy cannabis users predicts changes in cannabis use. *Addiction*, *106*(9), 1667–1674. http://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2011.03475.x
- Dillman Carpentier, F. R., Stoltze, F. M., & Popkin, B. M. (2023). Comprehensive mandatory policies are needed to fully protect all children from unhealthy food marketing. *PLoS Medicine*, *20*(9), e1004291. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1004291
- Dunford, E. K., Popkin, B., & Ng, S. W. (2022). Junk food intake among adults in the United States. *The Journal of Nutrition*, *152*(2), 492–500. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab205
- Falbe, J., Thompson, H. R., Patel, A., & Madsen, K. A. (2019). Potentially addictive properties of sugar-sweetened beverages among adolescents. *Appetite*, 133, 130– 137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2018.10.032
- Fazzino, T. L., Harder, V. S., Rose, G. L., & Helzer, J. E. (2013). A daily process examination of the bidirectional relationship between craving and alcohol consumption as measured via interactive voice response. *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, 37(12), 2161–2167. https://doi.org/10.1111/acer.12191
- Field, M., Mogg, K., & Bradley, B. (2005). Craving and cognitive biases for alcohol cues in social drinkers. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 40(6), 504–510. https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agh213
- Flannery, B. A., Poole, S. A., Gallop, R. J., & Volpicelli, J. R. (2003). Alcohol craving predicts drinking during treatment: An analysis of three assessment instruments. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, 64(1), 120–126. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsa.2003.64.120
- Fletcher, J., Frisvold, D., & Tefft, N. (2010). The effects of soft drink taxation on soft drink consumption and weight for children and adolescents. *Journal of Public Economics*, 94(11-12), 967–974. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1464542
- Fonseca, N., Molle, R. D., Costa, M. A., Gonçalves, F. G., Silva, A. C., Rodrigues, Y., Price, M., Silveira, P. P., & Manfro, G. G. (2020). Impulsivity influences food intake in women with generalized anxiety disorder. *Revista Brasileira De Psiquiatria (Sao Paulo, Brazil : 1999)*, 42(4), 382–388. https://doi.org/10.1590/1516-4446-2019-0556
- Galloway, G. P., & Singleton, E. G. (2008). How long does craving predict use of

Methamphetamine? Assessment of use one to seven weeks after the assessment of craving. *Substance Abuse: Research and Treatment*. https://doi.org/10.4137/SART.S775

- Gallup Poll. (2012, July). *Nearly Half of Americans Drink Soda Daily*. Retrieved from https://news.gallup.com/poll/156116/nearly-half-americans-drink-soda-daily.aspx
- Goldstein, S. P., Forman, E. M., Meiran, N., Herbert, J. D., Juarascio, A. S., & Butryn, M. L. (2014). The discrepancy between implicit and explicit attitudes in predicting disinhibited eating. *Eating Behaviors*, *15*(1), 164–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2013.10.021
- Guerrieri, R., Nederkoorn, C., Stankiewicz, K., Alberts, H., Geschwind, N., Martijn, C., & Jansen, A. (2007). The influence of trait and induced state impulsivity on food intake in normal-weight healthy women. *Appetite*, *49*(1), 66–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2006.11.008
- Hartz, D. T., Frederick-Osborne, S. L., & Galloway, G. P. (2001). Craving predicts use during treatment for methamphetamine dependence: A prospective, repeatedmeasures, within-subject analysis. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *63*(3), 269–276. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0376-8716(00)00217-9
- Haynes, A., Kemps, E., & Moffitt, R. (2015). The moderating role of state inhibitory control in the effect of evaluative conditioning on temptation and unhealthy snacking. *Physiology & Behavior*, *152*(Pt A), 135–142.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2015.09.020
- He, Q., Xiao, L., Xue, G., Wong, S., Ames, S. L., Schembre, S. M., & Bechara, A. (2014).
 Poor ability to resist tempting calorie rich food is linked to altered balance between neural systems involved in urge and self-control. *Nutrition Journal*, *13*, 92. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2891-13-92
- Hensels, I. S., & Baines, S. (2016). Changing 'gut feelings' about food: An evaluative conditioning effect on implicit food evaluations and food choice. *Learning and Motivation*, 55, 31–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lmot.2016.05.005
- Hofmann, W., De Houwer, J., Perugini, M., Baeyens, F., & Crombez, G. (2010). Evaluative conditioning in humans: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 136(3), 390–421. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018916
- Hollands, G. J., Prestwich, A., & Marteau, T. M. (2011). Using aversive images to enhance healthy food choices and implicit attitudes: An experimental test of evaluative conditioning. *Health Psychology : Official Journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association*, *30*(2), 195–203. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022261

- Houben, K., Schoenmakers, T. M., & Wiers, R. W. (2010). I didn't feel like drinking but I don't know why: The effects of evaluative conditioning on alcohol-related attitudes, craving and behavior. *Addictive Behaviors*, *35*(12), 1161–1163. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2010.08.012
- Houben, K., Havermans, R. C., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2012). Beer à no-go: learning to stop responding to alcohol cues reduces alcohol intake via reduced affective associations rather than increased response inhibition. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, *107*(7), 1280–1287. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03827.x
- Howse, E., Freeman, B., Wu, J. H. Y., & Rooney, K. (2017). 'The university should promote health, but not enforce it': Opinions and attitudes about the regulation of sugarsweetened beverages in a university setting. *BMC Public Health*, *18*(1), 76. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-017-4626-8
- Jacob, C. M., Hardy-Johnson, P. L., Inskip, H. M., Morris, T., Parsons, C. M., Barrett, M., Hanson, M., Woods-Townsend, K., & Baird, J. (2021). A systematic review and metaanalysis of school-based interventions with health education to reduce body mass index in adolescents aged 10 to 19 years. *The International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *18*(1), 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-020-01065-9
- Jones, A., Di Lemma, L. C., Robinson, E., Christiansen, P., Nolan, S., Tudur-Smith, C., & Field, M. (2016). Inhibitory control training for appetitive behaviour change: A metaanalytic investigation of mechanisms of action and moderators of effectiveness. *Appetite*, *97*, 16–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.11.013
- Jones, E. B., & Sharpe, L. (2017). Cognitive bias modification: A review of meta-analyses. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 223, 175–183. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2017.07.034
- Jones, A., Tiplady, B., Houben, K., Nederkoorn, C., & Field, M. (2018). Do daily fluctuations in inhibitory control predict alcohol consumption? An ecological momentary assessment study. *Psychopharmacology*, 235(5), 1487–1496. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-018-4860-5
- Kakoschke, N., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2015). Combined effects of cognitive bias for food cues and poor inhibitory control on unhealthy food intake. *Appetite*, *87*, 358-364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.01.004
- Kakoschke, N., Hawker, C., Castine, B., de Courten, B., & Verdejo-Garcia, A. (2018).
 Smartphone-based cognitive bias modification training improves healthy food choice in obesity: A pilot study. *European eating disorders review*: *The journal of the Eating Disorders Association*, *26*(5), 526–532. https://doi.org/10.1002/erv.2622

Kavanagh, D. J., Andrade, J., & May, J. (2005). Imaginary relish and exquisite torture: The

elaborated intrusion theory of desire. *Psychological Review*, *112*(2), 446–467. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.112.2.446

- Kelly, B., Freeman, B., King, L., Chapman, K., Baur, L. A., & Gill, T. (2016). Television advertising, not viewing, is associated with negative dietary patterns in children.
 Pediatric Obesity, *11*(2), 158–160. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijpo.12057
- Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2009). Competing visual and olfactory imagery tasks suppress craving for coffee. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, *17*(1), 43–50. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014962
- Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2015). Approach bias for food cues in obese individuals. Psychology & Health, 30(3), 370–380. https://doi.org/10.1080/08870446.2014.974605
- Khan, A., Evangelista, A. U., & Varua, M. E. (2023). Evaluating the impact of marketing interventions on sugar-free and sugar-sweetened soft drink sales and sugar purchases in a fast-food restaurant setting. *BMC Public Health*, *23*(1), 1578. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-023-16395-z
- Knäuper, B., Pillay, R., Lacaille, J., McCollam, A., & Kelso, E. (2011). Replacing craving imagery with alternative pleasant imagery reduces craving intensity. *Appetite*, *57*(1), 173–178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2011.04.021
- Larsen, H., Engels, R.C.M.E., Wiers, R.W., Granic, I. & Spijkerman, R. (2012). Implicit and explicit alcohol cognitions and observed alcohol consumption: three studies in (semi)naturalistic drinking settings. *Addiction*, *107*, 1420–1428. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03805.x
- Lavagnino, L., Arnone, D., Cao, B., Soares, J. C., & Selvaraj, S. (2016). Inhibitory control in obesity and binge eating disorder: A systematic review and meta-analysis of neurocognitive and neuroimaging studies. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 68, 714–726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.06.041
- Lebens, H., Roefs, A., Martijn, C., Houben, K., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2011). Making implicit measures of associations with snack foods more negative through evaluative conditioning. *Eating Behaviors*, *12*(4), 249–253. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2011.07.001
- Ljungberg, T., Bondza, E., & Lethin, C. (2020). Evidence of the importance of dietary habits regarding depressive symptoms and depression. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(5), 1616. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17051616

Lyu, Z., Zheng, P., Chen, H., & Jackson, T. (2017). Approach and inhibition responses to

external food cues among average-weight women who binge eat and weightmatched controls. *Appetite*, *108*, 367–374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.10.025

- Machado, P. P., Steele, E. M., Levy, R. B., da Costa Louzada, M. L., Rangan, A., Woods, J.,
 Gill, T., Scrinis, G., & Monteiro, C. A. (2020). Ultra-processed food consumption and obesity in the Australian adult population. *Nutrition & Diabetes*, *10*(1), 39. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41387-020-00141-0
- MacLeod, C., & Mathews, A. (2012). Cognitive bias modification approaches to anxiety. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 8, 189–217. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-032511-143052
- Margerison, C., Riddell, L. J., McNaughton, S. A., & Nowson, C. A. (2020). Associations between dietary patterns and blood pressure in a sample of Australian adults. *Nutrition Journal*, *19*(1), 5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12937-019-0519-2
- Martin, C. K., O'Neil, P. M., Tollefson, G., Greenway, F. L., & White, M. A. (2008). The association between food cravings and consumption of specific foods in a laboratory taste test. *Appetite*, *51*(2), 324–326. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2008.03.002
- Martinelli, A., Grüll, J., & Baum, C. (2022). Attention and interpretation cognitive bias change: A systematic review and meta-analysis of bias modification paradigms.
 Behaviour Research and Therapy, 157, 104180.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2022.104180
- Masterton, S., Hardman, C. A., Halford, J. C. G., & Jones, A. (2021). Examining cognitive bias modification interventions for reducing food value and choice: Two preregistered, online studies. *Appetite*, *159*, 105063. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2020.105063
- May, J., Andrade, J., Panabokke, N., & Kavanagh, D. (2004). Images of desire: Cognitive models of craving. *Memory (Hove, England)*, 12(4), 447–461. https://doi.org/10.1080/09658210444000061
- May, J., Andrade, J., Kavanagh, D., & Hetherington, M. (2012). Elaborated Intrusion Theory: A cognitive-emotional theory of food craving. *Current Obesity Reports*, 1(2), 114-121. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13679-012-0010-2
- Mehl, N., Morys, F., Villringer, A., & Horstmann, A. (2019). Unhealthy yet avoidable-how cognitive bias modification alters behavioral and brain responses to food cues in individuals with obesity. *Nutrients*, *11*(4), 874. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11040874
- Meule A. (2020). The psychology of food cravings: The role of food deprivation. *Current Nutrition Reports*, *9*(3), 251–257. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13668-020-00326-0
- Miller, C., Wakefield, M., Braunack-Mayer, A., Roder, D., O'Dea, K., Ettridge, K., & Dono, J. (2019). Who drinks sugar sweetened beverages and juice? An Australian population

study of behaviour, awareness and attitudes. *BMC Obesity*, *6*, 1. http://doi.org/10.1186/s40608-018-0224-2

- Mills, L., Boakes, R. A., & Colagiuri, B. (2016). Placebo caffeine reduces withdrawal in abstinent coffee drinkers. *Journal of Psychopharmacology (Oxford, England)*, *30*(4), 388–394. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269881116632374
- Mobley, C., Marshall, T. A., Milgrom, P., & Coldwell, S. E. (2009). The contribution of dietary factors to dental caries and disparities in caries. *Academic Pediatrics*, 9(6), 410–414. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acap.2009.09.008
- Morris, M. J., Na, E. S., & Johnson, A. K. (2008). Salt craving: The psychobiology of pathogenic sodium intake. *Physiology & Behavior*, *94*(5), 709–721. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2008.04.008
- Navas, J., García, A., & Vadillo, M. (2021). The evidential value of research on cognitive training to change food-related biases and unhealthy eating behavior: A systematic review and p-curve analysis. Obesity Reviews : An official Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity, 22. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.13338.
- NCES. (2020). Advertising spending of selected beverage brands in the United States in 2019. In Statista The Statistics Portal. Retrieved from https://www.statista.com/statistics/264985/ad-spend-of-selected-beverage-brands-in-the-us/
- O'Dowd A. (2017). Spending on junk food advertising is nearly 30 times what government spends on promoting healthy eating. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, *359*, j4677. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.j4677
- Pan, A., & Hu, F. (2011). Effects of carbohydrates on satiety: Differences between liquid and solid food. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care, 14*, 385–90. http://doi.org/10.1097/MCO.0b013e328346df36
- Peeters, M., Monshouwer, K., van de Schoot, R.A.G.J., Janssen, T., Vollebergh, W.A.M. & Wiers, R.W. (2013), Automatic processes and the drinking behavior in early adolescence: a prospective study. *Alcohol Clinical and Experimental Research*, *37*, 1737–1744. https://doi.org/10.1111/acer.12156
- Popkin, B. M., D'Anci, K. E., & Rosenberg, I. H. (2010). Water, hydration, and health. *Nutrition Reviews*, *68*(8), 439–458. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1753-4887.2010.00304.x
- Richard, A., Meule, A., Reichenberger, J., & Blechert, J. (2017). Food cravings in everyday life: An EMA study on snack-related thoughts, cravings, and consumption. *Appetite*, *113*, 215–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.02.037
- Richetin, J., Perugini, M., Prestwich, A., & O'Gorman, R. (2007). The IAT as a predictor of

food choice: the case of fruits versus snacks. *International Journal of Psychology*, *42*(3), 166–173. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207590601067078

- Rohsenow, D. J., Martin, R. A., Eaton, C. A., & Monti, P. M. (2007). Cocaine craving as a predictor of treatment attrition and outcomes after residential treatment for cocaine dependence. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs*, 68(5), 641–648. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2007.68.641
- Roy Morgan Research. (2015, March). *More young Australians drinking soft drinks*. Retrieved from http://www.roymorgan.com/findings/6098-more-young-australiansdrinking-soft-drinks-201502270132
- Sacks, G., Kwon, J., & Backholer, K. (2021). Do taxes on unhealthy foods and beverages influence food purchases?. *Current Nutrition Reports*, *10*(3), 179–187. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13668-021-00358-0
- Sami, W., Ansari, T., Butt, N. S., & Hamid, M. (2017). Effect of diet on type 2 diabetes mellitus: A review. *International Journal of Health Sciences*, *11*(2), 65–71.
- Shaw, J., Forman, E., Espel-Huynh, H., Butryn, M., Herbert, J., Lowe, M., & Nederkoorn,
 C. (2016). Can evaluative conditioning decrease soft drink consumption?. *Appetite*, *105*, 60–70. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.05.016
- Shi, Y., Wang, Q., Norman, C., Allman-Farinelli, M., & Colagiuri, S. (2018). It is time to make policy for healthier food environments in Australian universities. *Nutrients*, 10(12), 1909. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10121909
- Strack, F., & Deutsch, R. (2004). Reflective and impulsive determinants of social behavior. Personality and Social Psychology Review, 8, 220–247. http://doi.org/10.1207/s15327957pspr0803_1
- Tiffany S. T. (1990). A cognitive model of drug urges and drug-use behavior: role of automatic and nonautomatic processes. *Psychological Review*, *97*(2), 147–168. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295x.97.2.147
- Tiffany, S. T., & Conklin, C. A. (2000). A cognitive processing model of alcohol craving and compulsive alcohol use. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, *95*(8 Suppl 2), 145–153. https://doi.org/10.1080/09652140050111717
- Tinney, M., Rittinger, R., Tomlinson, K., Borg, D., Warzel, A., O'Sullivan, M., & Nyanhanda, T. (2022). Removal of sugar sweetened beverages from sale in a hospital setting-Consumer opinion and influence on purchasing behavior. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia : Official Journal of Australian Association of Health Promotion Professionals*, 33(3), 677–685. https://doi.org/10.1002/hpja.557
- Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1974). Judgment under uncertainty: Heuristics and biases. Science (New York, N.Y.), 185(4157), 1124–1131. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.185.4157.1124

University of Connecticut Rudd Center for Food Policy & Health. (2021). *Fast food FACTS* 2021. Retrieved from: https://uconnruddcenter.org/research/food-marketing/facts/

- Van Malderen, E., Goossens, L., Verbeken, S., & Kemps, E. (2020). Multi-method evidence for a dual-pathway perspective of self-regulation in loss of control over eating among adolescents. *Appetite*, 153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2020.104729
- Vartanian, L. R., Schwartz, M. B., & Brownell, K. D. (2007). Effects of soft drink consumption on nutrition and health: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *American Journal of Public Health*, *97*(4), 667–675. http://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2005.083782
- Veling, H., Lawrence, N. S., Chen, Z., van Koningsbruggen, G. M., & Holland, R. W. (2017). What is trained during food go/no-go training? A review focusing on mechanisms and a research agenda. *Current Addiction Reports*, 4(1), 35–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-017-0131-5
- Wang, Y., Wang, G., Zhang, D., Wang, L., Cui, X., Zhu, J., & Fang, Y. (2017). Learning to dislike chocolate: Conditioning Negative attitudes toward chocolate and its effect on chocolate consumption. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *8*, 1468. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01468
- Weafer, J., & Fillmore, M. T. (2008). Individual differences in acute alcohol impairment of inhibitory control predict ad libitum alcohol consumption. *Psychopharmacology*, 201(3), 315–324. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-008-1284-7
- Werthmann, J., Roefs, A., Nederkoorn, C., Mogg, K., Bradley, B. P., & Jansen, A. (2011).
 Can (not) take my eyes off it: attention bias for food in overweight participants.
 Health Psychology: Official Journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association, 30(5), 561–569. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0024291
- Werthmann, J., Renner, F., Roefs, A., Huibers, M. J., Plumanns, L., Krott, N., & Jansen, A. (2014). Looking at food in sad mood: do attention biases lead emotional eaters into overeating after a negative mood induction?. *Eating Behaviors*, *15*(2), 230–236. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2014.02.001
- Wiers, C. E., Kühn, S., Javadi, A. H., Korucuoglu, O., Wiers, R. W., Walter, H., & Bermpohl, F. (2013). Automatic approach bias towards smoking cues is present in smokers but not in ex-smokers. *Psychopharmacology*, 229, 187–197. http://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-013-3098-5
- Wiss, D. A., Avena, N., & Rada, P. (2018). Sugar addiction: From evolution to revolution. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 9, 545. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00545
- World Health Organization (1993). *ICD-10 classification of mental and behavioural dis*orders: Diagnostic criteria for research. Geneva, Switzerland: Author.
- World Health Organization (2010). Set of recommendations on the marketing of foods and

non-alcoholic beverages to children. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241500210

- World Health Organization. (2017). *Taxes on sugary drinks: Why do it?* Retrieved from http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/260253/WHO-NMH-PND-16.5Rev.1eng.pdf
- World Health Organization (2023). Use of non-sugar sweeteners: WHO guideline. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240073616
- Yang, Y., Shields, G. S., Wu, Q., Liu, Y., Chen, H., & Guo, C. (2019). Cognitive training on eating behaviour and weight loss: A meta-analysis and systematic review. *Obesity* reviews : An official journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity, 20(11), 1628–1641. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12916
- Yau, Y. H., & Potenza, M. N. (2013). Stress and eating behaviors. *Minerva Endocrinologica*, *38*(3), 255–267.
- Zhang, X., Chen, S., Chen, H., Gu, Y., & Xu, W. (2017). General and food-specific inhibitory control as moderators of the effects of the impulsive systems on food choices. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *8*, 802. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00802
- Zhang, M. W. B., Ying, J., Wing, T., Song, G., Fung, D. S. S., & Smith, H. E. (2018).
 Cognitive biases in cannabis, opioid, and stimulant disorders: a systematic review.
 Frontiers in Psychiatry, *9*, 376. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00376

CHAPTER TWO: THE PREDICTIVE VALUE OF EVALUATIVE BIAS, ATTENTIONAL BIAS, APPROACH BIAS, AND SELF-REGULATORY CONTROL IN SOFT DRINK CONSUMPTION

For the published version of this chapter, see:

McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2022). The predictive value of evaluative bias, attentional bias, approach bias, and self-regulatory control in soft drink consumption. *Appetite*, *168*, 105771. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2021.105771</u>

Abstract

Global consumption of soft drinks has increased rapidly over the past 50 years, making this a major public health problem. Guided by dual-process models, the present study aimed to provide a comprehensive investigation of the roles of cognitive biases (evaluative, attentional, and approach biases) and self-regulatory control in soft drink consumption and choice. Participants were 128 undergraduate students (17-25 years). They completed computer-based measures of the three biases (Implicit Association Task, Dot Probe Task, and Approach Avoidance Task) and self-regulatory control (Go/No-Go Task). Soft drink consumption and choice were measured using a taste test and a take home beverage choice task, respectively. Evaluative bias for soft drink cues was positively associated with the amount of soft drink consumed. Self-regulatory control was negatively correlated with amount of soft drink consumed, but only for men. There was no interaction between cognitive biases and self-regulatory control in predicting soft drink consumption or choice. Nonetheless, the results support the application of dual-process models to soft drink consumption in that automatic (evaluative bias) and controlled processes (self-regulatory control) each predicted amount of soft drink consumed, albeit independently and only for certain individuals. Future research should extend these findings to habitual soft drink consumers and to individuals who actively wish to limit their soft drink intake.

Keywords: evaluative bias, self-regulatory control, dual-process models, soft drink consumption, soft drink choice.

Introduction

Global consumption of soft drinks (carbonated non-alcoholic drinks containing sugar e.g., Coca-Cola, Fanta) has increased rapidly over the past 50 years (Basu et al., 2013; GBD 2016 Risk Factors Collaborators, 2017; Tahmassebi & BaniHani, 2020). Approximately

40–50 percent of adults in Australia consume at least one soft drink per week (Miller et al., 2019; Roy Morgan Research, 2015), while approximately 50 percent of adults in the United States drink at least one glass of soft drink per day (Gallup Poll, 2012). Young adults aged 17–25 years are the core consumers of soft drinks (Miller et al., 2019; Roy Morgan Research, 2015). The increased consumption of sugar in the form of soft drinks has become a major public health problem, contributing to excess weight gain (Pan & Hu, 2011), increased risk of dental caries (Vartanian et al., 2007), increased risk of diabetes (Bray & Popkin, 2013), and poor academic performance (Ickovics et al., 2014).

One strategy to curb the increase in soft drink consumption is a tax on soft drinks, which has been considered and/or introduced in several countries (Capacci et al., 2019). However, taxing soft drinks does not address the underlying mechanisms that drive soft drink consumption; nor does it empower individuals to regulate their own consumption behaviour. Moreover, a tax on soft drinks may not have the intended impact of reducing sugar consumption. Although soft drink taxation in some states in the US has led to moderate reductions in soft drink consumption, these have been shown to be offset by increased consumption of alternative high-calorie drinks (Fletcher et al., 2010). Therefore, investigating the mechanisms underlying soft drink consumption may point to other targets for more effective intervention.

One likely contributing factor to the increase in soft drink consumption is repeated exposure to soft drink cues. Soft drinks are now available/accessible 24/7 from supermarkets, petrol stations, convenience stores, and vending machines. Soft drinks are also heavily marketed. For example, in the United States alone, Coca-Cola Company spent more than 280 million dollars advertising Coca-Cola in 2019 (NCES, 2020).

There are likely to be individual differences in responsiveness to soft drink cues. These may be explained in terms of dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), which propose that behaviour is controlled by two types of processes: automatic and controlled processes (Strack & Deutsch, 2004). Automatic processes (e.g., cognitive biases) are unconscious, automatic, and fast, whereas controlled processes (e.g., self-regulatory control) are slow and reflective, involving conscious decision-making. Cognitive biases (an example of automatic processing) are systematic biases in thinking that occur in response to cues or environmental stimuli (MacLeod & Mathews, 2012). Three major sources of cognitive bias have been identified: evaluative bias refers to automatic positive judgement of stimuli/cues (Field et al., 2005); attentional bias to the automatic focus of attention to one cue over others (MacLeod & Mathews, 2012); and approach bias to the automatic tendency to move towards a particular cue (Wiers et al., 2013). On the other hand, self-regulatory (or

inhibitory) control, a type of controlled processing, refers to the ability to regulate behaviour or inhibit behavioural impulses in accordance with higher order goals (Houben et al., 2012). Consumption, then, is guided by automatic processes (e.g., cognitive biases for environmental cues) and regulated by controlled processes (e.g., self-regulatory control). Accordingly, individuals with strong cognitive biases and/or low self-regulatory control may be especially vulnerable to exposure to soft drink cues.

Relationships between cognitive biases and appetitive consumption have been demonstrated in domains such as unhealthy eating, alcohol consumption, and cannabis usage. For example, evaluative and attentional biases to food cues have each been shown to be associated with increased consumption and choice of food (de Bruijn et al., 2012; Richetin et al., 2007; Werthmann et al., 2011, 2014); and heavy cannabis users with strong approach biases are more likely to engage in increased cannabis usage (Cousijn et al., 2011). However, not all studies have consistently shown a relationship between cognitive biases for cues and appetitive consumption (Christiansen et al., 2015; Larsen et al., 2012). In the only study to investigate the role of any bias in soft drink consumption, Shaw et al. (2016) found that a more negative evaluative bias for soft drink cues was associated with less self-reported soft drink consumption.

Relationships between low self-regulatory control and increased appetitive consumption have also been demonstrated in a number of domains, such as unhealthy eating and alcohol consumption (Ames et al., 2014; Appelhans et al., 2011; Carbine et al., 2017; Jones et al., 2018; Weafer & Fillmore, 2008). In the only study to investigate the role of self-regulatory control in soft drink consumption, Ames et al. (2014) showed that low scores on a measure of general self-regulatory control were associated with greater selfreported consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages (including soft drinks and fruit juice) in men, but not in women.

Bringing these factors together, dual-process models further suggest that behaviour may be best predicted by a combination of automatic and controlled processes. In support, it has been shown that a strong approach bias coupled with low self-regulatory control predicts increased snack food consumption (Kakoschke et al., 2015) and future alcohol consumption (Peeters et al., 2013). Furthermore, the combination of a strong attentional bias for food cues and weaker self-regulatory control has been shown to predict loss of control over eating (Van Malderen et al., 2020) and food choice (Zhang et al., 2017). Therefore, increased soft drink intake or choice may occur when automatic processes (e.g., cognitive biases) are sensitized (in response to environmental cues) and self-regulatory control is low.

The Current Study

Thus, given the limited research on soft drinks, the present study aimed to provide a comprehensive investigation of the roles of evaluative, attentional, and approach biases for soft drink cues, as well as self-regulatory control, in the amount of soft drink consumed and soft drink choice using objective measures. Our main prediction was that:

- The three cognitive biases would each be positively correlated with the amount of soft drink consumed in a taste test and the likelihood of choosing a soft drink to take home, and that self-regulatory control would be negatively correlated.
- On the basis of dual-process models, we further predicted that each of the biases would interact with self-regulatory control such that individuals with strong cognitive biases coupled with low self-regulatory control would consume and choose the most soft drink.

Method

Participants

Participants were 128 undergraduate students at Flinders University, including volunteer first-year Psychology students (81 women and 38 men) who received course credit, and undergraduate students who were reimbursed \$20 for their participation (7 women and 2 men). Sample size was adequate to detect at least a moderate-sized effect with an alpha level of 0.05 and 90% power for all analyses (Faul et al., 2009). For correlational analyses, the minimum detectable effect was r = 0.18. For hierarchical linear regression with 5 control variables and 3 test variables, the minimum detectable effect for single variables was Cohen's $f^2 = 0.03$. The sample consisted of young adults ranging in age from 17 to 25 years (M = 19.77, SD = 1.99) because young adults are the core consumers of soft drinks (Miller et al., 2019; Roy Morgan Research, 2015). In addition, only participants who did not have any food or drink allergies or intolerances were included, as the study involved a taste test. Mean BMI of the sample was 24.28 kg/m^2 (SD = 5.97), indicating normal weight (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). Most participants reported consuming a soft drink every month (25.0%), followed by every fortnight (23.4%) and every week (18.8%). Mean liking of soft drinks was around the midpoint of the scale, as rated on a 100 mm visual analogue scale ranging from "not at all" to "very much" (M = 41.15, SD = 22.45). Current level of thirst, rated on a similar scale ranging from "not at all thirsty" to "extremely thirsty", was also around the midpoint of the scale (M = 48.08, SD = 19.45).

Materials

Cognitive Biases and Self-Regulatory Control Task Stimuli

The stimuli for the cognitive bias and self-regulatory control tasks were taken from a common set of 68 pictures of soft drinks and water (control). The soft drink pictures consisted of two broad categories of sugar-based soft drinks: Cola (e.g., Coca Cola, Pepsi) and lemon-based drinks (e.g., Solo, Schweppes Lemonade, Mountain Dew). These were used as they are the most popular sugar-based soft drinks in Australia (Roy Morgan Research, 2015). The water pictures comprised plain water (e.g., Mount Franklin, Evian, Aqua Pura), and sparkling water (e.g., Schweppes Soda Water, Mount Franklin Sparkling Water). Pictures of water were used for the comparison control condition because water is a healthy, sugar-free alternative to soft drinks. The soft drink and water pictures comprised bottled, canned, and in-glass variants of the drinks to reflect common real-world variations of each drink. The soft drink and water pictures were sourced from Google Images. All pictures were standardized to ensure they were visually similar, i.e., the same size (whilst maintaining the pictures' original aspect ratio) against a white background.

Evaluative Bias

Evaluative bias for soft drink cues was measured using a personalized, recoding free version of the Implicit Association Test (IAT-RF, Rothermund et al., 2009). The test used 10 soft drink pictures, 10 water pictures, 10 pictures with positive associations (e.g., a cute animal), and 10 pictures with negative associations (e.g., a dirty toilet). The positive and negative pictures were taken from the International Affective Picture System (IAPS) database (Lang et al., 2008).¹ Participants completed three blocks: (i) associated attribute discrimination (Block 1); (ii) target-concept discrimination (Block 2); and (iii) combined task (Block 3).

Blocks 1 and 2 each consisted of 40 trials, and Block 3 consisted of 80 trials. In each block, participants were instructed to categorize each picture as quickly as possible, according to the category labels displayed in the top left and top right hand corners of the computer screen. The location of the category labels was counterbalanced across participants. Each picture was presented in the centre of the computer screen and remained there until the participant responded. Participants responded using the "Z" key for left and the "/" key for right, labelled "L" and "R", respectively. Participants were instructed to focus on the centre of the screen. The inter-trial interval was 400 ms.

In Block 1, the category labels "I like" and "I dislike" were displayed in the top left and top right hand corners of the screen. Participants were instructed to categorize each of the pictures with positive or negative associations according to the categories labelled "I like" and "I dislike". Each picture was presented twice in a new random order for each participant,

with constraints such that: (i) the same picture was not repeated on consecutive trials; and(ii) the same response (left or right) occurred on no more than three consecutive trials.

In Block 2, the category labels "soft drink" and "water" were displayed in the top left and top right hand corners of the screen. However, the location of the category labels switched randomly between trials. Participants were instructed to categorize each of the beverage pictures according to whether it was a "soft drink" or "water". Category labels were displayed for 1500 ms before the picture was displayed and removed following the participant's response. Each picture was presented twice in a new random order for each participant, with the same constraints as for Block 1, but with the additional constraint that each picture had to be responded to once with the left ("L") key and once with the right ("R") key.

In Block 3, the category labels "I like", "I dislike", "soft drink", and "water" were displayed in the top left and top right hand corners of the screen. The location of the category labels "soft drink" and "water" switched randomly between trials, but the category labels "I like" and "I dislike" remained in a constant position. Therefore, for each trial, two category labels were displayed in each corner of the screen, with the "soft drink" and "water" category labels displayed underneath the "I like" and "I dislike" category labels. Half of the trials were congruent (i.e., "I like" and "soft drink" versus "I dislike" and "water"), and the other half were incongruent (i.e., "I like" and "water" versus "I dislike" and "soft drink"). Participants were instructed to category labels "soft drink" and "water". Category labels were displayed for 1500 ms before the picture was displayed and removed following the participant's response. Each picture was presented twice in a new random order for each participant, with the same constraints as for Block 2, but with the additional constraint that the congruent and incongruent trials were randomly intermixed throughout the block.

Evaluative bias was calculated using the D600 algorithm (Greenwald et al., 2003). The D600 score excludes response times greater than 10,000 ms as these are deemed delayed, as well as participants with more than 10% of trials faster than 300 ms as these responses are deemed anticipatory. The D600 score then adds an error penalty, such that response time for each error trial is computed as the mean response time in Block 3 plus an additional 600 ms (Greenwald et al., 2003). The difference in mean response time between the congruent and incongruent trials in Block 3 is then divided by the standard deviation for all trials. A positive score indicates a positive evaluative bias for soft drink cues. Split-half reliability for the IAT in the present study was acceptable, $r_{SB} = 0.67$.

Attentional Bias

Following Kakoschke et al. (2014), a soft drink specific version of the visual dot probe task was created to measure attentional bias for soft drink cues. The task used 20 soft drink pictures and 40 water pictures, such that there were 20 soft drink-water picture pairings (experimental) and 20 water-water picture pairings (neutral). The picture pairs were displayed on the computer screen such that one picture was presented on the left side of the screen and the other on the right side of the screen. The pictures were displayed 80 mm apart, such that each picture was 40 mm from the centre of the screen.

The task involved 12 practice trials and 160 test trials. The practice trials used "nondrink" picture pairs (e.g., duck-umbrella) derived from Kemps et al. (2014). The test trials consisted of 80 experimental trials (i.e., soft drink-water picture pairs) and 80 neutral trials (i.e., water-water picture pairs). All experimental and neutral pairs were presented 4 times, so all combinations of picture location and probe location were presented. Each trial consisted of the following sequential procedure: (i) a fixation cross was displayed in the centre of the computer screen for 500 ms; (ii) the picture pair was then displayed for 500 ms; (iii) a probe stimulus (i.e., a small black dot) appeared in the location of one of the pictures until the participant responded. Participants indicated, as quickly and accurately as possible, whether the probe stimulus replaced the left or right picture by pressing the associated key (i.e., "L" (*Z*) or "R" (*/*) on the computer keyboard). The inter-trial interval was 500 ms. Response time was measured in milliseconds. Attentional bias was measured as the difference in mean response time between the soft drink probe location trials and the water probe location trials, where a positive score indicates an attentional bias for soft drink cues. Split-half reliability for the visual dot probe task in the present study was low, $r_{SB} = 0.29$.

Approach Bias

The Approach Avoidance Task (AAT; Rinck & Becker, 2007) was used to measure approach bias for soft drink cues. The task used 20 soft drink pictures and 20 water pictures. Two versions of each picture were created: a landscape orientation and a portrait orientation version.

The task involved 12 practice trials and 80 test trials. The practice trials used neutral, "non-drink" pictures. All practice pictures were shown once, with half presented in portrait orientation and half in landscape orientation. Following the practice trials, there were 40 trials with soft drink pictures and 40 trials with water pictures. Participants responded to each picture using a computer joystick, by either pulling the joystick towards themselves or pushing the joystick away from themselves. Pulling the joystick caused the picture to become larger and appear "closer" (i.e., approach), whereas pushing the joystick caused the

picture to become smaller and appear "further away" (i.e., avoidance). Half of the participants responded to pictures in portrait orientation by pulling the joystick and to pictures in landscape orientation by pushing the joystick, and vice versa for the other half. Trials were presented in random order, with the constraints that: (i) the same picture was not repeated on consecutive trials; (ii) the same picture category (soft drink or water) occurred on no more than 3 consecutive trials; and (iii) the same response (push or pull) occurred on no more than 3 consecutive trials. Each picture was presented twice, such that every combination of picture and orientation was presented. Final response time for the pull and push responses was measured in milliseconds. Approach bias was measured as the difference in mean response time between trials that paired soft drink pictures with push responses and soft drink pictures with pull responses, where a positive score indicates an approach bias for soft drink cues. Split-half reliability for the AAT in the present study was low, $r_{SB} = 0.44$.

Self-Regulatory Control

A soft drink specific version of the Go/No-Go task (Houben & Jansen, 2011) was created to measure self-regulatory control. The task consisted of 8 practice trials and 168 test trials. The practice trials used 8 neutral, non-drink pictures. The test trials used 7 soft drink pictures and 7 water pictures. Participants were instructed to either press "the space bar" if they saw the "go" cue (the letter "p"), or do nothing if they saw the "no-go" cue (the letter "f"). The letters used to designate cues were counterbalanced across participants. The "go" and "no-go" cues were displayed randomly in one of four locations over the picture (i.e., top right, top left, bottom right, or bottom left). For each trial, the picture appeared in the centre of the screen (together with the "go" or "no-go" cue) for 1500 ms.

The practice trials presented each neutral picture once, with half presenting the letter "p" (once in each of the four locations) and half the letter "f" (once in each of the four locations). The test trials consisted of 112 "go" trials and 56 "no-go" trials, presented in random order. There were more "go" trials than "no-go" trials to increase the task difficulty and to ensure that the "no-go" trials tested self-regulatory control (Young et al., 2017). Each picture was presented 4 times in the "no-go" trials and 8 times in the "go" trials, such that every combination of cue, picture, and cue location was presented. Soft drink specific self-regulatory control was assessed by the number of commission errors for soft drink picture trials (i.e., participant pressed the space bar in response to a "no-go" cue). For ease of interpretation, commission errors were reverse scored, such that a higher number indicates a higher level of self-regulatory control. Split-half reliability for the Go/No-Go task in the present study was low, $r_{SB} = 0.37$.

Soft Drink Consumption

The amount of soft drink consumed was measured using a taste test, an established and validated measure of intake (Robinson et al., 2017). Participants were presented with four matching cups filled equally (each cup weighing 265 g) containing Coca Cola, Schweppes Lemonade, water, or sparkling water. The cups were presented to participants on a tray. The presentation of the drinks was counterbalanced across participants using a 4 × 4 Latin square. Participants were instructed to taste each of the drinks and rate them on several dimensions (e.g., sweetness). Participants were given 10 minutes to complete the task and told: (i) to taste and think about the drinks carefully; (ii) to drink as much of the drinks as needed to make their ratings as accurate as possible; (iii) that once their ratings were completed, they were free to go back and sample more of the drinks if they wanted, as any left-overs would be thrown away; and (iv) to not change their initial ratings. Following the taste test, each cup was weighed to the nearest gram, to determine the amount of each drink consumed relative to the baseline weight.

Soft Drink Choice

To assess soft drink choice, participants were given the opportunity to choose a bottled/canned drink to take home, as a token of appreciation for their participation, from a selection of 4 drinks: Coca Cola (can), Schweppes Lemonade (can), plain water (bottle), or sparkling water (can). Each of the drink options contained 250 mL. The drinks were presented on a tray. The choice of water or sparkling water was coded "0" (water), and Coca Cola or Schweppes Lemonade was coded "1" (soft drink).

Procedure

Participants were tested individually in a quiet room in the Food Laboratory at Flinders University. After providing written informed consent, participants provided background information and rated their current level of thirst. They then completed the Implicit Association Test, the Visual Dot Probe Task, the Approach Avoidance Task and the Go/No-Go Task, in counterbalanced order. Next, participants completed the taste test. The researcher then measured participants' height and weight to calculate body mass index (kg/m²). Lastly, participants chose a drink to take home with them.

Results

Data Preparation

As is standard practice for calculating attentional and approach bias scores, incorrect trials as well as response times 2.5 standard deviations above or below the mean were excluded. The percentage of attentional and approach bias trials excluded was 3.07% and 4.03%, respectively. Following the protocol for calculating the D600 algorithm (Greenwald et

al., 2003), evaluative bias data from one participant was excluded, as more than 10% of trials were faster than 300 ms.

Relationships between Cognitive Biases and Amount of Soft Drink Consumed and Soft Drink Choice

One-sample *t*-tests were used to investigate whether the sample as a whole showed evaluative, attentional, and approach biases for soft drink cues. Means are presented in Table 1. Approach bias for soft drink cues was significantly different from zero, t(127) = 2.58, p = .011, d = 0.23, whereas evaluative bias, t(126) = 1.98, p = .050, d = 0.18, and attentional bias, t(127) = 1.89, p = .061, d = 0.17, were in the positive direction but fell just short of statistical significance.

Correlational analyses were conducted to investigate the relationships between evaluative, attentional, and approach biases for soft drink cues, and the amount of soft drink consumed and soft drink choice. Correlation coefficients are shown in Table 2. Evaluative bias was positively correlated with the amount of soft drink consumed, r = 0.18, p = .044 (scatterplot in Figure 1), but not with soft drink choice. Attentional and approach biases were not significantly associated with either outcome variable.

Differences between men and women were also investigated post hoc because men consumed significantly more soft drink than women in the taste test, t(126) = 3.75, p < .001, d = 0.71 (see Table 1). Independent samples *t* tests showed that there were no significant differences between men and women on any of the biases (all *t*'s < 1.26, *p*'s > 0.211). Correlational analyses showed that attentional bias was negatively correlated with soft drink choice for men, r = -0.32, p = .045; all other correlations were not significant.

Relationships between Self-Regulatory Control and Amount of Soft Drink Consumed and Soft Drink Choice

The results of correlational analyses between self-regulatory control, as measured by number of commission errors, and the amount of soft drink consumed and soft drink choice are also presented in Table 2. It can be seen that for the sample as a whole, self-regulatory control was not significantly correlated with either outcome.

Self-regulatory control did not differ significantly between men and women, t(126) = 0.11, p = .913. However, self-regulatory control was negatively correlated with the amount of soft drink consumed in the taste test for men, r = -0.33, p = .036 (scatterplot in Figure 2), but clearly not for women, r = -0.04, p = .728. Self-regulatory control did not correlate with soft drink choice for either gender.
Interactions between Cognitive Biases and Self-Regulatory Control

A hierarchical linear regression was conducted to investigate the interactions between evaluative, attentional, and approach biases for soft drink cues and self-regulatory control, in predicting the amount of soft drink consumed. A parallel logistic regression was used to investigate the interactions in predicting soft drink choice. For both analyses, the predictor variables were mean centred, and interaction product terms were computed using mean centred variables to reduce the risk of multicollinearity. Three product terms were calculated, for each combination of evaluative, attentional, or approach bias, with selfregulatory control. For both analyses, evaluative bias, attentional bias, approach bias, selfregulatory control, and gender were entered in Step 1. The interaction product variables were then entered in Step 2.

The regression analyses showed that the product terms did not explain any significant additional variance over the main effects in either the amount of soft drink consumed, $R^2_{CHANGE} = 0.014$, $F_{CHANGE}(3, 118) = 0.65$, p = .583, or in soft drink choice, Nagelkerke $R^2_{CHANGE} = 0.024$, $\chi^2(3) = 2.36$, p = .501. Thus, there were no significant interactions between cognitive biases and self-regulatory control in predicting either outcome variable.

These analyses were repeated for men and women separately. For both men and women, there were no significant interactions between cognitive biases and self-regulatory control in the prediction of amount of soft drink consumed (men, $R^2_{CHANGE} = 0.078$, $F_{CHANGE}(3, 32) = 1.10$, p = .363; women, $R^2_{CHANGE} = 0.020$, $F_{CHANGE}(3, 79) = 0.56$, p = .644) or soft drink choice (men, Nagelkerke $R^2_{CHANGE} = 0.115$, $\chi^2(3) = 4.31$, p = .230; women, Nagelkerke $R^2_{CHANGE} = 0.025$, $\chi^2(3) = 1.74$, p = .629).

Discussion

The present study aimed to provide a comprehensive investigation of the roles of evaluative, attentional, and approach biases for soft drink cues, as well as self-regulatory control, in the amount of soft drink consumed and soft drink choice. For the sample as a whole, evaluative bias was associated with a greater amount of soft drink consumed in the taste test, but not with the likelihood of choosing a soft drink to take home. Neither attentional bias nor approach bias was associated with amount of soft drink consumed or the likelihood of choosing a soft drink. While self-regulatory control was not associated with the amount of soft drink consumed nor with the likelihood of choosing a soft drink for the total sample, for men, lower self-regulatory control was associated with greater consumption of soft drink in the taste test. There was no evidence to support any interaction between strong

biases for soft drink cues and low-self-regulatory control in predicting the amount of soft drink consumed or the likelihood of choosing a soft drink.

The sample as a whole showed an approach bias for soft drink cues, and trends towards significance for evaluative and attentional biases for such cues. Although the present study used a general sample with a wide range of soft drink consumers, participants were collectively susceptible to environmental exposure to soft drink cues. The results suggest that heavy soft drink marketing and repeated exposure to soft drinks and images of soft drinks in the environment may manifest in cognitive biases for young adults in general. Of course, it is likely that such biases would be stronger in habitual or heavy consumers of soft drink.

The finding that evaluative bias for soft drink cues was associated with the amount of soft drink consumed suggests that automatic positive evaluations of soft drink cues may be an important factor in soft drink consumption. This is consistent with findings in other domains, such as food and alcohol consumption (de Bruijn et al., 2012; Ostafin & Palfai, 2006). More importantly, it extends Shaw et al.'s (2016) finding that a more negative evaluative bias for soft drink cues was associated with less self-reported soft drink consumption by demonstrating a relationship between evaluative bias for soft drink cues may be related to soft drink consumption because soft drink cues, through learned association, become associated with the intrinsically rewarding aspect of soft drink consumption, i.e., sugar (Avena et al., 2008; Volkow et al., 2008; Volkow & Wise, 2005). Therefore, for individuals with automatic positive evaluations of soft drinks, exposure to soft drink cues may sensitize these evaluations, activate brain reward regions, and accordingly, increase the automatic desire for soft drink and ultimately, the amount of soft drink consumed.

In contrast, attentional and approach biases for soft drink cues did not predict the amount of soft drink consumed. These findings are not consistent with some previous studies on food consumption (de Bruijn et al., 2012; Richetin et al., 2007; Werthmann et al., 2011, 2014), but in line with Christiansen et al. (2015) who found that attentional bias was not associated with substance use. The difference in results between evaluative bias and attentional/approach biases for soft drink cues here may be explained by the nature of the different cognitive biases. Evaluative bias is an affective bias (involving automatic appraisal), whereas attentional bias and approach bias are cognitive and physical biases, respectively (Field et al., 2005; MacLeod & Mathews, 2012; Wiers et al., 2013). It may be that automatic affective responses such as evaluative bias play a relatively larger role in soft drink

consumption, compared to automatic cognitive (attentional bias) or physical (approach bias) responses because soft drinks are so heavily marketed. Soft drink marketing often associates soft drinks with positive emotions such as 'having fun with friends', 'being cool', or 'happiness' (Brownbill et al., 2018). More generally, according to cognitive models (Cisler & Koster, 2010), automatic evaluations occur before attentional or approach tendencies.

Although there was no association between self-regulatory control and the amount of soft drink consumed for the sample as a whole, low self-regulatory control was associated with consuming a greater amount of soft drink for men, but not for women. This gender difference parallels exactly that reported by Ames et al. (2014) for self-reported sugar-sweetened beverage consumption. The present study refines this to soft drinks in particular and extends the finding using an objective measure of consumption (taste test). Thus, preliminary evidence from two different studies with different samples and methodologies has shown that low self-regulatory control is related to men's, but not women's, consumption of soft drinks. Ames et al. (2014) explained their result by suggesting that gender differences in self-regulatory control and eating behaviour may translate to greater habitual responding to sugary foods/beverages in men, and hence more difficulty resisting such foods during no-go trials.

For the sample as a whole, none of the biases for soft drink cues or self-regulatory control were associated with the likelihood of choosing a soft drink to take home. It is possible that this results from the taste test occurring before the take home beverage choice task. Thus, any potential behavioural impulse or automatic desire for soft drink consumption elicited through exposure to the soft drink cues may have been satisfied when participants were given the opportunity to consume soft drink in the taste test. Future research might investigate the relationships between cognitive biases, self-regulatory control, and beverage choice in the absence of a preceding taste test.

One unexpected finding was that for men (but not women) attentional bias for soft drink cues was associated with an increased likelihood of choosing water to take home. There is no obvious explanation for this finding, given that men and women both chose water to take home at similar rates. It is possible that the men's choice was a reaction to them drinking considerably more soft drink than women in the taste test.

In contrast to prediction, there was no evidence to support the proposed interactions between strong biases for soft drink cues and low self-regulatory control in predicting soft drink consumption and choice. These findings do not support the aspect of dual-process models that proposes consumption is regulated by a combination of automatic and

controlled processes (Strack & Deutsch, 2004). Instead, the results suggest that evaluative bias for soft drink cues (an automatic process) and self-regulatory control (a controlled process), albeit for men only, may each be independently associated with amount of soft drink consumed. This is not consistent with some recent food and alcohol studies which showed that the combination of strong biases and low self-regulatory control predicted consumption or choice of food (Kakoschke et al., 2015; Peeters et al., 2013; Van Malderen et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2017).

The present findings for soft drinks are both similar and different from those generally obtained for food. Soft drinks may differ from food because soft drink consumption is much more discretionary (Vartanian et al., 2007). People need to eat, and even unhealthy food serves to satisfy hunger and supply some nutrients, whereas people do not need to ever drink soft drink. Accordingly, soft drink consumption may be driven less by homeostatic states such as thirst or hunger, but instead, more by individual differences in affective associations (evaluative bias). In addition, soft drinks and food are marketed differently. While soft drinks are often associated with positive emotions (Brownbill et al., 2018), food advertising tends to highlight aspects such as 'taste', 'convenience', or 'health' (Kim et al., 2009; Manganello et al., 2013; Tan et al., 2018). Furthermore, in contrast to many foods, the major component of soft drink is sugar which has been argued to be addictive (Avena et al., 2008; Wiss et al., 2018).

Overall, the present results have some practical implications. The results support the application of dual-process models to soft drink consumption in that automatic processes (evaluative bias) and controlled processes (self-regulatory control) each predicted the amount of soft drink consumed, albeit independently and only for certain individuals. Furthermore, the results suggest that cognitive biases for soft drink cues may be present within the general population and that exposure to soft drink cues in the environment may sensitize evaluative, attentional, and approach biases for soft drink cues. Future research should extend these findings obtained in a general sample to habitual soft drink consumers and those who are actively trying to limit their soft drink intake. If confirmed, the findings may point to evaluative bias for soft drink cues and self-regulatory control as potential targets for reducing soft drink consumption. Future research could then investigate the impact of reducing evaluative bias and/or strengthening self-regulatory control on problematic soft drink consumption.

As with all research, there are a number of limitations that need to be acknowledged. First, the study was powered to detect a moderate-sized effect for all analyses but not a small-sized effect (a sample size of 758 participants would have been needed). Relatedly,

the significant correlations were not sufficiently large to survive corrections for multiple testing. Second, the sample consisted of young adults who are the core consumers of soft drinks. However, children and older adults also drink soft drinks and so future research should investigate the roles of cognitive biases and self-regulatory control in the soft drink consumption of other demographic groups. Third, although the present study tested specific hypotheses, it was not pre-registered. Fourth, as is often found for cognitive bias and inhibitory control measures (e.g., Brown et al., 2014; Czapla et al., 2016; Kahveci et al., 2020; Rodebaugh et al., 2016), split-half reliability of the dot probe, approach avoidance and go/no-go tasks was low. Finally, we used the original dot probe task, which has been criticized for allowing participants to ignore the two stimuli and focus on the centre of the screen. Future research might employ the probe classification version of the task instead (Mogg & Bradley, 1999).

In conclusion, the present study found that evaluative bias for soft drink cues, but not attentional or approach bias, was associated with a greater amount of soft drink consumed in a taste test. For men, low self-regulatory control was also associated with a greater amount of soft drink consumed. However, in contrast to the predictions of dual-process models, there was no evidence of any interaction between strong biases for soft drink cues and low-self-regulatory control. Future research should investigate these processes in a sample of habitual soft drink consumers.

Role of funding source

This research was supported under the Australian Research Council's Discovery Project funding scheme (project number DP180100545). The funding source had no role in the study design, the collection, analysis or interpretation of the data, writing the manuscript, or the decision to submit the paper for publication.

Contributors

All authors contributed to the design of the study and writing the manuscript. Joshua McGreen was responsible for data collection, under supervision of Eva Kemps. Joshua McGreen conducted the statistical analyses and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All other authors edited subsequent drafts of the manuscript, and have approved the final manuscript.

Data and code availability

All data used in the study are available from the corresponding author who has full access to the data reported in the manuscript.

Ethical statement

The study protocol was approved by the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee. Participants gave informed consent before taking part.

Declaration of competing interest

None.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Paul Douglas for developing the software for the computerised administration of the IAT, dot probe, approach-avoidance and go/no-go tasks.

References

- Ames, S. L., Kisbu-Sakarya, Y., Reynolds, K. D., Boyle, S., Cappelli, C., Cox, M. G., Dust,
 M., Grenard, J. L., Mackinnon, D. P., & Stacy, A. W. (2014). Inhibitory control effects in adolescent binge eating and consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages and snacks. *Appetite*, *81*, 180–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2014.06.013
- Appelhans, B. M., Woolf, K., Pagoto, S. L., Schneider, K. L., Whited, M. C., & Liebman, R. (2011). Inhibiting food reward: delay discounting, food reward sensitivity, and palatable food intake in overweight and obese women. *Obesity, 19*(11), 2175–2182. http://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2011.57
- Avena, N. M., Rada, P., & Hoebel, B. G. (2008). Evidence for sugar addiction: behavioral and neurochemical effects of intermittent, excessive sugar intake. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 32(1), 20–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2007.04.019
- Basu, S., McKee, M., Galea, G., & Stuckler, D. (2013). Relationship of soft drink consumption to global overweight, obesity, and diabetes: a cross-national analysis of 75 countries. *American Journal of Public Health*, *103*(11), 2071–2077. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2012.300974
- Bray, G. A., & Popkin, B. M. (2013). Beverages 10 years later. *Pediatric Obesity*, *8*, 242–248. http://doi.org/10.1111/j.2047-6310.2013.00171.x
- Brownbill, A. L., Miller, C. L., & Braunack-Mayer, A. J. (2018). The marketing of sugarsweetened beverages to young people on Facebook. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, 42(4), 354–360. https://doi.org/10.1111/1753-6405.12801
- Brown, H. M., Eley, T. C., Broeren, S., Macleod, C., Rinck, M., Hadwin, J. A., & Lester, K.
 J. (2014). Psychometric properties of reaction time based experimental paradigms measuring anxiety-related information-processing biases in children. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 28(1), 97–107. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2013.11.004
- de Bruijn, G. J., Keer, M., Conner, M., & Rhodes, R. E. (2012). Using implicit associations towards fruit consumption to understand fruit consumption behaviour and habit strength relationships. *Journal of Health Psychology*, *17*(4), 479–489. https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105311421049
- Capacci, S., Allais, O., Bonnet, C., & Mazzocchi, M. (2019). The impact of the French soda tax on prices and purchases. an ex post evaluation. *PloS one*, *14*(10), e0223196. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0223196
- Carbine, K. A., Christensen, E., LeCheminant, J. D., Bailey, B. W., Tucker, L. A., & Larson,M. J. (2017). Testing food-related inhibitory control to high- and low-calorie foodstimuli: Electrophysiological responses to high-calorie food stimuli predict calorie and

carbohydrate intake. *Psychophysiology*, *54*(7), 982–997. https://doi.org/10.1111/psyp.12860

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). *About Adult BMI.* Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/healthyweight/assessing/bmi/adult_bmi/index.html
- Christiansen, P., Schoenmakers, T. M., & Field, M. (2015). Less than meets the eye: reappraising the clinical relevance of attentional bias in addiction. *Addictive Behaviors*, 44, 43–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2014.10.005
- Cisler, J. M., & Koster, E. H. (2010). Mechanisms of attentional biases towards threat in anxiety disorders: an integrative review. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 30(2), 203–216. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2009.11.003
- Cousijn, J., Goudriaan, A., & Wiers, R. (2011). Reaching out towards cannabis: approach-bias in heavy cannabis users predicts changes in cannabis use. *Addiction*, *106*(9), 1667–1674. http://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2011.03475.x
- Czapla, M., Vollstädt-Klein, S., Fauth-Bühler, M., Best, E., Fix, M., Mann, K., Herpertz, S.
 C., & Loeber, S. (2016). Response inhibition deficits: Reliability of alcohol-related assessment tasks. *Sucht: Zeitschrift für Wissenschaft und Praxis*, *62*(4), 203–215. https://doi.org/10.1024/0939-5911/a000431
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A. G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G*Power 3.1: tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41(4), 1149–1160. https://doi.org/10.3758/BRM.41.4.1149
- Field, M., Mogg, K., & Bradley, B. (2005). Craving and cognitive biases for alcohol cues in social drinkers. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 40(6), 504–510. https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agh213
- Fletcher, J., Frisvold, D., & Tefft, N. (2010). The effects of soft drink taxation on soft drink consumption and weight for children and adolescents. *Journal of Public Economics*, 94(11-12), 967–974. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1464542
- Gallup Poll. (2012, July). *Nearly Half of Americans Drink Soda Daily*. Retrieved from https://news.gallup.com/poll/156116/nearly-half-americans-drink-soda-daily.aspx
- GBD 2016 Risk Factors Collaborators (2017). Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 84 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet (London, England), 390*(10100), 1345–1422. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32366-8
- Greenwald, A. G, Nosek, B. A., & Banaji, M. R. (2003). Understanding and using the Implicit Association Test: I. An improved scoring algorithm. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85, 197–216. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.85.2.197

Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2011). Training inhibitory control. A recipe for resisting sweet temptations. *Appetite*, *56*, 345-349. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2010.12.017

- Houben, K., Havermans, R. C., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2012). Beer à no-go: learning to stop responding to alcohol cues reduces alcohol intake via reduced affective associations rather than increased response inhibition. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, 107(7), 1280–1287. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03827.x
- Ickovics, J. R., Carroll-Scott, A., Peters, S. M., Schwartz, M., Gilstad-Hayden, K., & McCaslin, C. (2014). Health and academic achievement: cumulative effects of health assets on standardized test scores among urban youth in the United States. *Journal of School Health*, *84*(1), 40–8. http://doi.org/10.1111/josh.12117
- Jones, A., Tiplady, B., Houben, K., Nederkoorn, C., & Field, M. (2018). Do daily fluctuations in inhibitory control predict alcohol consumption? An ecological momentary assessment study. *Psychopharmacology*, 235(5), 1487–1496. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-018-4860-5
- Kahveci, S., Meule, A., Lender, A., & Blechert, J. (2020). Food approach bias is moderated by the desire to eat specific foods. *Appetite*, *154*, 104758. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2020.104758
- Kakoschke, N., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2014). Attentional bias modification encourages healthy eating. *Eating Behaviors*, 15, 120–124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2013.11.001.
- Kakoschke, N., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2015). Combined effects of cognitive bias for food cues and poor inhibitory control on unhealthy food intake. *Appetite*, *87*, 358-364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.01.004
- Kemps, E., Tiggemann, M., Orr, J., & Grear, J. (2014). Attentional retraining can reduce chocolate consumption. *Journal of experimental psychology. Applied*, 20(1), 94–102. https://doi.org/10.1037/xap0000005
- Kim, K., Cheong, Y., & Zheng, L. (2009). The current practices in food advertising: The usage and effectiveness of different advertising claims. *International Journal of Advertising*, 28(3), 527-553, http://doi.org/10.2501/S0265048709200722
- Lang, P.J., Bradley, M.M., & Cuthbert, B.N. (2008). International affective picture system (IAPS): affective ratings of pictures and instruction manual. Technical Report A-8. University of Florida, Gainesville, FL.
- Larsen, H., Engels, R.C.M.E., Wiers, R.W., Granic, I. & Spijkerman, R. (2012). Implicit and explicit alcohol cognitions and observed alcohol consumption: three studies in (semi)naturalistic drinking settings. *Addiction*, *107*, 1420–1428. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03805.x
- MacLeod, C., & Mathews, A. (2012). Cognitive bias modification approaches to

anxiety. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *8*, 189–217. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-032511-143052

- Manganello, J., Clegg Smith, K., Sudakow, K., & Summers, A. (2013). A content analysis of food advertisements appearing in parenting magazines. *Public Health Nutrition, 16*(12), 2188-2196. doi:10.1017/S1368980012005216
- Miller, C., Wakefield, M., Braunack-Mayer, A., Roder, D., O'Dea, K., Ettridge, K., & Dono, J. (2019). Who drinks sugar sweetened beverages and juice? An Australian population study of behaviour, awareness and attitudes. *BMC Obesity*, *6*, 1. http://doi.org/10.1186/s40608-018-0224-2
- Mogg, K., & Bradley, B. P. (1999). Some methodological issues in assessing attentional biases for threatening faces in anxiety: a replication study using a modified version of the probe detection task. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *37*(6), 595–604. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0005-7967(98)00158-2
- NCES. (2020). Advertising spending of selected beverage brands in the United States in 2019. In Statista – The Statistics Portal. Retrieved from https://www.statista.com/statistics/264985/ad-spend-of-selected-beverage-brands-inthe-us/
- Ostafin, B. D., & Palfai, T. P. (2006). Compelled to consume: The Implicit Association Test and automatic alcohol motivation. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*, *20*(3), 322– 327. https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-164X.20.3.322
- Pan, A., & Hu, F. (2011). Effects of carbohydrates on satiety: differences between liquid and solid food. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care, 14*, 385–90. http://doi.org/10.1097/MCO.0b013e328346df36
- Peeters, M., Monshouwer, K., van de Schoot, R.A.G.J., Janssen, T., Vollebergh, W.A.M. & Wiers, R.W. (2013), Automatic processes and the drinking behavior in early adolescence: a prospective study. *Alcohol Clinical and Experimental Research*, *37*, 1737–1744. https://doi.org/10.1111/acer.12156
- Richetin, J., Perugini, M., Prestwich, A., & O'Gorman, R. (2007). The IAT as a predictor of food choice: the case of fruits versus snacks. *International Journal of Psychology*, 42(3), 166–173. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207590601067078
- Rinck, M., & Becker, E. (2007). Approach and avoidance in fear of spider. Journal of Behavior Therapy and Experimental Psychiatry, 38, 105–120. http://doi.org/20.10.1016/j.jbtep.2006.10.001
- Robinson, E., Haynes, A., Hardman, C. A., Kemps, E., Higgs, S., & Jones, A. (2017). The bogus taste test: validity as a measure of laboratory food intake. *Appetite*, *116*, 223–231. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.05.002
- Rodebaugh, T. L., Scullin, R. B., Langer, J. K., Dixon, D. J., Huppert, J. D., Bernstein, A.,

Zvielli, A., & Lenze, E. J. (2016). Unreliability as a threat to understanding psychopathology: The cautionary tale of attentional bias. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *125*(6), 840–851. https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000184

- Rothermund, K., Teige-Mocigemba, S., Gast, A., & Wentura, D. (2009). Minimizing the influence of recoding in the Implicit Association Test: the Recoding-Free Implicit Association Test (IAT-RF). *Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology (2006), 62*(1), 84–98. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470210701822975
- Roy Morgan Research. (2015, March). *More young Australians drinking soft drinks*. Retrieved from http://www.roymorgan.com/findings/6098-more-young-australiansdrinking-soft-drinks-201502270132
- Roy Morgan Research. (2015, April). *Cola is king in Australia, New Zealand, and Indonesia*. Retrieved from http://www.roymorgan.com/findings/6169-cola-king-aust-nz-indo-201504130100
- Shaw, J., Forman, E., Espel-Huynh, H., Butryn, M., Herbert, J., Lowe, M., & Nederkoorn,
 C. (2016). Can evaluative conditioning decrease soft drink consumption?. *Appetite*, 105, 60–70. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.05.016
- Strack, F., & Deutsch, R. (2004). Reflective and impulsive determinants of social behavior. Personality and Social Psychology Review, 8, 220–247. http://doi.org/10.1207/s15327957pspr0803_1
- Tahmassebi, J. F., & BaniHani, A. (2020). Impact of soft drinks to health and economy: a critical review. European Archives of Paediatric Dentistry: Official Journal of the European Academy of Paediatric Dentistry, 21(1), 109–117. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40368-019-00458-0
- Tan, L., Ng, S. H., Omar, A., & Karupaiah, T. (2018). What's on YouTube? A case study on food and beverage advertising in videos targeted at children on social media. *Childhood Obesity (Print)*, *14*(5), 280–290. https://doi.org/10.1089/chi.2018.0037
- Van Malderen, E., Goossens, L., Verbeken, S., & Kemps, E. (2020). Multi-method evidence for a dual-pathway perspective of self-regulation in loss of control over eating among adolescents. *Appetite*, 153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2020.104729
- Vartanian, L. R., Schwartz, M. B., & Brownell, K. D. (2007). Effects of soft drink consumption on nutrition and health: a systematic review and meta-analysis.
 American Journal of Public Health, *97*(4), 667–675. http://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2005.083782
- Volkow, N. D., & Wise, R. A. (2005). How can drug addiction help us understand obesity?. *Nature Neuroscience*, *8*(5), 555–560. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1452
- Volkow, N. D., Wang, G. J., Fowler, J. S., & Telang, F. (2008). Overlapping neuronal

circuits in addiction and obesity: evidence of systems pathology. *Philosophical transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B, Biological sciences*, *363*(1507), 3191–3200. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2008.0107

- Weafer, J., & Fillmore, M. T. (2008). Individual differences in acute alcohol impairment of inhibitory control predict ad libitum alcohol consumption. *Psychopharmacology*, 201(3), 315–324. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-008-1284-7
- Werthmann, J., Roefs, A., Nederkoorn, C., Mogg, K., Bradley, B. P., & Jansen, A. (2011).
 Can (not) take my eyes off it: attention bias for food in overweight participants.
 Health Psychology: Official Journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association, 30(5), 561–569. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0024291
- Werthmann, J., Renner, F., Roefs, A., Huibers, M. J., Plumanns, L., Krott, N., & Jansen, A. (2014). Looking at food in sad mood: do attention biases lead emotional eaters into overeating after a negative mood induction?. *Eating Behaviors*, *15*(2), 230–236. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2014.02.001
- Wiers, C. E., Kühn, S., Javadi, A. H., Korucuoglu, O., Wiers, R. W., Walter, H., & Bermpohl, F. (2013). Automatic approach bias towards smoking cues is present in smokers but not in ex-smokers. *Psychopharmacology*, 229, 187–197. http://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-013-3098-5
- Wiss, D. A., Avena, N., & Rada, P. (2018). Sugar addiction: From evolution to revolution. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 9, 545. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00545
- Young, M., Sutherland, S., & McCoy, A. (2017). Optimal go/no-go ratios to maximize false alarms. *Behavior Research Methods*, 50(3), 1020–1029. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13428-017-0923-5
- Zhang, X., Chen, S., Chen, H., Gu, Y., & Xu, W. (2017). General and food-specific inhibitory control as moderators of the effects of the impulsive systems on food choices. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *8*, 802. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00802

Table 1

Means (standard deviations) for evaluative, attentional, and approach biases, self-regulatory control, amount of soft drink consumed, and soft drink choice

		iviean (SD)	
	All (<i>N</i> = 128)	Men (<i>N</i> = 40)	Women (<i>N</i> = 88)
Evaluative bias (D600 score)	0.07 (0.39)	0.09 (0.35)	0.06 (0.40)
Attentional bias (milliseconds)	2.23 (13.98)	4.63 (12.41)	1.29 (14.58)
Approach bias (milliseconds)	20.52 (92.78)	11.66 (90.72)	25.44 (93.74)
I			
Reversed commission errors	-0.72 (1.09)	-0.75 (1.15)	-0.73 (1.07)
Amount of soft drink consumed (grams)	189.67 (96.77)	234.65 (96.65)	168.95 (89.55)
Soft drink choice	0.43 (0.50)	0.45 (0.50)	0.42 (0.50)
	Evaluative bias (D600 score) Attentional bias (milliseconds) Approach bias (milliseconds) Reversed commission errors Amount of soft drink consumed (grams) Soft drink choice	All (N = 128)Evaluative bias (D600 score)0.07 (0.39)Attentional bias (milliseconds)2.23 (13.98)Approach bias (milliseconds)20.52 (92.78)Reversed commission errors-0.72 (1.09)Amount of soft drink consumed189.67 (96.77)(grams)0.43 (0.50)	All (N = 128) Men (N = 40) Evaluative bias (D600 score) 0.07 (0.39) 0.09 (0.35) Attentional bias (milliseconds) 2.23 (13.98) 4.63 (12.41) Approach bias (milliseconds) 20.52 (92.78) 11.66 (90.72) Reversed commission errors -0.72 (1.09) -0.75 (1.15) Amount of soft drink consumed (grams) 189.67 (96.77) 234.65 (96.65) Soft drink choice 0.43 (0.50) 0.45 (0.50)

Note. Soft drink choice (0 = water, 1 = soft drink).

Table 2

Correlation matrix for the relationships between evaluative, attentional, and approach biases, self-regulatory control, amount of soft drink consumed, and soft drink choice

	All (<i>N</i> = 128)		Men (<i>N</i> = 40)		Women (<i>N</i> = 88)			
	r	р	r	p	r	р		
	Amount of soft drink consumed (grams)							
Evaluative bias (D600 score)	.18	.044	.24	.141	.16	.151		
Attentional bias (milliseconds)	00	.929	22	.170	.03	.811		
Approach bias (milliseconds)	.00	.986	.03	.839	.02	.882		
Self-regulatory control (reversed commission errors)	14	.130	33	.036	04	.728		
		Soft drink choice						
Evaluative bias (D600 score)	.14	.112	.09	.578	.16	.136		
Attentional bias (milliseconds)	03	.716	32	.045	01	.912		
Approach bias (milliseconds)	.03	.773	.04	.822	.02	.826		
Self-regulatory control (reversed commission errors)	.09	.297	.07	.684	.11	.324		

Note. Soft drink choice (0 = water choice, 1 = soft drink choice). None of the significant correlations survived a Bonferroni correction for multiple testing.

Figure 1





Figure 2





reversed commission erro

LINKING CHAPTER: CHAPTER THREE

Study 1 (Chapter 2) examined the roles of cognitive biases (evaluative, attentional, and approach biases) and inhibitory (self-regulatory) control in soft drink consumption and choice. The results showed that both evaluative bias and inhibitory control are linked to soft drink consumption. Nonetheless, there are other factors, not yet explored, that likely contribute to soft drink consumption, and thus warrant investigation. One such factor is cravings, which have been shown to impact appetitive behaviours such as food, alcohol, and drug consumption (Anton et al., 1995; Boswell & Kober, 2016; Bottlender & Soyka, 2004; Fazzino et al., 2013; Flannery et al., 2003; Galloway & Singleton, 2008; Hartz et al., 2001; Martin et al., 2008; Richard et al., 2017; Rohsenow et al., 2007), and have preliminarily been shown to also occur for non-alcoholic beverages, such as sugar-sweetened and caffeinated drinks (Falbe et al., 2019; Kemps & Tiggemann, 2009; Knäuper et al., 2011; May et al., 2004; Mills et al., 2016). However, beyond this preliminary evidence, the link between these cravings and actual consumption has not yet been systematically explored. Therefore, Study 2 (Chapter 3) aimed to comprehensively investigate the link between cravings and consumption for non-alcoholic beverages, including soft drink.

Data for Study 1 (Chapter 2) and Study 2 (Chapter 3) were collected successively, using the same participants, but with different methods. Specifically, Study 2 (Chapter 3) used a 7-day self-report diary that tracked participants' cravings and consumption.

References

- Anton, R. F., Moak, D. H., & Latham, P. (1995). The Obsessive Compulsive Drinking Scale: A self-rated instrument for the quantification of thoughts about alcohol and drinking behavior. *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, *19*(1), 92–99. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-0277.1995.tb01475.x
- Boswell, R. G., & Kober, H. (2016). Food cue reactivity and craving predict eating and weight gain: A meta-analytic review. Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity, 17(2), 159–177. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12354
- Bottlender, M., & Soyka, M. (2004). Impact of craving on alcohol relapse during, and 12 months following, outpatient treatment. *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, 39(4), 357–361. https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agh073
- Falbe, J., Thompson, H. R., Patel, A., & Madsen, K. A. (2019). Potentially addictive

properties of sugar-sweetened beverages among adolescents. *Appetite*, *133*, 130–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2018.10.032

- Fazzino, T. L., Harder, V. S., Rose, G. L., & Helzer, J. E. (2013). A daily process examination of the bidirectional relationship between craving and alcohol consumption as measured via interactive voice response. *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, 37(12), 2161–2167. https://doi.org/10.1111/acer.12191
- Flannery, B. A., Poole, S. A., Gallop, R. J., & Volpicelli, J. R. (2003). Alcohol craving predicts drinking during treatment: An analysis of three assessment instruments. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, *64*(1), 120–126. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsa.2003.64.120
- Galloway, G. P., & Singleton, E. G. (2008). How long does craving predict use of Methamphetamine? Assessment of use one to seven weeks after the assessment of craving. Substance Abuse: Research and Treatment. https://doi.org/10.4137/SART.S775
- Hartz, D. T., Frederick-Osborne, S. L., & Galloway, G. P. (2001). Craving predicts use during treatment for methamphetamine dependence: A prospective, repeatedmeasures, within-subject analysis. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *63*(3), 269–276. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0376-8716(00)00217-9
- Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2009). Competing visual and olfactory imagery tasks suppress craving for coffee. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, *17*(1), 43–50. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014962
- Knäuper, B., Pillay, R., Lacaille, J., McCollam, A., & Kelso, E. (2011). Replacing craving imagery with alternative pleasant imagery reduces craving intensity. *Appetite*, *57*(1), 173–178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2011.04.021
- Martin, C. K., O'Neil, P. M., Tollefson, G., Greenway, F. L., & White, M. A. (2008). The association between food cravings and consumption of specific foods in a laboratory taste test. *Appetite*, *51*(2), 324–326. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2008.03.002
- May, J., Andrade, J., Panabokke, N., & Kavanagh, D. (2004). Images of desire: Cognitive models of craving. *Memory (Hove, England)*, 12(4), 447–461. https://doi.org/10.1080/09658210444000061
- Mills, L., Boakes, R. A., & Colagiuri, B. (2016). Placebo caffeine reduces withdrawal in abstinent coffee drinkers. *Journal of Psychopharmacology (Oxford, England)*, 30(4), 388–394. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269881116632374
- Richard, A., Meule, A., Reichenberger, J., & Blechert, J. (2017). Food cravings in everyday life: An EMA study on snack-related thoughts, cravings, and consumption. *Appetite*, *113*, 215–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.02.037

Rohsenow, D. J., Martin, R. A., Eaton, C. A., & Monti, P. M. (2007). Cocaine craving as a

predictor of treatment attrition and outcomes after residential treatment for cocaine dependence. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs*, *68*(5), 641–648. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2007.68.641

CHAPTER THREE: BEYOND THIRST: CRAVINGS FOR NON-ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES INCLUDING SOFT DRINK

For the published version of this chapter, see:

McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2022). Beyond thirst: Cravings for non-alcoholic beverages including soft drink. *Eating Behaviors*, *46*, 101662. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2022.101662</u>

Abstract

Cravings for a range of substances including drugs, alcohol, and food have been shown to predict subsequent consumption or use. However, this link has not yet been systematically examined for beverages other than alcohol. The present study aimed to provide a comprehensive investigation of cravings for non-alcoholic beverages and their link to consumption. Participants were 128 undergraduate students (17–25 years) who completed a craving diary and daily consumption measure over a period of a week. Cravings were reported for a range of beverages, including tea, juice, and flavoured milk, but by far the most craved beverages were water, coffee, and soft drink. Stronger cravings were associated with a greater likelihood of drinking and drinking more of the craved beverage. This was particularly the case for soft drink. Unlike water, cravings for coffee and soft drink were triggered by factors other than thirst, and the number of cravings predicted the total amount drunk over the week. The findings demonstrate the existence of cravings for non-alcoholic beverages such as soft drink, and point to these cravings as a potential target for reducing consumption.

Keywords: craving, beverage, soft drink, coffee, consumption.

Introduction

Craving refers to the intense desire to consume a specific substance, such as a drug, alcohol, or food (World Health Organization, 1993). Craving is a multidimensional construct, which includes physiological and psychological components (Meule, 2020). Physiologically, cravings may be caused by nutritional deficiencies (Morris et al., 2008), dehydration (Popkin et al., 2010), hormonal changes (Chao et al., 2017) or the activation of reward-related brain areas (Alonso-Alonso et al., 2015). Psychologically, they may be elicited by emotional states (Yau & Potenza, 2013) or environmental cues (May et al., 2012).

There are several theoretical models of craving, including the incentive-sensitization theory of addiction (Berridge & Robinson, 1995), the elaborated intrusion theory of desire (Kavanagh et al., 2005), and the cognitive processing model of craving (Tiffany, 1990; Tiffany & Conklin, 2000). Common to all models is the proposition that cravings serve to motivate consumption. In support, cravings for alcohol and drugs have been shown to predict subsequent alcohol consumption (Anton et al., 1995; Bottlender & Soyka, 2004; Fazzino et al., 2013; Flannery et al., 2003) and drug use (Galloway & Singleton, 2008; Hartz et al., 2001; Rohsenow et al., 2007). In addition, cravings for food have been shown to account for variance in eating behaviour and weight gain (Boswell & Kober, 2016), and stronger cravings for snack foods have been associated with increased consumption of those snack foods (Martin et al., 2008; Richard et al., 2017).

There is also a small amount of preliminary evidence to support the occurrence of cravings for some non-alcoholic beverages. In particular, cravings for sugar-sweetened beverages have been shown (Falbe et al., 2019; May et al., 2004), with sugar, the major component of such beverages, suggested to be addictive (Avena et al., 2008; Wiss et al., 2018). In addition, cravings for coffee have been demonstrated in habitual coffee drinkers (Kemps & Tiggemann, 2009; Knäuper et al., 2011; Mills et al., 2016). However, the link between cravings for non-alcoholic beverages, including sugar-sweetened and caffeinated beverages, and subsequent consumption has yet to be systematically examined.

Systematic examination of cravings for non-alcoholic beverages is important as global consumption of sugar-sweetened (World Health Organization, 2016, World Health Organization, 2017) and caffeinated (Alsunni, 2015; Geleijnse, 2008; Nadeem et al., 2021; Temple et al., 2017) beverages has become a major public health problem. In particular, consumption of free sugars, i.e., sugar added to food or drink, such as soft drinks, fruit drinks, sports drinks, and energy drinks, or naturally present in fruit juices, has been shown to be associated with type 2 diabetes (DiNicolantonio et al., 2015; Malik et al., 2010), increased risk of dental caries (Sheiham & James, 2015) and excess weight gain (Malik et al., 2010; Mussa et al., 2021; Sundborn et al., 2019). Although some caffeine-containing beverages (e.g., plain coffee) have been shown to have some health benefits (Poole et al., 2017; Saimaiti et al., 2022), others such as energy drinks are less healthy, having been linked to headaches, insomnia, and depressive mood (Alsunni, 2015; Nadeem et al., 2021). In addition, excess caffeine intake (e.g., more than four cups of coffee a day; Higdon & Frei, 2006; Nawrot et al., 2003) has been associated with negative health outcomes, such as elevated blood pressure (Geleijnse, 2008) and a greater risk of cardiovascular disease (Temple et al., 2017; Zhou & Hyppönen, 2019). Importantly, craving is a potentially

modifiable predictor of consumption (Berridge & Robinson, 1995; Kavanagh et al., 2005; Tiffany, 1990; Tiffany & Conklin, 2000), and thus may be a potential target for reducing excess intake of such beverages.

Thus, the present study aimed to offer the first comprehensive account of cravings for non-alcoholic beverages, including sugar-sweetened and caffeinated beverages, and to investigate their link to subsequent consumption. Specifically, diary methodology was used to investigate craving intensity, triggers, and consumption for non-alcoholic beverages drunk over seven days.

Method

Participants

Participants were 128 undergraduate students (88 women and 40 men) at Flinders University. The sample consisted of young adults ranging in age from 17 to 25 years (M = 19.77, SD = 1.99). Mean BMI of the sample was 24.28 kg/m2 (SD = 5.97), indicating normal weight (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020).

Measures

Craving Diary

Cravings for non-alcoholic beverages were measured using a 7-day self-report diary, in the form of a mobile phone application. A beverage craving was defined for participants as a "strong desire to consume a *specific* beverage". Whenever participants experienced such a craving, they were instructed to record it immediately. A message reminding them of this was sent each morning at 9:00 am. For each craving, participants then recorded the time of the craving, the beverage craved, what triggered the craving, and rated the intensity of the craving on a visual analogue scale (ranging from "not at all intense" to "extremely intense"). Visual analogue scales have been shown to be a valid measure of subjective experiences (Aitken, 1969; Gift, 1989), including craving intensity (Lee et al., 2002; Wewers et al., 1990). Participants also reported whether or not they had drunk in response to the craving ("yes"/"no") and, if yes, indicated the specific beverage and amount drunk (in mL).

Daily Consumption Measure

At the end of each day participants were asked to estimate their total non-alcoholic beverage intake for the day. A reminder message to this effect was sent each evening at 8:00 pm. Participants were specifically instructed not to report any intake combined with an alcoholic beverage. Participants were provided with a list of 11 beverage categories (e.g., coffee, cordial (a concentrated syrup, usually fruit-flavoured to which water is added), energy

drink, flavoured water, juice, milk), as well as an "other" option, and asked to indicate which they had drunk during that day. Participants then specified the beverage/s (e.g., "flat white", "Coke") and estimated the total amount drunk for the day (in mL). Such 24-hour dietary recall measures have been shown to provide a valid, low-cost, and low-burden method for collecting consumption information (Foster et al., 2019; Koch et al., 2021; Timon et al., 2016).

All participants completed the daily consumption measure. No participants were excluded and there were no missing data.

Procedure

After providing written informed consent, participants reported demographics, and rated how much they liked a selection of drinks (including water, coffee, and soft drink) on 100 mm visual analogue scales (ranging from "not at all" to "very much"). The following day, participants started completing the craving diary and daily consumption measure for a 7-day period.

Results

Sample Characteristics

Overall, 101 of the 128 participants reported at least one craving for a beverage. Across all participants, the number of cravings ranged from 0 to 28 (M = 4.03, SD = 4.76). The total amount they reported drinking over the 7 days ranged from 3.60 to 36.25 L (M = 11.82, SD = 5.28).

Most participants craved soft drink, 53 participants reporting at least one soft drink craving, followed by water (N = 47) and then coffee (N = 43). For these three main beverages, Figure 1 shows a moderate degree of overlap, with 11 participants reporting at least one craving for all three beverages, and 16 participants reporting cravings for soft drink only, followed by water (14), and then coffee (10). Of the participants who drank soft drink over the 7 days, 60.9% (N = 87) experienced at least one soft drink craving, while 38.2% of water drinkers (N = 127) experienced at least one water craving, and 50.0% of coffee drinkers (N = 86) experienced at least one coffee craving.

Craving Characteristics

A total of 516 cravings were reported. Mean craving intensity across all cravings was 57.87 (SD = 22.66), and 71.9% of cravings were followed by consumption. Mean amount drunk following a craving was 352.11 mL (SD = 176.15). Table 1 provides the number of

cravings experienced, the number of participants who experienced that craving, as well as aggregated means across participants for craving intensity, the likelihood of drinking immediately following the craving, and amount drunk immediately following the craving, for each beverage. It can be seen that although a wide range of different beverages were craved, by far the most frequent cravings were for water (N = 148). This was closely followed by coffee (N = 112), and soft drink (N = 102). Tea (N = 31), juice (N = 27), and flavoured milk (N = 23) were craved less often. As the most commonly craved beverages, subsequent analyses focus on water, coffee, and soft drink, with water, a healthy beverage, also providing an interesting point of comparison to coffee and soft drink.

Comparison Between Main Beverages

A series of multilevel models was performed to test for differences in craving intensity, the likelihood of drinking and amount drunk immediately following a craving, between cravings for the three main beverages (water, coffee, and soft drink), controlling for multiple within-subject reports across the 7-day period. There were statistically significant differences between the beverages on all three outcomes: craving intensity, *F*(2, 358.76) = 13.94, *p* < .001, likelihood to drink, *F*(2, 318.52) = 26.56, p < .001, and amount drunk, *F*(2, 315.12) = 21.04, *p* < .001. Pairwise comparisons showed that cravings were stronger for water than for soft drink (*p* = .001), and that participants drank more water following a craving than either coffee (*p* < .001) or soft drink (*p* < .001). A different pattern emerged for likelihood of drinking, such that participants were much less likely to drink soft drink following a craving than was the case for water (*p* < .001) or coffee (*p* < .001), and less likely to drink coffee than water (*p* = .028). All significant results survived a Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons, except for the finding that participants were less likely to drink coffee than water.

We also investigated how much craving-related consumption contributed to the total amount drunk over the 7 days. Table 2 provides the amount drunk immediately following cravings as a percentage of the total amount of water, coffee, and soft drink drunk over the 7 days. It can be seen that for coffee and soft drink, craving related consumption accounted for over a fifth (20.2% and 22.2%, respectively) of the total amount drunk. In contrast, for water, craving-related consumption accounted for only 4.7% of the total amount of water drunk.

Craving Triggers

The reported triggers for craving were sorted into thirteen categories, the most common of which were thirst, tired, beverage cue, and food. A complete list of the craving

triggers, including descriptions and examples, is shown in Table 3. Triggers that included more than one idea were counted once in each of the relevant categories. A reliability check of category assignment by an independent reviewer showed good reliability, $\kappa = 0.86$. Disagreements were resolved by discussion between the reviewers.

As can be seen in Table 3, there was considerable difference in the triggers for the different beverages. Perhaps not surprisingly, by far the most common trigger for craving water was "thirst" (N = 109; 73.7% of cravings), whereas for coffee it was "tired" (N = 76; 67.9%). For soft drink, there was more variation in triggers, with "beverage cue" the most common (N = 29; 28.4%), followed by "food" (N = 27; 26.5%), "thirst" (N = 26; 25.5%), and "setting" (N = 14; 13.7%).

Relationship Between Craving Intensity and Beverage Consumption Outcomes

A series of multilevel models was conducted to investigate the relationship between craving intensity and the likelihood of drinking and amount drunk immediately following a craving, controlling for multiple within-subject reports across the 7-day period. For all beverages together, craving intensity was positively correlated with both the likelihood of drinking, b = 0.00, SE = 0.00, t = 4.59, p < .001, and the amount drunk immediately following a craving, b = 2.93, SE = 0.43, t = 6.87, p < .001.

When multilevel models were run separately for water, coffee, and soft drink (multilevel estimates are shown in Table 4), it was found that craving intensity for water was positively correlated with the amount of water drunk immediately following a craving. For coffee, craving intensity was not related to either outcome. For soft drink, however, craving intensity was positively correlated with both the likelihood of drinking and the amount of soft drink drunk immediately following a craving.

Number of Cravings as a Predictor of Total Beverage Consumption

A multiple linear regression was conducted to investigate the roles of BMI, gender, and the number of cravings experienced in predicting the total amount of all beverages drunk by participants over the 7 days. All participants were included in this and subsequent regression analyses. The regression analysis showed that the predictors together explained significant variance in the amount drunk, $R^2 = 0.124$, F(3, 124) = 5.84, p = .001. However, the only significant unique predictor was gender, $\beta = -0.35$, p < .001, such that men drank more.

A series of multiple linear regressions was conducted to determine whether the number of specific cravings predicted the total amount of water, coffee, and soft drink drunk.

Predictors entered were BMI, gender, and how much the beverage was liked, in addition to the number of cravings experienced. The predictors together explained significant variance in the amount drunk for water, $R^2 = 0.158$, F(4, 123) = 5.75, p < .001, coffee, $R^2 = 0.477$, F(4, 123) = 28.07, p < .001, and soft drink, $R^2 = 0.177$, F(4, 123) = 6.62, p < .001. The regression results are shown in Table 5. It can be seen that for water, male gender and liking water predicted drinking more water. For coffee, liking and the number of cravings predicted amount drunk. For soft drink, greater BMI and number of cravings predicted drinking more soft drink. Thus, for both coffee and soft drink, unlike water, the number of cravings independently predicted consumption over and above liking of the beverage.

Discussion

The present study aimed to provide the first comprehensive investigation of cravings for beverages other than alcohol and their link to consumption. Overall, participants reported cravings for a range of non-alcoholic beverages. By far the most craved beverages were coffee, soft drink, and water. Although water may not be considered a substance that is typically craved, the present sample clearly experienced a strong desire to consume this particular beverage, in accord with the formal definition of craving (World Health Organization, 1993). Across all beverages the results showed that stronger cravings were associated with a greater likelihood of drinking and drinking more of the craved beverage following the craving. However, among the most commonly drunk beverages (water, coffee, and soft drink), this was individually the case only for soft drink. In addition, the number of cravings for coffee and soft drink over the week independently predicted the total amount drunk of these beverages.

Overall, just as is the case for alcohol (Bottlender & Soyka, 2004; Fazzino et al., 2013), cravings were reported for a range of non-alcoholic beverages, including water, coffee, soft drink, tea, juice, and flavoured milk. This finding confirms previous reports of cravings for coffee (Kemps & Tiggemann, 2009; Knäuper et al., 2011; Mills et al., 2016) and soft drink (Falbe et al., 2019; May et al., 2004), and extends these to other non-alcoholic beverages. In addition, for the beverages as a whole, stronger cravings were associated with a greater likelihood of drinking and drinking more of the craved beverage immediately following the craving episode. This finding provides support for theoretical models of craving (Berridge & Robinson, 1995; Kavanagh et al., 2005; Tiffany, 1990) in their proposition that cravings serve to motivate consumption, but extends this to a new domain, namely, non-alcoholic beverages.

Nevertheless, there were differences between the three most craved beverages (water, coffee, and soft drink) in the link between craving and subsequent consumption. First, although water was the most craved beverage, it was also by far the most consumed beverage. Indeed, only a minority of water drinkers experienced craving for water and craving-related consumption accounted for only a small amount (<5%) of the total amount of water drunk. In addition, the number of cravings for water during the week did not predict the amount drunk over the week. Instead, the amount of water drunk was predicted by how much participants liked water and being of male gender. Thus, cravings for water appear to play little role in water consumption, which itself is a healthy rather than problematic practice (Popkin et al., 2010).

In contrast, the results showed that cravings for coffee and soft drink did play a role in their consumption. Specifically, for each of these beverages, the number of cravings experienced predicted the amount of coffee and soft drink drunk over the week. Furthermore, craving-related consumption accounted for over a fifth of this consumption over the week. This greater impact on consumption of cravings for soft drink and coffee, compared to water, may be a function of the sugar in soft drink (Avena et al., 2008; Wiss et al., 2018) and caffeine in coffee (Meredith et al., 2013), both of which have been shown to be addictive substances, in contrast to water which has no addictive properties.

However, there were some clear differences between soft drink and coffee. Stronger cravings for soft drink were associated with a greater likelihood of drinking and drinking more soft drink immediately following the craving, in a way that was not the case for coffee. In addition, while approximately 80% of cravings for coffee were followed by consumption, only half of the cravings for soft drink (50%) were followed by consumption. It is possible that individuals attempt to resist their cravings for soft drink more so than cravings for coffee, which may account for the importance of craving intensity in subsequent consumption of soft drink. Alternatively, it may be that cravings for coffee were resisted less because of the functional benefits of coffee in terms of alertness, one of the leading motives for coffee intake (Samoggia & Riedel, 2018), or to manage any accompanying withdrawal symptoms (Addicott, 2014). Future research could investigate whether other factors not measured here (e.g., exercise, sleep) could account for the differential findings for soft drink and coffee.

One major difference between the three main beverages was in the reported triggers for craving. For water, the most commonly reported trigger was "thirst", although it should be noted that this was not the only trigger as other reported triggers included food cues, environmental cues, and feeling tired. Nevertheless, cravings for water appear to occur predominantly in response to physiological factors, in particular, the sensation of thirst

resulting from dehydration (Popkin et al., 2010). In contrast, for coffee, the most commonly reported trigger was not thirst, but "tired" (e.g., "needed a pick me up", "woke up feeling kinda sluggish"). Thus, cravings for coffee appear to occur in response to internal cues, such as emotional fatigue or lack of energy, which motivate the consumption of coffee for its stimulant qualities (i.e., caffeine). For soft drink, the reported triggers were much more diverse, suggesting that the triggers for soft drink craving may be multi-faceted. Although some soft drink cravings were triggered by thirst, the large majority were not. Soft drink cravings were predominantly triggered by external environmental cues such as "beverage cues", "food", and "setting". The observation that a range of external cues, such as seeing food, soft drink advertisements, or being out with friends, may induce cravings for soft drink is in line with several theoretical models of craving that conceptualise craving as a conditioned response to repeated pairing of a cue with consumption, which in turn motivates consumption (Berridge & Robinson, 1995; Kavanagh et al., 2005; Tiffany, 1990). Soft drink may be a particularly craved beverage and difficult to resist because of the abundance of external cues such as soft drink advertising in the environment (NCES, 2020). Soft drinks themselves are available 24/7 from a range of locations including supermarkets, restaurants, petrol stations and vending machines, making them difficult to avoid and providing many triggering opportunities for susceptible individuals. In addition, craving triggers may be more problematic for coffee and soft drink than for other beverages because of their addictive components (Avena et al., 2008; Meredith et al., 2013; Wiss et al., 2018). Future research could investigate which particular craving triggers motivate intake of coffee and soft drink.

Overall, the present findings have some practical implications. In particular, they point to cravings for soft drink and to a lesser extent coffee as potential targets for reducing consumption. It needs to be noted that the results were obtained in a general unselected sample and are likely to be even stronger in habitual or heavy beverage consumers. This is particularly significant as global consumption of soft drinks has increased rapidly over the past 50 years to become a major public health problem (Basu et al., 2013; GBD 2016 Risk Factors Collaborators, 2017; Tahmassebi & BaniHani, 2020). Global coffee consumption has similarly been on the rise (Statista, 2022). Craving is a potentially modifiable predictor of intake (Berridge & Robinson, 1995; Kavanagh et al., 2005; Tiffany, 1990; Tiffany & Conklin, 2000). Indeed, some experimental studies have successfully used guided imagery or cognitive defusion techniques to reduce cravings for coffee (Kemps & Tiggemann, 2009) and food (Hamilton et al., 2013; Schumacher et al., 2017). Thus, future research could extend these protocols to cravings for soft drink and investigate their impact on subsequent consumption.

As with all research, there are some limitations that need to be acknowledged. First, the sample consisted of young adults. Although these are the core consumers of soft drinks (Miller et al., 2019; Roy Morgan Research, 2015), children and older adults also drink soft drinks and other non-alcoholic beverages, and so future research should investigate cravings for such beverages in other demographic groups. Second, overall beverage intake was reported only once for the whole day, and so recall may not have been complete. Future research might use finer-grained measurement of beverage consumption. Third, there are other factors not measured here, such as sport participation, habitual consumption patterns, and sleep quality and quantity, that may have influenced participants' beverage intake and reported craving, and which future studies might include.

In conclusion, the present study has offered the first comprehensive account of cravings for a range of beverages other than alcohol. Such cravings were shown to occur and appear to be triggered by a range of internal and external cues, rather than simply by thirst. In particular, cravings appear to play a large role in the consumption of soft drink. Thus, the present study contributes to the understanding and possible remediation of what has become a major contemporary public health concern, namely, soft drink consumption.

Funding

This research was supported under the Australian Research Council's Discovery Project funding scheme (project number DP180100545).

Data and code availability

All data used in the study are available from the corresponding author who has full access to the data reported in the manuscript.

Ethical statement

The study protocol was approved by the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee (SBREC). Participants gave informed consent before taking part. Please note that 17-year old Australian University students may participate in research without parental consent providing the project is deemed to be low risk by the SBREC, as was the case with the present study.

CRediT authorship contribution statement

All authors contributed to the design of the study and writing the manuscript. Joshua McGreen was responsible for data collection, under supervision of Eva Kemps. Joshua McGreen conducted the statistical analyses and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All other authors edited subsequent drafts of the manuscript, and have approved the final manuscript.

Declaration of conflicting interests

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Acknowledgements

We thank Sarah Hollitt for assistance with the reliability check for the category assignment of the craving triggers.

References

- Addicott M. A. (2014). Caffeine Use Disorder: A review of the evidence and future implications. *Current Addiction Reports*, *1*(3), 186–192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-014-0024-9
- Aitken R. C. (1969). Measurement of feelings using visual analogue scales. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of Medicine*, *62*(10), 989–993.
- Alonso-Alonso, M., Woods, S. C., Pelchat, M., Grigson, P. S., Stice, E., Farooqi, S., Khoo,
 C. S., Mattes, R. D., & Beauchamp, G. K. (2015). Food reward system: Current perspectives and future research needs. *Nutrition Reviews*, *73*(5), 296–307. https://doi.org/10.1093/nutrit/nuv002
- Alsunni A. A. (2015). Energy drink consumption: Beneficial and adverse health effects. *International Journal of Health Sciences*, *9*(4), 468–474.
- Anton, R. F., Moak, D. H., & Latham, P. (1995). The Obsessive Compulsive Drinking Scale: A self-rated instrument for the quantification of thoughts about alcohol and drinking behavior. *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, *19*(1), 92–99. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-0277.1995.tb01475.x
- Avena, N. M., Rada, P., & Hoebel, B. G. (2008). Evidence for sugar addiction: Behavioral and neurochemical effects of intermittent, excessive sugar intake. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 32(1), 20–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2007.04.019
- Basu, S., McKee, M., Galea, G., & Stuckler, D. (2013). Relationship of soft drink consumption to global overweight, obesity, and diabetes: A cross-national analysis of 75 countries. *American Journal of Public Health*, *103*(11), 2071–2077. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2012.300974
- Berridge, K. C., & Robinson, T. E. (1995). The mind of an addicted brain: Neural sensitization of wanting versus liking. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 4(3), 71–76. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8721.ep10772316
- Boswell, R. G., & Kober, H. (2016). Food cue reactivity and craving predict eating and weight gain: A meta-analytic review. Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity, 17(2), 159–177. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12354
- Bottlender, M., & Soyka, M. (2004). Impact of craving on alcohol relapse during, and 12 months following, outpatient treatment. *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, 39(4), 357–361. https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agh073
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). *About Adult BMI.* Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/healthyweight/assessing/bmi/adult_bmi/index.html

- Chao, A. M., Jastreboff, A. M., White, M. A., Grilo, C. M., & Sinha, R. (2017). Stress, cortisol, and other appetite-related hormones: Prospective prediction of 6-month changes in food cravings and weight. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)*, 25(4), 713–720. https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.21790
- DiNicolantonio, J. J., O'Keefe, J. H., & Lucan, S. C. (2015). Added fructose: A principal driver of type 2 diabetes mellitus and its consequences. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 90(3), 372–381. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2014.12.019
- Falbe, J., Thompson, H. R., Patel, A., & Madsen, K. A. (2019). Potentially addictive properties of sugar-sweetened beverages among adolescents. *Appetite*, 133, 130– 137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2018.10.032
- Fazzino, T. L., Harder, V. S., Rose, G. L., & Helzer, J. E. (2013). A daily process examination of the bidirectional relationship between craving and alcohol consumption as measured via interactive voice response. *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, 37(12), 2161–2167. https://doi.org/10.1111/acer.12191
- Flannery, B. A., Poole, S. A., Gallop, R. J., & Volpicelli, J. R. (2003). Alcohol craving predicts drinking during treatment: An analysis of three assessment instruments. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, *64*(1), 120–126. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsa.2003.64.120
- Foster, E., Lee, C., Imamura, F., Hollidge, S. E., Westgate, K. L., Venables, M. C., Poliakov, I., Rowland, M. K., Osadchiy, T., Bradley, J. C., Simpson, E. L., Adamson, A. J., Olivier, P., Wareham, N., Forouhi, N. G., & Brage, S. (2019). Validity and reliability of an online self-report 24-h dietary recall method (Intake24): A doubly labelled water study and repeated-measures analysis. *Journal of Nutritional Science*, *8*, e29. https://doi.org/10.1017/jns.2019.20
- Galloway, G. P., & Singleton, E. G. (2008). How long does craving predict use of Methamphetamine? Assessment of use one to seven weeks after the assessment of craving. Substance Abuse: Research and Treatment. https://doi.org/10.4137/SART.S775
- GBD 2016 Risk Factors Collaborators (2017). Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 84 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks, 1990-2016: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet (London, England)*, *390*(10100), 1345–1422. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32366-8
- Geleijnse J. M. (2008). Habitual coffee consumption and blood pressure: An epidemiological perspective. Vascular Health and Risk Management, 4(5), 963–970. https://doi.org/10.2147/vhrm.s3055

Hamilton, J., Fawson, S., May, J., Andrade, J., & Kavanagh, D. J. (2013). Brief guided

imagery and body scanning interventions reduce food cravings. *Appetite*, *71*, 158–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2013.08.005

- Hartz, D. T., Frederick-Osborne, S. L., & Galloway, G. P. (2001). Craving predicts use during treatment for methamphetamine dependence: A prospective, repeatedmeasures, within-subject analysis. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *63*(3), 269–276. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0376-8716(00)00217-9
- Higdon, J. V., & Frei, B. (2006). Coffee and health: A review of recent human research. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, *46*(2), 101–123. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408390500400009
- Hulsen, T., de Vlieg, J., & Alkema, W. (2008). BioVenn a web application for the comparison and visualization of biological lists using area-proportional Venn diagrams. *BMC Genomics*, *9*, 488. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-9-488
- Kavanagh, D. J., Andrade, J., & May, J. (2005). Imaginary relish and exquisite torture: The elaborated intrusion theory of desire. *Psychological Review*, *112*(2), 446–467. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.112.2.446
- Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2009). Competing visual and olfactory imagery tasks suppress craving for coffee. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, *17*(1), 43–50. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014962
- Knäuper, B., Pillay, R., Lacaille, J., McCollam, A., & Kelso, E. (2011). Replacing craving imagery with alternative pleasant imagery reduces craving intensity. *Appetite*, *57*(1), 173–178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2011.04.021
- Koch, S., Conrad, J., Cade, J. E., Weinhold, L., Alexy, U., & Nöthlings, U. (2021).
 Validation of the web-based self-administered 24-h dietary recall myfood24Germany: comparison with a weighed dietary record and biomarkers. *European Journal of Nutrition*, 60(7), 4069–4082. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-021-02547-7
- Lee, J. W., Brown, E. S., Perantie, D. C., & Bobadilla, L. (2002). A comparison of singleitem Visual Analog Scales with a multiitem Likert-type scale for assessment of cocaine craving in persons with bipolar disorder. *Addictive Disorders & Their Treatment, 1*(4), 140–142. https://doi.org/10.1097/00132576-200211000-00005
- Malik, V. S., Popkin, B. M., Bray, G. A., Després, J. P., Willett, W. C., & Hu, F. B. (2010).
 Sugar-sweetened beverages and risk of metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes: A meta-analysis. *Diabetes Care*, *33*(11), 2477–2483. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc10-1079
- Martin, C. K., O'Neil, P. M., Tollefson, G., Greenway, F. L., & White, M. A. (2008). The association between food cravings and consumption of specific foods in a laboratory taste test. *Appetite*, *51*(2), 324–326. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2008.03.002
- May, J., Andrade, J., Panabokke, N., & Kavanagh, D. (2004). Images of desire: Cognitive

models of craving. *Memory (Hove, England)*, *12*(4), 447–461. https://doi.org/10.1080/09658210444000061

- May, J., Andrade, J., Kavanagh, D., & Hetherington, M. (2012). Elaborated Intrusion Theory: A cognitive-emotional theory of food craving. *Current Obesity Reports*, 1(2), 114-121. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13679-012-0010-2
- Meredith, S. E., Juliano, L. M., Hughes, J. R., & Griffiths, R. R. (2013). Caffeine use disorder: A comprehensive review and research agenda. *Journal of Caffeine Research*, 3(3), 114–130. https://doi.org/10.1089/jcr.2013.0016
- Meule A. (2020). The psychology of food cravings: The role of food deprivation. *Current Nutrition Reports*, *9*(3), 251–257. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13668-020-00326-0
- Miller, C., Wakefield, M., Braunack-Mayer, A., Roder, D., O'Dea, K., Ettridge, K., & Dono, J. (2019). Who drinks sugar sweetened beverages and juice? An Australian population study of behaviour, awareness and attitudes. *BMC Obesity*, *6*, 1. http://doi.org/10.1186/s40608-018-0224-2
- Mills, L., Boakes, R. A., & Colagiuri, B. (2016). Placebo caffeine reduces withdrawal in abstinent coffee drinkers. *Journal of Psychopharmacology (Oxford, England)*, 30(4), 388–394. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269881116632374
- Morris, M. J., Na, E. S., & Johnson, A. K. (2008). Salt craving: The psychobiology of pathogenic sodium intake. *Physiology & Behavior*, *94*(5), 709–721. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2008.04.008
- Mussa, J., Brazeau, A. S., Peters, T., Dahhou, M., Sanmartin, C., Ross, N., Rahme, E., & Dasgupta, K. (2021). Associations of overweight and gestational diabetes mellitus with free sugars from solid and liquid sources: Cross-sectional and nested casecontrol analyses. *BMC Public Health*, *21*(1), 1923. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-12000-3
- Nadeem, I. M., Shanmugaraj, A., Sakha, S., Horner, N. S., Ayeni, O. R., & Khan, M. (2021). Energy drinks and their adverse health effects: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Sports Health*, *13*(3), 265–277. https://doi.org/10.1177/1941738120949181
- Nawrot, P., Jordan, S., Eastwood, J., Rotstein, J., Hugenholtz, A., & Feeley, M. (2003). Effects of caffeine on human health. *Food Additives and Contaminants*, *20*(1), 1–30. https://doi.org/10.1080/0265203021000007840
- NCES. (2020). Advertising spending of selected beverage brands in the United States in 2019. In Statista – The Statistics Portal. Retrieved from https://www.statista.com/statistics/264985/ad-spend-of-selected-beverage-brands-inthe-us/
- Poole, R., Kennedy, O. J., Roderick, P., Fallowfield, J. A., Hayes, P. C., & Parkes, J. (2017).

Coffee consumption and health: Umbrella review of meta-analyses of multiple health outcomes. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, *359*, j5024. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.j5024

- Popkin, B. M., D'Anci, K. E., & Rosenberg, I. H. (2010). Water, hydration, and health. *Nutrition Reviews*, *68*(8), 439–458. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1753-4887.2010.00304.x
- Richard, A., Meule, A., Reichenberger, J., & Blechert, J. (2017). Food cravings in everyday life: An EMA study on snack-related thoughts, cravings, and consumption. *Appetite*, *113*, 215–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.02.037
- Rohsenow, D. J., Martin, R. A., Eaton, C. A., & Monti, P. M. (2007). Cocaine craving as a predictor of treatment attrition and outcomes after residential treatment for cocaine dependence. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs*, 68(5), 641–648. https://doi.org/10.15288/jsad.2007.68.641
- Roy Morgan Research. (2015, March). *More young Australians drinking soft drinks*. Retrieved from http://www.roymorgan.com/findings/6098-more-young-australiansdrinking-soft-drinks-201502270132
- Saimaiti, A., Zhou, D. D., Li, J., Xiong, R. G., Gan, R. Y., Huang, S. Y., Shang, A., Zhao, C.
 N., Li, H. Y., & Li, H. B. (2022). Dietary sources, health benefits, and risks of caffeine. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, 1–19. Advance online publication.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2022.2074362
- Samoggia, A., & Riedel, B. (2018). Coffee consumption and purchasing behavior review: Insights for further research. *Appetite*, *129*, 70–81. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2018.07.002
- Schumacher, S., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2017). Acceptance- and imagery-based strategies can reduce chocolate cravings: A test of the elaborated-intrusion theory of desire. *Appetite*, *113*, 63–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.02.012
- Sheiham, A., & James, W. P. (2015). Diet and dental caries: The pivotal role of free sugars reemphasized. *Journal of Dental Research*, 94(10), 1341–1347. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022034515590377
- Statista. (2022). Coffee consumption worldwide from 2012/13 to 2020/21. Retrieved from https://www.statista.com/statistics/292595/global-coffee-consumption/
- Sundborn, G., Thornley, S., Merriman, T. R., Lang, B., King, C., Lanaspa, M. A., & Johnson,
 R. J. (2019). Are liquid sugars different from solid sugar in their ability to cause
 metabolic syndrome?. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)*, *27*(6), 879–887.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.22472
- Tahmassebi, J. F., & BaniHani, A. (2020). Impact of soft drinks to health and economy: A

critical review. European Archives of Paediatric Dentistry: Official Journal of the European Academy of Paediatric Dentistry, 21(1), 109–117. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40368-019-00458-0

- Temple, J. L., Bernard, C., Lipshultz, S. E., Czachor, J. D., Westphal, J. A., & Mestre, M. A. (2017). The safety of ingested caffeine: A comprehensive review. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *8*, 80. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2017.00080
- Tiffany S. T. (1990). A cognitive model of drug urges and drug-use behavior: role of automatic and nonautomatic processes. *Psychological Review*, *97*(2), 147–168. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295x.97.2.147
- Tiffany, S. T., & Conklin, C. A. (2000). A cognitive processing model of alcohol craving and compulsive alcohol use. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, 95(8 Suppl 2), 145–153. https://doi.org/10.1080/09652140050111717
- Timon, C. M., van den Barg, R., Blain, R. J., Kehoe, L., Evans, K., Walton, J., Flynn, A., & Gibney, E. R. (2016). A review of the design and validation of web- and computerbased 24-h dietary recall tools. *Nutrition Research Reviews*, *29*(2), 268–280. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954422416000172
- Wewers, M. E., Rachfal, C., & Ahijevych, K. (1990). A psychometric evaluation of a visual analogue scale of craving for cigarettes. Western Journal of Nursing Research, 12(5), 672–681. https://doi.org/10.1177/019394599001200508
- Wiss, D. A., Avena, N., & Rada, P. (2018). Sugar addiction: From evolution to revolution. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *9*, 545. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00545
- World Health Organization (1993). *ICD-10 classification of mental and behavioural dis*orders: Diagnostic criteria for research. Geneva, Switzerland: Author.
- World Health Organization. (2016). WHO urges global action to curtail consumption and health impacts of sugary drinks. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/news/item/11-10-2016-who-urges-global-action-to-curtail-consumption-and-health-impacts-of-sugarydrinks
- World Health Organization. (2017). *Taxes on sugary drinks: Why do it?* Retrieved from http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/260253/WHO-NMH-PND-16.5Rev.1eng.pdf
- Yau, Y. H., & Potenza, M. N. (2013). Stress and eating behaviors. *Minerva Endocrinologica*, *38*(3), 255–267.
- Zhou, A., & Hyppönen, E. (2019). Long-term coffee consumption, caffeine metabolism genetics, and risk of cardiovascular disease: A prospective analysis of up to 347,077 individuals and 8368 cases. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, *109*(3), 509– 516. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqy297
Number of cravings and number of participants who experienced at least one craving, as well as aggregated means for craving intensity, likelihood of drinking following a craving (percentage), and amount drunk (ml) following a craving, for each beverage

	Number of	Number of	Mean (SD) craving	Likelihood of	Mean (SD) amount drunk
	cravings	participants	intensity	drinking (%)	
Water	148	47	68.16 (20.60)	88.72	351.72 (222.39)
Coffee	112	43	55.28 (17.93)	82.74	227.24 (110.27)
Soft drink	102	53	51.17 (18.42)	52.23	190.17 (190.86)
Теа	31	19	48.85 (26.52)	63.28	179.09 (143.94)
Juice	27	20	53.81 (16.22)	62.50	181.25 (149.09)
Flavoured milk	23	14	54.90 (15.27)	40.71	179.46 (220.45)
Energy drink	16	11	53.27 (24.37)	45.45	152.42 (181.75)
Cordial (mixed)	7	4	58.75 (2.50)	91.67	510.42 (382.45)
Milo/hot chocolate	7	7	53.43 (8.32)	57.14	160.71 (156.70)
Bubble tea	7	4	71.50 (23.65)	37.50	237.50 (309.23)

Smoothie	6	5	60.80 (18.10)	60.00	380.00 (349.29)
Ice tea	5	5	52.60 (21.15)	60.00	235.00 (291.33)
Milk	4	2	39.00 (31.11)	50.00	137.50 (194.45)
Sports drink	4	3	70.67 (23.63)	33.33	200.00 (346.41)
Lassi/kefir	4	2	46.75 (8.84)	25.00	125.00 (176.78)
Kombucha	4	4	57.50 (7.85)	75.00	363.75 (307.01)
Anything cold	3	2	32.75 (18.03)	100.00	312.50 (88.39)
Aloe vera drink	2	1	29.00	0.00	0.00
Sparkling water	1	1	16.00	100.00	300.00
Flavoured water	1	1	49.00	100.00	250.00
Anything with sugar	1	1	65.00	0.00	0.00
Coconut water	1	1	25.00	100.00	200.00

Amount drunk (L) following cravings, total amount drunk (L) over 7 days, and amount drunk following cravings as a percentage of total amount drunk over 7 days, for water, coffee, and soft drink

	Amount following	Total amount 7	Percentage (%)
	cravings	days	
Water	51.42	1085.65	4.74
Coffee	25.01	123.79	20.20
Soft drink	18.64	83.90	22.22

Frequency of craving triggers for water, coffee, and soft drink

Craving trigger	Description	Water	Coffee	Soft drink
Thirst	Thirst/dehydration; or activities causing thirst/dehydration, such as exercise. E.g., "was feeling dehydrated", "went for a run".	109	1	26
Tired	Fatigue, tiredness, exhaustion, etc. E.g., "being tired", "needed a pick-me-up".	7	76	9
Beverage cue	Beverage cues, including information, advertising, stimuli, conversations. E.g., "seeing other people drink coffee", "a soft drink advertisement on TV".	10	9	29

Food	Specific mention of the consumption of food or specific food cues.	19	0	27
Setting	Setting or location, such as parties, work, studying, etc. Excluding settings/locations that are specifically related to food cues/consumption e.g., restaurants. E.g., "working", "social gathering with friends".	7	13	14
Temperature	Cold/hot temperature or any type of weather. E.g., "heat", "cold weather".	6	4	6

Routine	Routine or habitual consumption. E.g., "I drink it every day", "out of habit".	0	10	0
Taste	Taste that does not specifically mention sugar. E.g., "I miss the taste of it", "just thought it would taste nice".	0	2	7
Sugar	Specific mention of sugar as the craving trigger. E.g., "sugar", "feeling like sugar".	0	0	5
Emotion	Affect, such as mood, stress, boredom, etc. E.g., "feeling sad", "drinking out of boredom".	1	2	1

Hunger	Hunger, stomach being empty, etc. E.g., "breakfast hunger", "feelings of needing something to feel fuller".	0	2	1
Illness	Sickness or illness. E.g., "feeling sick", "sore throat".	2	0	1
No reason	E.g., "no reason", "-", "I don't know", etc.	2	7	6

Multi-level estimates for models of the association between craving intensity, and likelihood of drinking following a craving and amount drunk following a craving, for water, coffee, and soft drink, controlling for multiple within-subject reports across the 7-day period

Model	Null			1		
Variables	Estimate	SE	t	Estimate	SE	t
Water ^a						
Likelihood of drinking	0.81	0.08	10.23**	0.00	0.00	1.24
Amount drunk	85.37	63.47	1.35	3.95	0.85	4.64**
Coffee ^b						
Likelihood of drinking	0.92	0.11	8.38**	-0.00	0.00	-1.23
Amount drunk	272.81	42.14	6.47**	-0.86	0.68	-1.26
Soft drink ^c						
Likelihood of drinking	0.26	0.12	2.18*	0.01	0.00	2.32*
Amount drunk	53.71	49.59	1.08	2.48	0.84	2.96*

Note. **p* < .05; ***p* < .001.

^a N = 47 participants, N = 148 observations.

^b N = 43 participants, N = 112 observations.

^c N = 53 participants, N = 102 observations.

Regression results for BMI, gender, beverage liking, and number of cravings experienced in predicting total amount of water, coffee, and soft drink drunk over 7 days, across all participants

	Water		Co	Coffee		Soft drink	
	β	p	β	р	β	p	
BMI	-0.04	.665	-0.07	.296	0.31	< .001	
Gender	-0.30	< .001	-0.09	.173	-0.10	.250	
Liking	0.27	.002	0.53	< .001	0.16	.070	
Number of cravings	0.01	.873	0.27	< .001	0.20	.018	

Figure 1

Venn diagram^a showing the number of participants who experienced at least one craving for water, coffee, and soft drink



Note. ^a Constructed using BioVenn (Hulsen et al., 2008).

LINKING CHAPTER: CHAPTERS FOUR AND FIVE

Building on the results of Study 1 (Chapter 2), which found a link between inhibitory control and soft drink consumption, a systematic review and meta-analysis was planned to examine: (i) the relationship between inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go (Donders, 1969) and Stop-Signal (Logan & Cowan, 1984) tasks, and non-alcoholic beverage consumption, and (ii) the effectiveness of Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal training in reducing such consumption. This investigation was intended as a precursor to a future study (Study 5; Chapter 6) designed to test an intervention aimed at targeting inhibitory control to reduce soft drink consumption.

The meta-analysis focused on the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, as these tasks are commonly used to measure inhibitory control (McGreen et al., 2023) in food consumption research. Additionally, "inhibitory control" training most commonly uses modified versions of these tasks (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019). Although the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks have generally been used interchangeably to assess inhibitory control (Littman & Takács, 2017; Raud et al., 2020), recent studies suggest that response inhibition in these tasks may rely on different mechanisms (Littman & Takács, 2017; Raud et al., 2020) proposed that inhibitory control in the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signals tasks may involve response selection and automatic response inhibition, respectively. Therefore, the meta-analysis aimed to determine whether differences exist between the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks in both the relationship between inhibitory control and non-alcoholic beverage consumption, and in the effectiveness of such inhibitory control interventions in reducing such consumption.

However, due to a lack of studies on non-alcoholic beverage consumption, the focus of the meta-analysis shifted to food consumption. The revised objective was to examine the relationship between inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal Tasks, and food consumption, a behaviour similar to non-alcoholic beverage consumption, and to identify the most effective training protocol for reducing such consumption. The findings were intended to inform the development of an eventual intervention targeting inhibitory control to reduce soft drink consumption, which would be tested in a subsequent experimental study (Study 5; Chapter 6).

Due to the broad scope of the original protocol, the meta-analysis was divided into two separate, independent studies, each with distinct research questions, sets of studies,

and data sets. This modification was made prior to any data extraction or analysis. The first meta-analysis (Study 3; Chapter 4) used correlational data to determine the relationship between inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, and food consumption. The second meta-analysis (Study 4; Chapter 5) comprised experimental studies to determine whether Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal task inhibitory control "training" effectively reduces food consumption, while also determining the moderating roles of within-task methodological differences.

References

- Allom, V., Mullan, B., & Hagger, M. (2016). Does inhibitory control training improve health behaviour? A meta-analysis. *Health Psychology Review*, *10*(2), 168–186. https://doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2015.1051078
- Aulbach, M. B., Harjunen, V. J., Spapé, M., Knittle, K., Haukkala, A., & Ravaja, N. (2020).
 No evidence of calorie-related modulation of N2 in food-related Go/No-Go training: A preregistered ERP study. *Psychophysiology*, *57*(4), e13518.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/psyp.13518
- Donders F. C. (1969). On the speed of mental processes. *Acta Psychologica*, *30*, 412–431. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-6918(69)90065-1
- Jones, A., Di Lemma, L. C., Robinson, E., Christiansen, P., Nolan, S., Tudur-Smith, C., & Field, M. (2016). Inhibitory control training for appetitive behaviour change: A metaanalytic investigation of mechanisms of action and moderators of effectiveness. *Appetite*, *97*, 16–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.11.013
- Littman, R., & Takács, Á. (2017). Do all inhibitions act alike? A study of go/no-go and stopsignal paradigms. *PloS One*, *12*(10), e0186774. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0186774
- Logan, G. D., & Cowan, W. B. (1984). On the ability to inhibit thought and action: A theory of an act of control. *Psychological Review*, *91*(3), 295–327. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.91.3.295
- McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2023). The relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption or choice: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Appetite*, 183, 106466. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2023.106466
- Raud, L., Westerhausen, R., Dooley, N., & Huster, R. J. (2020). Differences in unity: The go/no-go and stop signal tasks rely on different mechanisms. *NeuroImage*, *210*, 116582. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2020.116582
- Yang, Y., Shields, G. S., Wu, Q., Liu, Y., Chen, H., & Guo, C. (2019). Cognitive training on

eating behaviour and weight loss: A meta-analysis and systematic review. *Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study ff Obesity, 20*(11), 1628–1641. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12916

CHAPTER FOUR: THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN INHIBITORY CONTROL AND FOOD CONSUMPTION OR CHOICE: A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW AND META-ANALYSIS

For the published version of this chapter, see:

McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2023). The relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption or choice: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Appetite*, *183*, 106466. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2023.106466</u>

Abstract

Excess consumption of unhealthy foods has become a major public health problem. Although one potential contributor to unhealthy consumption is poor inhibitory control, findings have been inconsistent. A meta-analysis of 35 studies was conducted to determine whether, and under which conditions, inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is associated with food consumption/choice. Moderators included the type of stimuli (neutral or food-specific) used in measuring inhibitory control, sample differences (e.g., age, gender, and weight), and the measure of food consumption or choice. Overall, there was a small positive association between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice, r = .09, $Cl_{95} = [0.04, 0.14]$, p = .001. This held for the Stop-Signal Task in general, and for the Go/No-Go Task for children and when food consumption/choice was measured objectively. The present meta-analysis provides the first comprehensive evidence that inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is associated with food consumption or choice, and points to inhibitory control as a potential target for reducing unhealthy food consumption.

Keywords: inhibitory control, go/no-go task, stop-signal task, food consumption, food choice, meta-analysis.

Introduction

Excess food consumption, whereby energy intake exceeds energy expenditure, is an acknowledged contributor to obesity (World Health Organization, 2020). In particular, excess intake of unhealthy foods (i.e., those high in sugar, fat, and salt) has become a major public health problem, contributing to the rapid increase in the worldwide prevalence of obesity over the past 40 years (Cecchini et al., 2010; Machado et al., 2020). Eating too much of such food has also been linked to high blood pressure (Margerison et al., 2020), tooth decay (Mobley et al., 2009), diabetes (Sami et al., 2017), heart disease and stroke (Anand et al.,

2015), as well as depression (Ljungberg et al., 2020). The role of inhibitory control, the ability to regulate behaviour or inhibit behavioural impulses in accordance with higher order goals (Houben, Nederkoorn, & Jansen, 2012), has been identified as an important contributor to unhealthy food intake. A number of studies have centred on the idea that individuals with poorer inhibitory control may be more susceptible to food cues in the environment, leading to increased consumption. The present study aimed to combine and evaluate data from multiple studies investigating the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption.

The idea that individuals with poorer inhibitory control may be more vulnerable to environmental cues fits with dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), which suggest that behaviour is in part governed by controlled processing (Strack & Deutsch, 2004). Controlled processes are slow and reflective, involving conscious decision-making. Inhibitory control is one type of controlled processing. According to dual-process models, consumption of food in response to external food cues may be regulated by inhibitory control. Thus, individual differences in inhibitory control may play a role in the differential behavioural responses to environmental food cues and subsequent food consumption. Inhibitory control is likely to be particularly important in the contemporary food environment, where individuals are exposed to an overabundance of food cues, including 24/7 access to unhealthy foods in supermarkets, vending machines, and petrol stations, and through advertising. For example, spending on unhealthy food advertising has been shown to be approximately 30 times that for healthy foods (O'Dowd, 2017), and in the United States the fast-food industry spent 5 billion dollars on advertising in 2019 (UConn Rudd Center for Food Policy & Health, 2021). Furthermore, exposure to television advertising has been shown to be associated with consumption of unhealthy foods (Kelly et al., 2016).

Inhibitory control, including in food consumption research, is commonly measured by computerised tasks such as the Go/No-Go Task (Donders, 1969) and Stop-Signal Task (Logan & Cowan, 1984). Both tasks ask participants to respond to designated "go" signals (e.g., the letter "f") and not respond to designated "stop" or "no-go" signals (e.g., the letter "p" or a sound). For both tasks, the majority of trials are "go" signal trials, such that "go" becomes the prepotent response and a "stop" or "no-go" response requires cancelling that initiated "go" response. The key difference between the two tasks is the timing of the "stop" or "no-go" signal relative to the "go" signal. In the Go/No-Go Task, the "go" and "no-go" signals are presented at the same time, namely at the start of "go" and "no-go" trials, respectively, and inhibitory control is calculated using the number of commission errors (incorrectly responding to a "no-go" signal), with a higher number of errors indicating poorer

inhibitory control. In contrast, in the Stop-Signal Task, the "stop" signal is presented approximately 300 ms after the "go" signal and inhibitory control is measured using stopsignal reaction time (SSRT), which is calculated by subtracting the mean stop-signal delay from the mean go-trial reaction time (Logan, 1994), where longer SSRTs are indicative of poorer inhibitory control. Furthermore, the Stop-Signal Task often uses an adaptive stop signal delay, where the delay is individually set so that participants successfully inhibit their responses on 50% of "stop" trials. The Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks have largely been used interchangeably to measure inhibitory control (Littman & Takács, 2017; Raud et al., 2020). However, it has recently been suggested that response inhibition in these tasks relies on different mechanisms, including different neural dynamics (Littman & Takács, 2017; Raud et al., 2020), despite also some overlap in neural activation between the two tasks (Rubia et al., 2001). Specifically, Raud et al. (2020) proposed that inhibitory control performance in the Go/No-Go Task may be comparable to response selection, whereas in the Stop-Signal Task it may incorporate automatic response inhibition. The present study aimed to determine whether differences exist in the observed relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks.

Weaker inhibitory control has been linked to higher BMI (Lavagnino et al., 2016). In addition, some previous studies have shown that individuals with poorer inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and/or Stop-Signal tasks, eat more unhealthy food (e.g., Guerrieri, Nederkoorn, & Jansen, 2007; He et al., 2014; Lyu et al., 2017). However, the findings in this domain have been inconsistent, with other studies showing no such relationship (e.g., Aiello et al., 2018; Bennett & Blissett, 2019; Fonseca et al., 2020; Goldstein et al., 2014). Thus, it is important to determine whether inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is related to food consumption. This will inform future investigations on the efficacy of inhibitory control training for reducing unhealthy food consumption.

Studies investigating the relationship between inhibitory control and unhealthy food consumption have utilized both general (Bennett & Blissett, 2019; Lowe et al., 2014; Powell et al., 2017) and food-specific (Carbine et al., 2018; Oomen et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2017) versions of the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks. General versions use neutral stimuli (i.e., non-food images such as household objects) to measure general inhibitory control, whereas food-specific versions use food stimuli (e.g., images of unhealthy foods) to capture food-specific inhibitory control. As noted by Bartholdy et al. (2016) and Wu et al. (2013), the issue here is that inhibitory control performance may differ based on the stimuli presented. For example, greater impairments in inhibitory control were observed in bulimic patients when

they were shown food stimuli, in comparison to general stimuli (Wu et al., 2013). Findings from studies that have measured both general and food-specific inhibitory control have been inconsistent. Some studies have shown that food-specific, but not general inhibitory control, was associated with food consumption or choice (Kelly et al., 2020; Price et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2017), whereas other studies have shown the opposite (Houben, Nederkoorn, & Jansen, 2012; Meule, 2011). Therefore, it is important to determine whether and how the use of neutral or food stimuli (i.e., measurement of general or food-specific inhibitory control) in measuring inhibitory control impacts the observed relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption.

Furthermore, studies investigating the relationship between inhibitory control and unhealthy food consumption have utilized a large variety of samples, including clinical (Fonseca et al., 2020; Oomen et al., 2018), student (Allom & Mullan, 2014; Kakoschke et al., 2015), healthy weight (Goldstein et al., 2014; Zhang et al., 2017), overweight (Carbine et al., 2021; Price et al., 2016), child (Bennett & Blissett, 2019; Levitan et al., 2015), and young adult (Allom & Mullan, 2014; Giesen et al., 2012) samples. A systematic review conducted by Bartholdy et al. (2016), which investigated the relationship between inhibitory control as measured by the Stop-Signal Task and eating/weight, noted that inhibitory control performance differs across demographic groups. For example, restrained eaters were consistently reported to have poor inhibitory control, whereas there was no obvious difference in inhibitory control performance between weight categories (Bartholdy et al., 2016). Furthermore, inhibitory control ability has been shown to change with age, with inhibitory control being poorest in young children and older adults (Ferguson et al., 2021). Thus, the present study aimed to determine whether sample demographical characteristics, such as age, impact the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption.

Finally, there is inconsistency across the literature in the way unhealthy food consumption is measured, with some studies utilizing objective measures (e.g., a taste test; Kakoschke et al., 2015; Nederkoorn et al., 2015) and others employing self-report measures (e.g., naturalistic consumption over a set time; Carbine et al., 2018; He et al., 2014). Correlations between objective and self-report measures are consistently low (Dang et al., 2020), indicating poor correspondence between objective and self-report measures. In addition, some studies have measured food consumption (e.g., a taste test), whereas others have measured food choice (e.g., choosing items from an online grocery store; Nederkoorn, 2014).

Thus, the overarching aim of the present review was to combine and evaluate data from multiple studies to determine whether, and under which conditions, inhibitory control, as

measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is associated with food consumption/choice. Accordingly, we conducted a meta-analysis of relevant studies to address the following questions.

- 1. Is inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, associated with food consumption/choice?
- 2. Does the use of neutral stimuli or food-specific stimuli in measuring inhibitory control impact the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice?
- 3. Does the food consumption or choice measure (e.g., objective or self-report) impact the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice?
- 4. Do sample differences (e.g., age, gender, and weight) impact the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice?

Method

The present meta-analysis was conducted in accordance with the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines (Page et al., 2021). The initial protocol was registered with the Open Science Framework (OSF) (registration DOI https://doi.org/10.17605/OSF.IO/NPJ8A), and subsequently modified following full-text screening because it was deemed too large in scope for a single review. Specifically, the protocol was separated into two distinct, independent meta-analyses, which although derived from the same search strategy, addressed different research questions, included different sets of studies, and used different data sets. The first meta-analysis (the present study) addressed the question of the relationship between inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, and food consumption/choice, using correlational data. It also investigated the broader moderating roles of sample characteristics (e.g., age, gender, weight). A second future meta-analysis will address the question as to whether inhibitory control training is effective in reducing food consumption, and thus the data set will consist of experimental studies. This analysis will also investigate the more finely-grained moderating roles of within-task methodological differences of the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks (e.g., stimuli used, trial duration, ratio of go/no-go trials, go/no-go cues, within task feedback, comparison control condition). The modification was actioned prior to any data extraction or analysis.

Search Strategy

The search strategy was developed in consultation with a research librarian at Flinders University. The strategy included key terms and thesaurus terms related to the Go/No-Go Task, the Stop-Signal Task, and consumption of food (see Table 1). Searches

were conducted on June 25, 2020 from the following databases: Medline, ProQuest, PsycINFO, PubMed, Scopus, and Web of Science. Searches were limited to English language articles published in peer-reviewed journals. Title and abstract screening was undertaken by two independent reviewers to determine the eligibility of all retrieved papers. Disagreements were resolved in a meeting between the reviewers, where resolution outcomes/explanations were noted for each paper. Full-text screening of the remaining papers was then undertaken by the primary author. Finally, forward and backward searching were performed to identify any further potentially relevant articles. An updated search was conducted on 16th February 2022, which identified two additional relevant articles.

Eligibility Criteria

Inclusion criteria of eligible papers were: (1) a focus on food consumption or choice; (2) use of the Go/No-Go Task and/or Stop-Signal Task to measure inhibitory control; (3) measurement of inhibitory control using the number of commission errors for target trials for the Go/No-Go Task, or SSRT for the Stop-Signal Task; and (4) provision of the Pearson correlation coefficient for the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice.

Information extracted

The following data were extracted and tabulated: sample characteristics (number of participants; clinical or general; university or community; age; gender; weight), the inhibitory control measure used (Go/No-Go Task or Stop-Signal Task), the version of the Go/No-Go and/or Stop-Signal task used (food-specific or general), the measure of food consumption/choice (e.g., taste test, self-reported consumption), the type of food included in the measure(s) of consumption/choice (e.g., unhealthy foods, all foods), whether or not the study controlled for participant hunger, and the Pearson correlation coefficient for the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption or choice.

If a paper did not provide some of the above information, the corresponding author was contacted, and the missing details requested. In the event that the contact e-mail address provided in the article was no longer active, extensive internet searches were undertaken to contact the corresponding author using all their registered e-mail addresses. If the corresponding author did not reply, they were re-contacted one month following the initial e-mail. If they still did not reply, co-authors were contacted. This process was undertaken over a period of 6 months to give authors sufficient time to respond to maximize the number of relevant studies included in the systematic review and meta-analysis.

Data Coding

Variable coding was conducted by the lead author. Following Borenstein et al. (2009), for studies that included multiple variable categories (e.g., used both the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks), the weighted mean of the Pearson correlation coefficients was calculated and used in the overall-meta-analysis investigating the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption or choice. Such studies were then excluded from any relevant moderator analyses if the same participants were used for each subgroup.

Inhibitory Control Measure

Studies were coded on the basis of their use of the Go/No-Go or Stop-Signal task. They were also coded based on whether they measured general inhibitory control (i.e., neutral stimuli) or food-specific inhibitory control (i.e., food stimuli).

Food Consumption/Choice Measure

Objective or Self-Report. Studies were coded based on whether they used an objective (e.g., a taste test or food choice task) or a self-report measure (e.g., asked participants to report naturalistic food consumption) to measure food consumption or choice.

Food Consumption or Choice. Studies that used an objective measure were further coded based on whether they measured food intake (e.g., a taste test) or choice (e.g., a food choice task).

Unhealthy or All Food Consumption/Choice Measured. Studies were coded based on whether they measured unhealthy (high calorie) food consumption or all food consumption.

Hunger Controlled. Studies were coded based on whether they controlled for hunger during the in-lab session (either by having participants eat prior to or refrain from eating prior to the in-lab session).

Sample Characteristics

Age. Studies were coded based on whether they recruited children only, adolescents and young adults, young adults (18–39 years) only, or young adults and older adults (i.e., the sample included participants at least 40 years of age).

Type. Studies were coded based on whether they recruited a general sample (i.e., a non-specific sample or a sample comprising clinical and non-clinical participants) or a clinical sample (e.g., participants with a reported eating disorder, restrained eaters).

Pool. Studies were coded based on whether they recruited university students, community members, or a combination of university students and community members.

Gender. The proportion of participants who were women was calculated as a continuous measure for each study.

Weight. Studies were coded based on whether they recruited healthy weight participants only (BMI 18.5 to 24.9), overweight participants only (BMI >24.9), underweight participants only (BMI <18.5), or participants of all weight categories (any BMI; Weir & Jan, 2021).

Quality Assessment

The quality of all included studies was evaluated by two reviewers using the Mixed Methods Appraisal Tool (Hong et al., 2018). The MMAT was used as it can evaluate various study designs, including quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods models. Each included study was appraised according to the criteria of the relevant study design category. For example, for quantitative non-randomized study designs, methodological quality criteria included questions such as "Are the participants representative of the target population?" and "Are measurements appropriate regarding both the outcome and intervention (or exposure)?". For each study, a quality score (ranging from 0 to 5 stars) was calculated using the percentage of quality criteria met, where 0 stars represents 0% of criteria met, 1 star 20%, 2 stars 40%, and so on (Hong et al., 2018). Disagreements between the reviewers were resolved in a meeting.

Statistical Analyses

Comprehensive Meta-Analysis Version 3 (Borenstein et al., 2013) was used to calculate effect sizes and run all analyses, including subgroup (moderator) analyses for categorical moderator (e.g., task type) analyses and meta-regression for continuous moderator (sample gender) analyses. Following Higgins et al. (2021), random-effects analyses were used because there was heterogeneity across the studies. Higgins et al. (2021) further suggest that subgroup analyses be based on random-effects models due to the high risk of false-positive results when testing for subgroup differences in a fixed-effect model.

The effect size employed in the present meta-analysis was Pearson's correlation coefficient (*r*). For each effect size, 95% confidence intervals (Cl₉₅) were calculated. Cochran's Q (Cochran, 1954) and the l^2 statistic (Higgins & Thompson, 2002) were used to measure heterogeneity in effect sizes across studies. The l^2 statistic is the percentage of heterogeneity in the effect sizes, where 25%, 50%, and 75% correspond to small, medium, and large heterogeneity (Higgins et al., 2003). Unlike Cochran's Q (Cochran, 1954), the l^2 statistic is not sensitive to changes in the number of studies included (Harrer et al., 2021).

Subgroup effects were compared using the value of Q (Harrer et al., 2021), where a significant Q indicates that there is a difference in the true effect size between the subgroups (Harrer et al., 2021). Following Fu et al. (2011), moderator subgroups with less than four studies were not included in moderator analyses.

Outliers were investigated using a "leave-one-out" analysis, which calculates the impact of each study by performing a series of meta-analyses that leave out one of the studies at each instance. Publication bias was assessed by visual examination and Egger's regression test of funnel plot asymmetry, where a significant *p*-value indicates the presence of publication bias (Egger et al., 1997).

Results

Study Selection

The search strategy identified 5990 papers, after duplicates were removed, which were all screened for eligibility using title and abstract screening. Many papers were clearly ineligible (e.g., studies investigating sea surface temperature, which happens to have the same acronym as the Stop-Signal Task (SST)). The search identified 171 relevant papers that were then further assessed for eligibility using full-text screening. Full-text screening identified 37 papers that were eligible for inclusion. A further 22 papers were identified as eligible following forward and backward searching. Two additional papers were identified following the final search, resulting in a total of 61 eligible papers. A substantial number of studies investigated brain activity while completing the Go/No-Go or Stop-Signal tasks, rather than actual task performance. Of the 61 eligible papers, 27 were excluded because the Pearson correlation coefficient for the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption or choice was not a focus or was not provided (in the paper or supplementary materials); nor was it made available following requests for additional information from authors. Thus, the meta-analysis included 34 papers (35 studies) with 35 independent Pearson correlation coefficients. Figure 1 shows the number of articles identified at each stage of the search, including reasons for exclusion following full-text screening.

Study Characteristics

Sample size for included studies ranged from 19 to 205 (M = 76.74, SD = 48.97). Of the 35 included studies, 17 used the Go/No-Go Task, 16 used the Stop-Signal Task, and two (Kelly et al., 2020; Powell et al., 2017) used both tasks. Most of the studies using the Stop-Signal Task measured general inhibitory control, with only two (Houben & Jansen, 2014; Zhang et al., 2017) measuring both food-specific and general inhibitory control. In contrast, more (k = 9) of the studies using the Go/No-Go Task measured food-specific inhibitory

control, with six measuring both general and food-specific inhibitory control and only four (Adise et al., 2021; Bennett & Blissett, 2019; Lowe et al., 2014; Powell et al., 2017) measuring general inhibitory control. All studies that used the Stop-Signal Task implemented an adaptive stop signal delay whereby the delay was increased or decreased based on performance until participants successfully inhibited their response on 50% of "stop" trials. Table 2, Table 3 provide a summary of included studies.

Most studies (k = 26) used an objective measure of food consumption or choice, six used only a self-report measure of food consumption, and three (Aiello et al., 2018; Carbine et al., 2018; Fonseca et al., 2020) both an objective and self-report measure. Specifically, 24 studies used either a taste test or buffet to measure food consumption; seven studies asked participants to self-report their naturalistic consumption for the previous day (Carbine et al., 2017, 2018, 2021; He et al., 2014), week (Oomen et al., 2018), 2–3 months (Powell et al., 2017), or year (Fonseca et al., 2020); three studies (Giesen et al., 2012; Nederkoorn, 2014; Nederkoorn et al., 2009) used an internet-based supermarket task where participants were instructed to buy groceries that they would need for either 1 or 3 days; two asked participants to self-report how often they consumed specific foods (Aiello et al., 2018; Allom & Mullan, 2014); and two studies used a food choice task (Aiello et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2017). Moreover, most studies (k = 28) measured consumption of unhealthy foods, with only six studies measuring consumption of all foods, and one measuring consumption of unhealthy foods with one measure and consumption of all foods with a second measure (Fonseca et al., 2020). Lastly, most studies (k = 25) controlled for participant hunger during the in-lab session, whereas eight did not, and two (Nederkoorn et al., 2009; 2015) included both hungry and sated participants.

Finally, most studies recruited a general sample (k = 29), with only three (Biehl et al., 2019; Lyu et al., 2017; Meule et al., 2011) recruiting a combination of clinical and non-clinical participants, one recruiting participants with reported loss of control over eating (Oomen et al., 2018), one recruiting restrained eaters (Zhang et al., 2017), and one recruiting individuals with generalized anxiety disorder (according to DSM-5 criteria; Fonseca et al., 2020). Furthermore, most studies (k = 18) recruited young adults, with eight recruiting young and older adults, eight recruiting children, and only one (He et al., 2014) recruiting adolescents and young adults. Additionally, most studies (k = 23) used a sample made up of predominantly women, with only 12 studies using a sample including roughly an even number of men and women. Moreover, most studies (k = 19) recruited university students, with 13 studies recruiting participants from the community, and three (Carbine et al., 2017, 2021; Powell et al., 2017) recruiting a combination of university students and community

members. Lastly, most studies (k = 32) used a sample including healthy weight and overweight participants, with only two studies (Guerrieri, Nederkoorn, & Jansen, 2007; Zhang et al., 2017) using healthy weight participants only, and one study (Carbine et al., 2021) using overweight participants only. However, six of these studies (Adise et al., 2021; Aiello et al., 2018; Carbine et al., 2018; Goldstein et al., 2014; Nederkoorn, 2014; Price et al., 2016) investigated healthy weight and overweight participants separately and as such, provided separate Pearson correlation coefficients for the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption or choice for healthy weight and overweight participants.

Overall Relationship between Inhibitory Control and Food Consumption

Addressing the major aim of the present study, a meta-analysis showed that overall, there was a significant correlation for the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption, r = .09, $CI_{95} = [0.04, 0.14]$, p = .001, with small effect size (see Figure 2 for a forest plot of included studies). A leave-one-out analysis showed little variability in the Pearson correlation coefficient when each study was individually removed, all r's > 0.08 and < .10, all p's < 0.003, indicating that there were no outliers. Egger's regression test was not significant, Z = 0.813, p = .129, indicating no evidence of publication bias (see Figure 3 for funnel plot). Tests for heterogeneity showed that there was significant heterogeneity in the Pearson correlation coefficients across studies, Q(34) = 56.697, p = .009, $f^2 = 40.032$. This heterogeneity may suggest the presence of moderators. Accordingly, moderator analyses were subsequently conducted.

Task Type (Go/No-Go versus Stop-Signal) and the Relationship between Inhibitory Control and Food Consumption

A moderator analysis was conducted to explore the impact of task type (Go/No-Go versus Stop-Signal) on the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption. Moderator analysis statistics are shown in Table 4.

It can be seen that there was a small significant correlation for studies that used the Stop-Signal Task, r = .15, $CI_{95} = [0.07, 0.23]$, p < .001. In contrast, the correlation for studies that used the Go/No-Go Task was not significant, r = 0.03, $CI_{95} = [-0.04, 0.10]$, p = .407. Comparison of the subgroup correlations showed that the correlation for studies that used the Stop-Signal Task was significantly larger than for those that used the Go/No-Go Task, Q = 4.789, p = .029.

Interestingly, the two studies that were excluded for including both the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks produced inconsistent results. Kelly et al. (2020) showed that inhibitory control was significantly associated with food consumption when measured by the Go/No-Go Task, r = .23, p < .05, but not the Stop-Signal Task, r = 0.10, p > .05. However, Powell et al. (2017) showed that neither measure of inhibitory control was associated with food consumption (Go/No-Go Task, r = 0.08, p = .526, Stop-Signal Task, r = 0.14, p = .290). Separate meta-analyses were run including Kelly et al. (2020) and Powell et al. (2017). The correlations remained significant for studies that used the Stop-Signal Task, r = 0.14, $Cl_{95} = [0.07, 0.21]$, p < .001, and not significant for those that used the Go/No-Go Task, r = 0.05, $Cl_{95} = [-0.02, 0.12]$, p = .163.

There was significant heterogeneity in the correlations across studies that used the Go/No-Go Task, Q(18) = 30.559, p = .032, $l^2 = 41.097$. Heterogeneity approached significance for studies that used the Stop-Signal Task, Q(17) = 26.325, p = .069, $l^2 = 35.423$. For both groups of studies, heterogeneity was small to medium (Higgins et al., 2003). Accordingly, separate moderator analyses were conducted for the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks. All moderator analysis statistics are shown in Table 5, Table 6.

Moderator Analyses for the Relationship between Inhibitory Control and Food Consumption

Moderator Analyses for Go/No-Go Task

Food-specific or general inhibitory control. There was no significant difference between the subgroup correlations when comparing studies that measured food-specific inhibitory control and those that measured general inhibitory control, Q = 0.007, p = .933. Separate meta-analyses were run including those studies (k = 6) previously excluded for having multiple measures. The correlations were not significant for studies measuring food-specific inhibitory control, r = 0.07, $CI_{95} = [-0.02, 0.15]$, p = .121, or general inhibitory control, r = 0.05, $CI_{95} = [-0.05, 0.14]$, p = .320.

Food Consumption/Choice Measure.

Objective or self-report. The correlation for studies that used an objective measure was significantly larger than for studies that used a self-report measure, Q = 5.009, p = .025. Specifically, there was a small significant correlation for studies that measured food consumption or choice using an objective measure, r = 0.12, $Cl_{95} = [0.04, 0.19]$, p = .002. In contrast, the correlation for studies that used a self-report measure was not significant, r = -0.05, $Cl_{95} = [-0.18, 0.08]$, p = .425. The correlations were homogenous among studies that used an objective measure, Q(10) = 12.482, p = .254, $f^2 = 19.885$, as well as those that used a self-report measure, Q(4) = 5.612, p = .230, $f^2 = 28.722$. For both subgroups, there was less heterogeneity than for all studies that used the Go/No-Go Task combined $(Q(18) = 30.559, p = .032, f^2 = 41.097)$.

Separate meta-analyses were run including those studies (k = 3) previously excluded for having multiple measures. Again, there was a small significant correlation for studies that measured food consumption or choice using an objective measure, r = 0.10, Cl₉₅ = [0.03, 0.17], p = .006. In contrast, the correlation for studies that used a self-report measure was not significant, r = -0.07, Cl₉₅ = [-0.17, 0.02], p = .140.

Type of food consumption or choice measure. As only one study used an objective food choice measure, this subgroup was excluded from the moderator analysis investigating type of food consumption/choice measure. After further excluding those studies that used the same participants for multiple subgroups, the same grouping of studies emerged for type of food consumption/choice measure as for the objective or self-report measures. Accordingly, the same findings emerged. Specifically, the correlation for studies that used an objective food consumption measure was significantly larger than for studies that used a self-report food consumption measure, Q = 5.009, p = .025.

Unhealthy or all food consumption/choice, and hunger. A moderator analysis could not be conducted for the type of food measured as only three studies using the Go/No-Go Task measured all food consumption or choice. Nor for hunger as only two studies using the Go/No-Go Task did not control for hunger.

Sample Differences.

Sample age. Studies that used a combination of adolescents and young adults were excluded from the moderator analysis as there was only one such study. There was a significant difference between the correlations when comparing studies based on age group, Q = 12.969, p = .002. Specifically, there was a significant correlation for studies that used children, r = 0.18, $Cl_{95} = [0.10, 0.26]$, p < .001. In contrast, the correlation was not significant for studies that used young adults, r = 0.01, $Cl_{95} = [-0.13, 0.15]$, p = .893, nor for studies that included older adults, r = -0.03, Cl₉₅ = [-0.12, 0.05], p = .425. Pairwise comparisons showed that the correlation for studies that used children was significantly larger than for studies that used young adults, Q = 4.034, p = .045, or included older adults, Q = 12.362, p < .001. However, the difference in the correlations between studies that used children and those that used young adults did not survive a Bonferroni correction for multiple testing. The correlations were homogenous among studies that used children, Q(4) = 2.892, p = .576, $l^2 = 0.000$, young adults, Q(5) = 9.730, p = .083, $l^2 = 48.612$, and young adults and older adults, Q(6) = 3.946, p = .684, $l^2 = 0.000$. However, only studies that used children and those that used young adults and older adults showed less heterogeneity than for all studies that used the Go/No-Go Task combined (Q(18) = 30.559, p = .032, $l^2 = 41.097$).

Sample type, sample pool, sample weight, and sample gender. There was no significant difference between the correlations when comparing studies based on sample type, Q = 0.001, p = .975, or sample weight, Q = 2.764, p = .251. For sample pool, studies that recruited a combination of university students and community members were excluded from the moderator analysis as there were only three such studies. There was no significant difference between the correlations when comparing studies that recruited university students and those that recruited community members, Q = 0.001, p = .982. A meta-regression moderator analysis showed that the proportion of women did not explain any significant variance in the correlations for the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption, $R^2 = 0.00$, B = 0.00, SE = 0.00, p = .996.

Moderator Analyses for Stop-Signal Task

Food-specific or general inhibitory control. A moderator analysis could not be conducted for form of inhibitory control because only two Stop-Signal studies measured food-specific inhibitory control.

Food Consumption/Choice Measure.

Type of food consumption or choice measure. As only two studies used a self-report food consumption measure, this subgroup was excluded from the moderator analysis investigating type of food consumption/choice measure. There was no significant difference between the correlations for studies that used an objective food consumption and an objective food choice measure, Q = 0.592, p = .442.

Objective or self-report, unhealthy or all food consumption/choice, and hunger. A moderator analysis for type of measure could not be conducted because only two studies measured food consumption using a self-report measure. Nor for the type of food measured as only three studies measured all food consumption or choice. There was no significant difference when comparing studies that controlled for hunger versus those that did not, Q = 2.767, p = .096.

Sample Differences.

Sample age. Studies that used a combination of young adults and older adults were excluded from the moderator analysis as there were only two such studies. Comparison of the subgroup correlations showed that the difference between the correlations bordered on significance, Q = 3.848, p = .050. Examination of the subgroup correlations showed that there was a small significant correlation for studies that used young adults, r = .19, $Cl_{95} = [0.10, 0.28]$, p < .001, but not for studies that used children, r = 0.06, $Cl_{95} = [-0.04$,

0.15], p = .235. The correlations were homogenous among studies that used children, Q(3) = 3.481, p = .323, $l^2 = 13.821$, and those that used young adults, Q(11) = 17.303, p = .099, $l^2 = 36.428$. However, only for studies that used children was there less heterogeneity than for all studies that used the Stop-Signal Task combined (Q(17) = 26.325, p = .069, $l^2 = 35.423$).

Sample pool. Studies that recruited a combination of university students and community members were excluded from the moderator analysis as there was only one such study. The correlation for studies that used a university sample was significantly larger than for those that used a community sample, Q = 4.858, p = .028. Specifically, there was a small significant correlation for studies that used a university sample, r = 0.19, $Cl_{95} = [0.10, 0.28]$, p < .001, but not for studies that used a community sample, r = 0.05, $Cl_{95} = [-0.03, 0.13]$, p = .208. The correlations were homogenous among studies that used a university sample, Q(11) = 17.303, p = .099, $f^2 = 36.428$, and those that used a community sample, Q(4) = 3.519, p = .475, $f^2 = 0.000$. However, only for studies that used a community sample was heterogeneity less than for all studies that used the Stop-Signal Task combined $(Q(17) = 26.325, p = .069, f^2 = 35.423)$.

Sample type, sample weight, and sample gender. A moderator analysis was not conducted to investigate subgroup differences based on sample type as only one study used a clinical sample. Similarly, a moderator analysis was not conducted to investigate subgroup differences based on sample weight as only three studies recruited participants of healthy weight only, and only one study recruited participants with overweight only. A meta-regression moderator analysis showed that the proportion of women did not explain any significant variance in the correlations between inhibitory control and food consumption, $R^2 = 0.16$, B = 0.00, SE = 0.00, p = .176.

Quality Assessment

Of the 35 included studies, most received 4 (n = 16) or 5 (n = 15) stars, indicating high quality (Hong et al., 2018; see Table 4). The remaining four studies (Allom & Mullan, 2014; Goldstein et al., 2014; Guerrieri, Nederkoorn, & Jansen, 2007; Kakoschke et al., 2015) scored 3 stars, indicating medium quality (Hong et al., 2018). Of these, three studies (Allom & Mullan, 2014; Goldstein et al., 2014; Kakoschke et al., 2015) used a young adult undergraduate sample without clear justification for doing so in terms of the study's research question. In addition, Guerrieri, Nederkoorn, and Jansen (2007) did not indicate whether participant groups were comparable at baseline nor whether experimenters were blinded to participant group, despite experimenters weighing bowls to measure food intake in the taste test.

Discussion

The present study is the first meta-analysis to comprehensively investigate the relationship between inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, and food consumption or choice. The findings showed that there is a small association between inhibitory control and food consumption or choice. More specifically, inhibitory control was associated with food consumption/choice when it was measured using the Stop-Signal Task. When measured by the Go/No-Go Task, inhibitory control was associated with food consumption or choice or choice or choice when it was measured using the Stop-Signal Task. When measured by the Go/No-Go Task, inhibitory control was associated with food consumption or choice when food consumption or choice was measured objectively (e.g., a taste test).

The major finding that, overall, inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is indeed associated with food consumption or choice, indicates that individual differences in inhibitory control do play a role in food consumption. However, the size of the association was small. This likely reflects the inconsistency in findings in this domain, in that poorer inhibitory control has been shown to be associated with food consumption in some studies (e.g., Guerrieri, Nederkoorn, & Jansen, 2007; Lyu et al., 2017), but not others (e.g., Aiello et al., 2018; Fonseca et al., 2020). Because of small sample sizes, individual previous studies may have lacked the statistical power to detect an association. Thus, the benefit of this meta-analysis is clear, as the greater statistical power and pooled estimate of effect has allowed the establishment of statistical significance among conflicting literature.

The finding that inhibitory control was associated with food consumption/choice more for the Stop-Signal Task than the Go/No-Go Task may be because the tasks rely on different cognitive mechanisms. Raud et al. (2020) have suggested that performance in the Go/No-Go Task is indicative of response selection, rather than inhibitory control. In the Go/No-Go Task the presentation of "go" and "no-go" signals is fixed at the start of the trials, whereas in the Stop-Signal Task, the "stop" signal is presented after the "go" signal, commonly with an adaptive individualized delay (as was the case for all studies included in the present review). However, closer examination of the studies included in this meta-analysis suggests another potential explanation, namely the way food consumption or choice was measured. All except one of the studies using the Stop-Signal Task measured food consumption or choice objectively. In contrast, five of the 16 studies that used the Go/No-Go Task employed selfreport measures. Indeed, when food consumption or choice was measured objectively in studies using the Go/No-Go Task, the effect size for its association with inhibitory control was comparable to the effect size for studies that used the Stop-Signal Task. Therefore, it appears that inhibitory control, no matter how it is measured, is associated with food

consumption or choice when the latter is measured objectively. This may be because objective measures, such as the taste test, have been shown to be valid measures of consumption (Robinson et al., 2017), whereas self-reported consumption has been shown to suffer from systematic underreporting of energy intake (Ravelli & Schoeller, 2020). Another contributing factor may be the timing of the food consumption/choice measure. In all cases, objective measurement of food consumption/choice occurred immediately following the measurement of inhibitory control, whereas self-report measures involved participants either recalling preceding consumption or reporting consumption over the following days. In other words, the objective measures of food consumption/choice were temporally closer to their respective measure of inhibitory control. As it has been shown to fluctuate in response to internal (e.g., stress and depletion of self-control resources) and external (e.g., exposure to environmental cues) events (Jones et al., 2013, 2018; Muraven et al., 2002; Tsegaye et al., 2022), inhibitory control (as measured by tasks such as the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal) may be associated only with immediate food consumption or choice rather than subsequent consumption more generally.

The results further showed that the use of neutral or food stimuli in the Go/No-Go Task did not impact the observed relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice. Thus, it appears that general and food-specific inhibitory control are equally (un)related to food consumption/choice. However, no such conclusion can be drawn for the Stop-Signal Task as only two studies (Houben & Jansen, 2014; Zhang et al., 2017) measured food-specific inhibitory control – too few studies to carry out a moderator analysis. Following the suggestion of Bartholdy et al. (2016) and Wu et al. (2013) that inhibitory control performance may differ based on the stimuli presented, future studies could investigate the impact of using neutral versus food stimuli in the Stop-Signal Task.

The relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption or choice was consistent across men and women, general and clinical populations, and, for the Go/No-Go Task, different weight categories. However, there were differences between age groups. Specifically, for the Go/No-Go Task, the relationship was stronger in children, whereas for the Stop-Signal Task, it was stronger in young adults. There was also a difference between community and university samples, but only for studies that used the Stop-Signal Task. However, this likely has been driven by age differences in the community and university samples used children or older adults and all university samples used young adults. Interestingly, for the Go/No-Go Task, all studies that used children measured food consumption or choice objectively. In contrast, several of the studies that recruited samples from other age groups used self-report measures. Thus, again, it may be

the nature of the measure that is critical. Alternatively, it is possible that the Go/No-Go Task may be particularly useful in capturing inhibitory control in children, but not older samples. The Go/No-Go Task is a relatively easy task (Meule, 2017), in which children make more commission errors than young adults (Jonkman et al., 2003). The opposite may be true for the Stop-Signal Task, which is comparatively difficult (Johnstone et al., 2007; Meule, 2017). Accordingly, the Stop-Signal Task may be particularly useful for young adults, and less so for children (Christ et al., 2001; Verbruggen & Logan, 2008; Williams et al., 1999) or older adults (Christ et al., 2001; Hsieh & Lin, 2017; Verbruggen & Logan, 2008) who have each been shown to have slower reaction times in the Stop-Signal Task (Hsieh & Lin, 2017; Johnstone et al., 2007). In saying this, children's performance in the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks has not been formally compared, scope for future research.

The present meta-analysis has some important implications. First, it shows that inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is associated with food consumption or choice. Although the association is small, this has practical relevance as studies have, on the basis of this assumed relationship, investigated the efficacy of inhibitory control training for reducing unhealthy food consumption. The present study now provides comprehensive evidence supporting the investigation of such interventions. Second, the findings provide important insights for future studies investigating the relationship between inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, and food consumption or choice. In particular, they show that the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks can both be used when food consumption or choice is measured objectively (e.g., a taste test) in the immediate setting. In addition, for the Go/No-Go Task, it appears that neutral or food-specific stimuli can be used to measure inhibitory control. For the Stop-Signal Task, however, we know only that the use of neutral stimuli appears to be effective. Finally, the findings showed that there were few differences in the strength of the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice among samples of varying demographics, including men, women, and different weight categories. The one exception here was age, where the Go/No-Go Task may be particularly useful for capturing the relationship in children, and the Stop-Signal Task for doing so in young adults. Thus, future research should be mindful of the match between sample and measure of inhibitory control.

As with all research, there are some limitations that need to be acknowledged. In particular, there are additional within-task moderator variables that could have been investigated. For the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, these could include variations in response mode (unimanual/bimanual), number of trials, and ratio of stop/go trials. For the food consumption measures, such as the taste test, potential variables could include the

amount of food provided and the duration of the test (Robinson et al., 2017). Future research could investigate how such variables may impact the relationship between inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and/or Stop-Signal tasks, and food consumption.

In conclusion, the present meta-analysis provides the first comprehensive evidence that inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is associated with food consumption or choice. However, for the Go/No-Go Task, this relationship was only found when food consumption or choice was measured objectively and in the same session as the inhibitory control measure. Overall, although all observed associations were of a small effect size, the results provide comprehensive evidence pointing to inhibitory control as a potential target for reducing unhealthy food consumption.

Role of funding source

This research was supported under the Australian Research Council's Discovery Project funding scheme (project number DP180100545). The funding source had no role in the study design, the collection, analysis or interpretation of the data, writing the manuscript, or the decision to submit the paper for publication.

Contributors

All authors contributed to the design of the study and writing the manuscript. Joshua McGreen was responsible for data collection, under supervision of Eva Kemps. Joshua McGreen conducted the statistical analyses and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All other authors edited subsequent drafts of the manuscript, and have approved the final manuscript.

Ethical statement

The study protocol was approved by the Flinders University Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Paul Williamson for assistance with the conduct of the metaanalysis.

Data and code availability

Data will be made available on request.

References

- Adise, S., White, C. N., Roberts, N. J., Geier, C. F., & Keller, K. L. (2021). Children's inhibitory control abilities in the presence of rewards are related to weight status and eating in the absence of hunger. *Appetite*, *167*, 105610. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2021.105610
- Aiello, M., Ambron, E., Situlin, R., Foroni, F., Biolo, G., & Rumiati, R. I. (2018). Body weight and its association with impulsivity in middle and old age individuals. *Brain* and Cognition, 123, 103–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandc.2018.03.006
- Allom, V., & Mullan, B. (2014). Individual differences in executive function predict distinct eating behaviours. *Appetite*, *80*, 123–130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2014.05.007
- Anand, S. S., Hawkes, C., de Souza, R. J., Mente, A., Dehghan, M., Nugent, R., Zulyniak, M. A., Weis, T., Bernstein, A. M., Krauss, R. M., Kromhout, D., Jenkins, D., Malik, V., Martinez-Gonzalez, M. A., Mozaffarian, D., Yusuf, S., Willett, W. C., & Popkin, B. M. (2015). Food consumption and its impact on cardiovascular disease: Importance of solutions focused on the globalized food system: A report from the workshop convened by the world heart federation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *66*(14), 1590–1614. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2015.07.050
- Bartholdy, S., Dalton, B., O'Daly, O. G., Campbell, I. C., & Schmidt, U. (2016). A systematic review of the relationship between eating, weight and inhibitory control using the stop signal task. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, *64*, 35–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.02.010
- Bennett, C., & Blissett, J. (2019). Multiple measures of impulsivity, eating behaviours and adiposity in 7-11-year-olds. *Appetite*, 133, 217–222. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2018.11.002
- Biehl, S. C., Ansorge, U., Naumann, E., & Svaldi, J. (2019). Altered processing of visual food stimuli in adolescents with loss of control eating. *Nutrients*, *11*(2), 210. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu11020210
- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L. V., Higgins, J. P. T., & Rothstein, H. R. (2009). *Introduction to Meta-Analysis*. John Wiley and Sons. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470743386
- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L., Higgins, J., & Rothstein, H. (2013). *Comprehensive Meta-Analysis (Version 3)* [Computer software]. Englewood, NJ: Biostat.
- Byrne, M. E., Tanofsky-Kraff, M., Lavender, J. M., Parker, M. N., Shank, L. M., Swanson, T.
 N., Ramirez, E., LeMay-Russell, S., Yang, S. B., Brady, S. M., Zenno, A., Chivukula,
 K. K., Kelly, N. R., & Yanovski, J. A. (2021). Bridging executive function and

disinhibited eating among youth: A network analysis. *The International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *54*(5), 721–732. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.23476

- Carbine, K. A., Christensen, E., LeCheminant, J. D., Bailey, B. W., Tucker, L. A., & Larson, M. J. (2017). Testing food-related inhibitory control to high- and low-calorie food stimuli: Electrophysiological responses to high-calorie food stimuli predict calorie and carbohydrate intake. *Psychophysiology*, *54*(7), 982–997. https://doi.org/10.1111/psyp.12860
- Carbine, K. A., Duraccio, K. M., Kirwan, C. B., Muncy, N. M., LeCheminant, J. D., & Larson, M. J. (2018). A direct comparison between ERP and fMRI measurements of food-related inhibitory control: Implications for BMI status and dietary intake. *NeuroImage*, *166*, 335–348. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2017.11.008
- Carbine, K. A., Muir, A. M., Allen, W. D., LeCheminant, J. D., Baldwin, S. A., Jensen, C.
 D., Kirwan, C. B., & Larson, M. J. (2021). Does inhibitory control training reduce weight and caloric intake in adults with overweight and obesity? A pre-registered, randomized controlled event-related potential (ERP) study. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *136*, 103784. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2020.103784
- Cecchini, M., Sassi, F., Lauer, J. A., Lee, Y. Y., Guajardo-Barron, V., & Chisholm, D. (2010). Tackling of unhealthy diets, physical inactivity, and obesity: Health effects and cost-effectiveness. *Lancet (London, England)*, *376*(9754), 1775–1784. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61514-0
- Christ, S. E., White, D. A., Mandernach, T., & Keys, B. A. (2001). Inhibitory control across the life span. *Developmental Neuropsychology*, 20(3), 653–669. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15326942DN2003_7
- Cochran, W. (1954). Some methods for strengthening the common χ^2 tests. *Biometrics*, 10(4), 417–51.
- Dang, J., King, K. M., & Inzlicht, M. (2020). Why are self-report and behavioral measures weakly correlated?. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 24(4), 267–269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2020.01.007
- Donders F. C. (1969). On the speed of mental processes. *Acta Psychologica*, *30*, 412–431. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-6918(69)90065-1
- Egger, M., Davey Smith, G., Schneider, M., & Minder, C. (1997). Bias in meta-analysis detected by a simple, graphical test. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, *315*(7109), 629–634. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.315.7109.629
- Ferguson, H. J., Brunsdon, V., & Bradford, E. (2021). The developmental trajectories of executive function from adolescence to old age. *Scientific Reports*, *11*(1), 1382. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-80866-1
- Fonseca, N., Molle, R. D., Costa, M. A., Gonçalves, F. G., Silva, A. C., Rodrigues, Y., Price,

M., Silveira, P. P., & Manfro, G. G. (2020). Impulsivity influences food intake in women with generalized anxiety disorder. *Revista Brasileira De Psiquiatria (Sao Paulo, Brazil : 1999)*, *4*2(4), 382–388. https://doi.org/10.1590/1516-4446-2019-0556

- Fu, R., Gartlehner, G., Grant, M., Shamliyan, T., Sedrakyan, A., Wilt, T. J., Griffith, L.,
 Oremus, M., Raina, P., Ismaila, A., Santaguida, P., Lau, J., & Trikalinos, T. A. (2011).
 Conducting quantitative synthesis when comparing medical interventions: AHRQ and
 the Effective Health Care Program. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, *64*(11), 1187–
 1197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2010.08.010
- Giesen, J. C., Havermans, R. C., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2012). Impulsivity in the supermarket. Responses to calorie taxes and subsidies in healthy weight undergraduates. *Appetite*, 58(1), 6–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2011.09.026
- Goldstein, S. P., Forman, E. M., Meiran, N., Herbert, J. D., Juarascio, A. S., & Butryn, M. L. (2014). The discrepancy between implicit and explicit attitudes in predicting disinhibited eating. *Eating Behaviors*, *15*(1), 164–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2013.10.021
- Guerrieri, R., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2007). How impulsiveness and variety influence food intake in a sample of healthy women. *Appetite*, *48*(1), 119–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2006.06.004
- Guerrieri, R., Nederkoorn, C., Stankiewicz, K., Alberts, H., Geschwind, N., Martijn, C., & Jansen, A. (2007). The influence of trait and induced state impulsivity on food intake in normal-weight healthy women. *Appetite*, *49*(1), 66–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2006.11.008
- Guerrieri, R., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2008). The interaction between impulsivity and a varied food environment: its influence on food intake and overweight. *International Journal of Obesity (2005), 32*(4), 708–714. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ijo.0803770
- Harrer, M., Cuijpers, P., Furukawa, T.A., & Ebert, D.D. (2021). *Doing Meta-Analysis with R: A Hands-On Guide (1st ed.)*. Chapman and Hall/CRC. https://doi.org/10.1201/9781003107347
- He, Q., Xiao, L., Xue, G., Wong, S., Ames, S. L., Schembre, S. M., & Bechara, A. (2014).
 Poor ability to resist tempting calorie rich food is linked to altered balance between neural systems involved in urge and self-control. *Nutrition Journal*, *13*, 92. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2891-13-92
- Higgins, J. P., & Thompson, S. G. (2002). Quantifying heterogeneity in a meta-analysis. *Statistics in Medicine*, *21*(11), 1539–1558. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.1186
- Higgins, J. P., Thompson, S. G., Deeks, J. J., & Altman, D. G. (2003). Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, 327(7414), 557–560. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.327.7414.557

- Higgins, J.P., Thomas, J., Chandler, J., Cumpston, M., Li, T., Page, M.J., Welch, V.A. (editors). *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* version 6.2 (updated February 2021). Cochrane, 2021. Available from www.training.cochrane.org/handbook
- Hofmann, W., Friese, M., & Roefs, A. (2009). Three ways to resist temptation: The independent contributions of executive attention, inhibitory control, and affect regulation to the impulse control of eating behavior. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology, 45*(2), 431–435. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2008.09.013
- Hong, Q. N., Gonzalez-Reyes, A., & Pluye, P. (2018). Improving the usefulness of a tool for appraising the quality of qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods studies, the Mixed Methods Appraisal Tool (MMAT). *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*, 24(3), 459–467. https://doi.org/10.1111/jep.12884
- Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2011). Training inhibitory control. A recipe for resisting sweet temptations. *Appetite*, *56*(2), 345–349. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2010.12.017
- Houben, K., Havermans, R. C., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2012). Beer à no-go: Learning to stop responding to alcohol cues reduces alcohol intake via reduced affective associations rather than increased response inhibition. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, 107(7), 1280–1287. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03827.x
- Houben, K., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2012). Too tempting to resist? Past success at weight control rather than dietary restraint determines exposure-induced disinhibited eating. *Appetite*, *59*(2), 550–555. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2012.07.004
- Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2014). Lacking skills to improve self-control: Reward-induced loss of inhibitory control and overeating in restrained eaters. *Journal of Experimental Psychopathology*, 29–37. https://doi.org/10.5127/jep.033412
- Hsieh, S., & Lin, Y. C. (2017). Stopping ability in younger and older adults: Behavioral and event-related potential. *Cognitive, Affective & Behavioral Neuroscience*, *17*(2), 348– 363. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13415-016-0483-7
- Jiang, Q., He, D., Guan, W., & He, X. (2016). "Happy goat says": The effect of a food selection inhibitory control training game of children's response inhibition on eating behavior. *Appetite*, *107*, 86–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.07.030
- Johnstone, S. J., Dimoska, A., Smith, J. L., Barry, R. J., Pleffer, C. B., Chiswick, D., & Clarke, A. R. (2007). The development of stop-signal and Go/Nogo response inhibition in children aged 7-12 years: Performance and event-related potential indices. *International Journal of Psychophysiology : Official Journal of the International Organization of Psychophysiology*, 63(1), 25–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2006.07.001

Jones, A., Christiansen, P., Nederkoorn, C., Houben, K., & Field, M. (2013). Fluctuating
disinhibition: implications for the understanding and treatment of alcohol and other substance use disorders. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *4*, 140. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2013.00140

- Jones, A., Tiplady, B., Houben, K., Nederkoorn, C., & Field, M. (2018). Do daily fluctuations in inhibitory control predict alcohol consumption? An ecological momentary assessment study. *Psychopharmacology*, *235*(5), 1487–1496. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-018-4860-5
- Jonkman, L. M., Lansbergen, M., & Stauder, J. E. (2003). Developmental differences in behavioral and event-related brain responses associated with response preparation and inhibition in a go/nogo task. *Psychophysiology*, 40(5), 752–761. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-8986.00075
- Kakoschke, N., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2015). Combined effects of cognitive bias for food cues and poor inhibitory control on unhealthy food intake. *Appetite*, *87*, 358–364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.01.004
- Kelly, B., Freeman, B., King, L., Chapman, K., Baur, L. A., & Gill, T. (2016). Television advertising, not viewing, is associated with negative dietary patterns in children.
 Pediatric Obesity, *11*(2), 158–160. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijpo.12057
- Kelly, N. R., Jaramillo, M., Ramirez, S., Altman, D. R., Rubin, S. G., Yang, S. B., Courville,
 A. B., Shank, L. M., Byrne, M. E., Lemay-Russell, S., Brady, S. M., Broadney, M. M.,
 Tanofsky-Kraff, M., & Yanovski, J. A. (2020). Executive functioning and disinhibited
 eating in children and adolescents. *Pediatric Obesity*, *15*(6), e12614.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/ijpo.12614
- Lavagnino, L., Arnone, D., Cao, B., Soares, J. C., & Selvaraj, S. (2016). Inhibitory control in obesity and binge eating disorder: A systematic review and meta-analysis of neurocognitive and neuroimaging studies. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 68, 714–726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.06.041
- Levitan, R. D., Rivera, J., Silveira, P. P., Steiner, M., Gaudreau, H., Hamilton, J., Kennedy, J. L., Davis, C., Dube, L., Fellows, L., Wazana, A., Matthews, S., Meaney, M. J., & MAVAN Study Team. (2015). Gender differences in the association between stopsignal reaction times, body mass indices and/or spontaneous food intake in preschool children: an early model of compromised inhibitory control and obesity. *International Journal of Obesity (2005)*, *39*(4), 614–619. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2014.207
- Littman, R., & Takács, Á. (2017). Do all inhibitions act alike? A study of go/no-go and stopsignal paradigms. *PloS One*, *12*(10), e0186774. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0186774
- Ljungberg, T., Bondza, E., & Lethin, C. (2020). Evidence of the importance of dietary

habits regarding depressive symptoms and depression. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(5), 1616. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17051616

- Logan, G. D., & Cowan, W. B. (1984). On the ability to inhibit thought and action: A theory of an act of control. *Psychological Review*, *91*(3), 295–327. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.91.3.295
- Logan, G. D. (1994). On the ability to inhibit thought and action: A users' guide to the stop signal paradigm. In D. Dagenbach & T. H. Carr (Eds.), *Inhibitory Processes in Attention, Memory, and Language* (pp. 189–239). Academic Press.
- Lowe, C. J., Hall, P. A., & Staines, W. R. (2014). The effects of continuous theta burst stimulation to the left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex on executive function, food cravings, and snack food consumption. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, *76*(7), 503–511. https://doi.org/10.1097/PSY.0000000000000000
- Lyu, Z., Zheng, P., Chen, H., & Jackson, T. (2017). Approach and inhibition responses to external food cues among average-weight women who binge eat and weightmatched controls. *Appetite*, *108*, 367–374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.10.025
- Machado, P. P., Steele, E. M., Levy, R. B., da Costa Louzada, M. L., Rangan, A., Woods, J., Gill, T., Scrinis, G., & Monteiro, C. A. (2020). Ultra-processed food consumption and obesity in the Australian adult population. *Nutrition & Diabetes*, *10*(1), 39. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41387-020-00141-0
- Margerison, C., Riddell, L. J., McNaughton, S. A., & Nowson, C. A. (2020). Associations between dietary patterns and blood pressure in a sample of Australian adults. *Nutrition Journal*, *19*(1), 5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12937-019-0519-2
- Meule, A., Lukito, S., Vögele, C., & Kübler, A. (2011). Enhanced behavioral inhibition in restrained eaters. *Eating Behaviors*, 12(2), 152–155. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2011.01.006
- Meule A. (2017). Reporting and interpreting task performance in go/no-go affective shifting tasks. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *8*, 701. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00701
- Mobley, C., Marshall, T. A., Milgrom, P., & Coldwell, S. E. (2009). The contribution of dietary factors to dental caries and disparities in caries. *Academic Pediatrics*, 9(6), 410–414. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acap.2009.09.008
- Muraven, M., Collins, R. L., & Nienhaus, K. (2002). Self-control and alcohol restraint: an initial application of the self-control strength model. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors: Journal of the Society of Psychologists in Addictive Behaviors*, 16(2), 113–120. https://doi.org/10.1037//0893-164x.16.2.113

- Nederkoorn, C., Guerrieri, R., Havermans, R. C., Roefs, A., & Jansen, A. (2009). The interactive effect of hunger and impulsivity on food intake and purchase in a virtual supermarket. *International Journal of Obesity (2005)*, 33(8), 905–912. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2009.98
- Nederkoorn C. (2014). Effects of sales promotions, weight status, and impulsivity on purchases in a supermarket. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)*, 22(5), E2–E5. https://doi.org/10.1002/oby.20621
- Nederkoorn, C., Dassen, F. C., Franken, L., Resch, C., & Houben, K. (2015). Impulsivity and overeating in children in the absence and presence of hunger. *Appetite*, *93*, 57–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.03.032
- O'Dowd A. (2017). Spending on junk food advertising is nearly 30 times what government spends on promoting healthy eating. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, *359*, j4677. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.j4677
- Oomen, D., Grol, M., Spronk, D., Booth, C., & Fox, E. (2018). Beating uncontrolled eating: Training inhibitory control to reduce food intake and food cue sensitivity. *Appetite*, *131*, 73–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2018.09.007
- Page, M. J., McKenzie, J. E., Bossuyt, P. M., Boutron, I., Hoffmann, T. C., Mulrow, C. D., Shamseer, L., Tetzlaff, J. M., Akl, E. A., Brennan, S. E., Chou, R., Glanville, J., Grimshaw, J. M., Hróbjartsson, A., Lalu, M. M., Li, T., Loder, E. W., Mayo-Wilson, E., McDonald, S., McGuinness, L. A., ... Moher, D. (2021). The PRISMA 2020 statement: An updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, *372*, n71. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n71
- Powell, D., McMinn, D., & Allan, J. L. (2017). Does real time variability in inhibitory control drive snacking behavior? An intensive longitudinal study. *Health Psychology:* Official Journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association, 36(4), 356–364. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000471
- Price, M., Lee, M., & Higgs, S. (2016). Food-specific response inhibition, dietary restraint and snack intake in lean and overweight/obese adults: A moderated-mediation model. *International Journal of Obesity (2005)*, *40*(5), 877–882. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2015.235
- Raud, L., Westerhausen, R., Dooley, N., & Huster, R. J. (2020). Differences in unity: The go/no-go and stop signal tasks rely on different mechanisms. *NeuroImage*, *210*, 116582. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2020.116582
- Ravelli, M. N., & Schoeller, D. A. (2020). Traditional self-reported dietary instruments are prone to inaccuracies and new approaches are needed. *Frontiers in Nutrition*, 7, 90. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnut.2020.00090

Robinson, E., Haynes, A., Hardman, C. A., Kemps, E., Higgs, S., & Jones, A. (2017). The

bogus taste test: Validity as a measure of laboratory food intake. *Appetite*, *116*, 223–231. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.05.002

- Rubia, K., Russell, T., Overmeyer, S., Brammer, M. J., Bullmore, E. T., Sharma, T.,
 Simmons, A., Williams, S. C., Giampietro, V., Andrew, C. M., & Taylor, E. (2001).
 Mapping motor inhibition: conjunctive brain activations across different versions of go/no-go and stop tasks. *NeuroImage*, *13*(2), 250–261.
 https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2000.0685
- Sami, W., Ansari, T., Butt, N. S., & Hamid, M. (2017). Effect of diet on type 2 diabetes mellitus: A review. *International Journal of Health Sciences*, *11*(2), 65–71.
- Strack, F., & Deutsch, R. (2004). Reflective and impulsive determinants of social behavior. Personality and Social Psychology Review, 8, 220–247. http://doi.org/10.1207/s15327957pspr0803_1
- van Strien, T., Ouwens, M. A., Engel, C., & de Weerth, C. (2014). Hunger, inhibitory control and distress-induced emotional eating. *Appetite*, *79*, 124–133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2014.04.020
- Tsegaye, A., Guo, C., Stoet, G., Cserjési, R., Kökönyei, G., & Logemann, H. (2022). The relationship between reward context and inhibitory control, does it depend on BMI, maladaptive eating, and negative affect?. *BMC Psychology*, *10*(1), 4. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40359-021-00712-5
- University of Connecticut Rudd Center for Food Policy & Health. (2021). *Fast food FACTS* 2021. Retrieved from: https://uconnruddcenter.org/research/food-marketing/facts/
- Verbruggen, F., & Logan, G. D. (2008). Response inhibition in the stop-signal paradigm. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *12*(11), 418–424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2008.07.005
- Wang, Y., Zhu, J., Hu, Y., Fang, Y., Wang, G., Cui, X., & Wang, L. (2016). The effect of implicit preferences on food consumption: moderating role of ego depletion and impulsivity. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *7*, 1699. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01699
- Weir, C. B., & Jan, A. (2021). BMI classification percentile and cut off points. In *StatPearls*. StatPearls Publishing.
- Williams, B. R., Ponesse, J. S., Schachar, R. J., Logan, G. D., & Tannock, R. (1999).
 Development of inhibitory control across the life span. *Developmental Psychology*, 35(1), 205–213. https://doi.org/10.1037//0012-1649.35.1.205
- World Health Organization. (2020). *Obesity and Overweight*. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight
- Wu, M., Hartmann, M., Skunde, M., Herzog, W., & Friederich, H. C. (2013). Inhibitory

control in bulimic-type eating disorders: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PloS One*, *8*(12), e83412. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0083412

Zhang, X., Chen, S., Chen, H., Gu, Y., & Xu, W. (2017). General and food-specific inhibitory control as moderators of the effects of the impulsive systems on food choices. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *8*, 802. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00802

Construct	Keywords
The Go/No-Go Task and/or Stop-Signal Task	Go/no-go, go no go, go–nogo, GNG, stop signal, stop-signal, and SST.
Food	Sugar, food*, chip*, snack*, sweet*, loll*, choc*, cand*, and unhealthy.
Consumption and/or	Consumption, consum*, intake, imbibe, eat, eating, drink*,
Choice Outcome	choice*, select*, choose, chose, pick*, vote*, take*, and prefer*.

Keywords used for the database searches

Figure 1

PRISMA flowchart (Page et al., 2021) showing the number of articles identified at each stage of the first search



Note. The flowchart does not include the additional study included following the updated search conducted on 16th February 2022.

Summary of included studies: sample characteristics

Study title	Subgroups	N	Sample type	Sample age	Sample	Sample	Sample
					gender (%	pool	weight
					women)		
Adise et al. (2021)		66	General	Children	53%	Community	General
	Healthy weight	34					
	Overweight	32					
Aiello et al. (2018)		30	General	Older adults	56%	Community	General
	Healthy weight	8					
	Overweight	22					
Allom & Mullan (2014)		115	General	Young adults	72%	University	General
Bennett & Blissett (2019)		50	General	Children	56%	Community	General
Biehl et al. (2019)		34	General	Children	53%	Community	General
	LOC	15					

	No LOC	19					
Byrne et al. (2021)		181	General	Children	55%	Community	General
Carbine et al. (2017)		145	General	Young and older adults	50.94%	Combination	General
Carbine et al. (2018)		54	General	Young and older adults	50%	Community	General
	Healthy weight	17					
	Overweight	37					
Carbine et al. (2021)		100	General	Young and older adults	53%	Combination	Overweight
Fonseca et al. (2020)		51	Anxiety disorder	Young and older adults	100%	Community	General
Giesen et al. (2012)		70	General	Young adults	76%	University	General
Goldstein et al. (2014)		95	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
	Healthy weight	72					
	Overweight	22					
Guerrieri, Nederkoorn & Jansen (2007).		44	General	Young adults	100%	University	General

Monotony condition

only

Guerrieri et al. (2007). Baseline session only	38	General	Young adults	100%	University	Healthy weight
Guerrieri et al. (2008). Monotony group only	40	General	Children	45%	Community	General
He et al. (2014)	30	General	Adolescents and young adults	57%	University	General
Hofmann et al. (2009)	118	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
Houben et al. (2012). Control condition only	24	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
Houben & Jansen (2014). Control condition only	19	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
Kakoschke et al. (2015)	146	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
Kelly et al. (2020)	205	General	Children	54%	Community	General

Levitan et al. (2015)		193	General	Children	47%	Community	General
Lowe et al. (2014). Sham session only		21	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
Lyu et al. (2017)		62	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
	Binge-eaters	31					
	No binge-eating control	31					
Meule et al. (2011)		61	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
	Restrained eaters	31					
	Not restrained eaters	30					
Nederkoorn et al. (2009). Study 1		57	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
Nederkoorn et al. (2009). Study 2		94	General	Young adults	82%	University	General
Nederkoorn (2014)		70	General	Young and older adults	86%	Community	General

	Healthy	31					
	Overweight	39					
Nederkoorn et al. (2015)		88	General	Children	64%	Community	General
Oomen et al. (2018)		41	LOC	Young adults	76%	Community	General
Powell et al. (2017)		64	General	Young and older adults	77%	Combination	General
Price et al. (2016)		115	General	Young and older adults	81%	University	General
	Healthy	83					
	Overweight	32					
van Strien et al. (2014). Control session only		54	General	Young adults	100%	University	General
Wang et al. (2016). No-depletion control only		47	General	Young adults	100%	University	General

Zhang et al. (2017)	64	Restrained	Young adults	100%	University	Healthy
		eaters				weight

Note. LOC = loss of control over eating. For sample weight, healthy = participants of healthy weight (BMI 18.5 to 24.9); overweight =

participants with overweight (BMI > 24.9); and general = participants of all weight categories (any BMI; Weir & Jan, 2021).

Summary of included studies: inhibitory control task, food consumption or choice measure and the correlation for the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice

Study title	Task	Task: Food- specific or	Food consumption or choice measure	Food consumption or choice measured	Hunger controlled	r	MMAT quality rating
		general					
Adise et al. (2021)	GNG	General	In-laboratory buffet	Unhealthy food intake (kcal)	Yes	.01	****
Aiello et al. (2018)	GNG	Food-specific and general	Food preference task; Self-report "How often do you eat this food?"	Percentage of high calorie food choices in the food preference task; Mean rating for high calorie foods: "How often do you eat this food?"	Yes	21	****
Allom & Mullan (2014)	SST	General	Self-report how often they ate 17 meat and snack items (e.g., bacon, full-fat ice	Saturated fat intake	No	.27	****

cream, fried

potatoes)

Bennett & Blissett (2019)	GNG	General	Snack session	Snack intake (kcal)	No	.19	****
Biehl et al. (2019)	GNG	Food-specific and general	Taste test	Snack intake	Yes	.28	****
Byrne et al. (2021)	GNG	Food-specific and general	In-laboratory buffet	Snack intake (kcal)	Yes	.16	****
Carbine et al. (2017)	GNG	Food-specific	24-hour dietary recall	All intake (kcal)	Yes	08	****
Carbine et al. (2018)	GNG	Food-specific	24-hour dietary recall; Mock food intake task	All intake (kcal)	Yes	14	****
Carbine et al. (2021)	GNG	Food-specific and general	24-hour dietary recall	All intake (kcal)	Yes	08	****
Fonseca et al. (2020)	GNG	Food-specific	Food frequency questionnaire; Bogus snack test	All intake (kcal); Number of biscuits consumed during 5 minutes	Yes	.09	****

Giesen et al. (2012)	SST	General	Internet supermarket task: grocery shopping for the whole day	All intake (kcal)	Yes	.12	****
Goldstein et al. (2014)	GNG	Food-specific	Taste test	Chocolate intake (grams)	Yes	.01	***
Guerrieri, Nederkoorn & Jansen (2007). Monotony condition only	SST	General	Taste test	Sugar bean intake (grams)	Yes	.11	***
Guerrieri et al. (2007). Baseline session only	SST	General	Taste test	Milkshake intake (grams)	No	.42	****
Guerrieri et al. (2008). Monotony condition only	SST	General	Taste test	Marshmallow intake (grams)	No	.15	***
He et al. (2014)	GNG	Food-specific	24-hour dietary recall	High-calorie food intake (calories)	Yes	.23	****
Hofmann et al. (2009)	SST	General	Taste test	Candy intake (grams)	Yes	.06	***

Houben et al. (2012). Control condition only	SST	Food-specific and general	Taste test	High calorie food intake (calories)	Yes	.24	****
Houben & Jansen (2014). Control condition only	SST	General	Taste test	Crisps intake (calories)	Yes	.70	****
Kakoschke et al. (2015)	GNG	Food-specific	Taste test	Snack intake (calories)	Yes	.01	***
Kelly et al. (2020)	GNG and	GNG: Food- specific	In-laboratory buffet	All intake (calories)	Yes	.17	****
	SST	SST: General					
Levitan et al. (2015)	SST	General	Snack session	All intake (calories)	Yes	05	****
Lowe et al. (2014). Sham session only	GNG	General	Snack session	Snack intake (calories)	Yes	18	****
Lyu et al. (2017)	GNG	Food-specific	Snack session	Snack intake (calories)	Yes	.30	****
Meule et al. (2011)	GNG	Food-specific and general	Taste test	Snack intake	Yes	.04	****
Nederkoorn et al. (2009) Study 1	SST	General	Taste test	High calorie food intake (calories)	No	.28	****

Nederkoorn et al. (2009) Study 2	SST	General	Internet supermarket task: grocery shopping for 3 days	Snacks purchased (calories)	No	.20	***
Nederkoorn (2014)	SST	General	Internet supermarket task: grocery shopping for 3 days	Snacks purchased (calories)	No	.03	****
Nederkoorn et al. (2015)	SST	General	Taste test	High calorie food intake (calories)	No	.14	****
Oomen et al. (2018)	GNG	Food-specific	Self-report naturalistic consumption per week	Frequency of chocolate and crisps intake per week	Yes	30	****
Powell et al. (2017)	GNG and SST	GNG: General SST: General	Self-report usual diet over the preceding 2–3 months	Snack intake (calories) per day	No	.10	****
Price et al. (2016)	GNG	Food-specific and general	Taste test	Biscuit intake (grams)	Yes	.05	****
van Strien et al. (2014). Control session only	SST	General	Taste test	Snack intake (grams)	Yes	.05	****

Wang et al. (2016). No- depletion control only	SST	General	Taste test	Chocolate intake (grams)	No	.21	***
Zhang et al. (2017)	SST	Food-specific and general	Food choice task	Likelihood to choose high calorie food	Yes	02	****

Note. GNG = Go/No-Go Task; SST = Stop-Signal Task

Figure 2

Forest plot of included studies showing the correlation for the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice and the 95% confidence interval

Adise et al. (2021)	
Aielloetal. (2018)	
Allom & Mullan (2014)	
Ben nett & Blissett (2019)	
Biehletal. (2019)	
Byrne etal. (2021)	
Carbine etal.(2017)	
Carbine etal. (2018)	
Carbine etal.(2021)	
Fonseca etal.(2020)	
Giesen etal. (2012)	
Goldstein et al. (2014)	
Guerrierietal. (2007). Baseline session only	
Guerrierietal. (2008). Monotony condition only	
Guerrieri, Nederkoorn & Jansen (2007). Monotony condition only	
He etal. (2014)	
Hofmann etal.(2009)	
Houben et al. (2012). Control condition only	
Houben & Jansen (2014). Control condition only	
Kakoschke etal. (2015)	
Kelly etal. (2020)	
Levitan etal. (2015	
Lowe et al. (2014). Sham session only	
Lyu etal. (2017)	
Meule etal. (2011)	
Nederkoorn etal. (2009) Study 1	
Nederkoorn etal. (2009) Study 2	
Nederkoorn (2014)	
Nederkoorn etal. (2015)	
Oomen etal. (2018)	
Powell etal. (2017)	
Price etal. (2016)	
van Strien et al. (2014). Control session on ly	
Wangetal. (2016). No-depletion controlonly	
Zhang etal.(2017)	
	1.00



Figure 3 Funnel plot of Fisher's Z plotted against standard error, showing included studies



Moderator analyses of the correlation between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice

				r			Subgroup		
							Differ	ence	
Modorator	k	Ν/	r						
Woderator	~	N	I	LL	0L	β	Q	μ	
Inhibitory control							4.789	.029	
measure									
Go/No-Go Task	17	1282	.03	04	.10	.407			
Stop-Signal Task	16	1135	.15	.07	.23	< .001			

Subgroup moderator analyses of the correlation between inhibitory control as measured by the Go/No-Go Task and food consumption/choice

Moderator				r			Subgroup Difference	
	k	N	r	LL	CL	р	Q	p
Go/No-Go Task							0.007	.933
Food-specific	9	875	.05	07	.16	.456		
General	4	201	.05	09	.19	. 462		
Food consumption measure							5.009	.025
Objective	11	1036	.12	.04	.19	.002		
Self-report	5	380	05	18	.08	.425		
Sample type							0.001	.975
General	17	1383	.06	02	.13	.118		
Clinical	5	168	.06	17	.27	.625		
Sample Age							12.969	.002
Children	5	524	.18	.10	.26	< .001		
Young adults	6	426	.01	13	.15	.893		
Included older adults	7	559	03	12	.05	.425		
Sample Pool							0.001	.982
University	7	530	.06	03	.15	.173		

Community	9	712	.06	06	.18	.312		
Sample Weight							2.764	.251
Normal	14	1157	.09	.00	.17	.044		
Healthy weight	4	180	.03	12	.18	.696		
Overweight	5	213	05	19	.09	.477		

Note. Food-specific = food-specific stimuli used in inhibitory control task to measure inhibitory control; General = neutral stimuli used in inhibitory control task; Objective = objective measure of food consumption or choice; Self-report = self-report measure used to measure food consumption or choice; Unhealthy = unhealthy consumption measured; All = all consumption measured.

Subgroup moderator analyses of the correlation between inhibitory control as measured by the Stop-Signal Task and food consumption/choice

				r			Subgroup Difference	
Moderator	k	N	r	LL	CL	þ	Q	p
Type of Food Measure							0.592	.442
Objective food consumption	12	927	.15	.06	.25	.002		
Food choice	4	298	.10	02	.21	.106		
Hunger							2.767	.096
Controlled	9	791	.20	.12	.28	< .001		
Not controlled	9	613	.09	02	.19	.093		
Sample Age							3.848	.050
Children	4	526	.06	04	.15	.235		
Young adults	12	744	.19	.10	.28	< .001		
Sample Pool							4.858	.028
University	12	744	.19	.10	.28	< .001		
Community	5	596	.05	03	.13	.208		

CHAPTER FIVE: THE EFFECTIVENESS OF GO/NO-GO AND STOP-SIGNAL TRAINING IN REDUCING FOOD CONSUMPTION AND CHOICE: A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW AND META-ANALYSIS

For the published version of this chapter, see:

McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2024). The effectiveness of Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal training in reducing food consumption and choice: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Appetite*, *195*, 107215. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2024.107215</u>

Abstract

The Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks have been used to reduce excess food intake via repeated pairing of food cues with response inhibition. A meta analysis of 32 studies was conducted to determine whether, and under which conditions, the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal training tasks are effective in reducing food consumption or choice. Moderators included task parameters (e.g., number of sessions, stop signal), sample differences (e.g., age, weight), and the measure of food consumption or choice. Overall, there was a small effect for Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal training in reducing food consumption or choice, g = -0.21, $Cl_{95} = [-0.31, -0.11]$, p < .001, with this holding individually only for a single session of the Go/No-Go Task, g = -0.31, $Cl_{95} = [-0.45, -0.18]$, p < .001. Comprehensive investigation of the impact of varying moderators indicated that the effect for Go/No-Go training was robust. Nevertheless, there was significant variation in the specific parameters of the task. Overall, the present meta-analysis extends previous findings by providing comprehensive evidence that the Go/No-Go Task is effective in reducing food consumption and choice, as well as providing optimal parameter recommendations for the task.

Keywords: inhibitory control, devaluation, go/no-go task, stop-signal task, food consumption, food choice, meta-analysis.

Introduction

Overconsumption, particularly of unhealthy foods, that is those high in sugar, fat, and salt, has been shown to be an important contributor to the increase in worldwide obesity prevalence (Cecchini et al., 2010; Machado et al., 2020). It is also associated with other negative health outcomes, including diabetes (Sami et al., 2017), high blood pressure (Margerison et al., 2020), heart disease and stroke (Anand et al., 2015), tooth decay (Mobley et al., 2009), and depression (Ljungberg et al., 2020).

One potential contributor to overconsumption of unhealthy foods is inhibitory control, where people have difficulty controlling their responses to food cues (Hofmann et al., 2009; Lawrence et al., 2012). In support, inhibitory control has been shown to be associated with unhealthy food intake (Guerrieri et al., 2007; He et al., 2014; Lyu et al., 2017; McGreen et al., 2023) and weaker inhibitory control has been linked to a higher BMI (Lavagnino et al., 2016). Thus, research has investigated the impact of training inhibitory control via repeated pairing of food cues with response inhibition, with such training protocols having been shown to reduce subsequent intake and choice of those foods (Aulbach et al., 2019; Yang et al., 2019). Although such training protocols were originally thought to train general or food-specific inhibitory control, more recent conceptualisations suggest that they instead reduce food consumption via a devaluation effect whereby repeated pairing of food cues with response in a devaluation of the associated food items (Houben, 2023; Veling et al., 2017; Veling et al., 2022). Accordingly, it has been suggested that such tasks should be considered as training protocols that change the valuation of food items (Veling et al., 2022), or motor response training tasks (Johannes et al., 2021).

In food consumption research, "inhibitory control" training has most commonly used modified versions of the Go/No-Go (Donders, 1969) and Stop-Signal (Logan & Cowan, 1984) tasks (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019), computerized tasks designed to objectively measure inhibitory control. For inhibitory control training, the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks are used to repeatedly pair stimuli (e.g., food cues) with response inhibition (Allom et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2016). The tasks ask participants to respond to designated "go" signals (e.g., the letter "f") and inhibit responses to designated "stop" or "no-go" signals (e.g., the letter "p" or a sound). Training is achieved by repeatedly pairing target stimuli (e.g., unhealthy foods) with "no-go" signals and control stimuli (e.g., healthy foods) with "go" signals. This repeated pairing of stimuli with "no-go" signals has been suggested to create automatic stop associations and reduce explicit evaluations of the paired stimuli (Veling et al., 2017), which may then impact behaviour, such as food consumption. The main distinctions between the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks are the timing of the "stop" or "no-go" signal in relation to the "go" signal and the cueinhibition contingency. In the Go/No-Go Task, the "go" and "no-go" signals are presented simultaneously at the beginning of the "go" and "no-go" trials, respectively. In contrast, in the Stop-Signal Task, the "stop" signal is presented roughly 300 ms after the "go" signal (Logan, 1994). In addition, in the Go/No-Go Task, the "no-go" signal is commonly presented on all target trials, in contrast to the Stop-Signal Task which generally pairs the "stop" signal with target stimuli on 50% of such trials (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019).

Although both the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal protocols were originally intended to target inhibitory control, it has subsequently been suggested that the two tasks rely on different mechanisms (Raud et al., 2020). Specifically, it has been argued that the Stop-Signal Task involves action cancellation after a prepotent response has been initiated (or top-down response inhibition) because the "stop" signal is presented after a "go" signal (Littman & Takács, 2017; Veling et al., 2017). In contrast, as the Go/No-Go Task involves the presentation of either a "go" or "no-go" signal, it has been argued to be a simpler task involving automatic or bottom-up response inhibition (Littman & Takács, 2017; Veling et al., 2017).

To date, four previous meta-analyses of the effectiveness of inhibitory control training have included food consumption and choice (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019). These have shown that the Go/No-Go Task protocol was more effective than the Stop-Signal Task protocol in reducing such consumption. However, the reviews by Allom et al. (2016) and Jones et al. (2016) also focused on alcohol intake, and those by Aulbach et al. (2019) and Yang et al. (2019) also included other training protocols, such as Approach Avoidance training and Evaluative Conditioning. Consequently, it is difficult to gauge the effectiveness specifically of Go/No-Go and Stop Signal Training for reducing excess food intake. In addition, the quantity of literature specifically focused on food consumption has grown considerably since these reviews (Adams et al., 2021; Ahn et al., 2019; Aulbach et al., 2020; Carbine et al., 2021; Masterton et al., 2021; Masterton & Jones, 2023; Porter et al., 2021). Accordingly, the present review and meta-analysis focuses specifically on the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal Task training protocols for reducing food consumption and choice.

Despite the Go/No-Go Task protocol being used as a training protocol in the food consumption domain, there appears to be little consistency across studies in the specific task parameters (Young et al., 2018). For example, studies vary in their trial durations, from 1000 ms (Bongers et al., 2018) to 1800 (Love et al., 2020) millisecond durations. Such studies provide no explanation as to why specific parameters were chosen. Although the impact of some individual parameter differences has previously been explored (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019), this has been piecemeal and none of the four previous reviews completed a systematic and comprehensive investigation of a wide range of parameters for the Go/No-Go Task protocol. Consequently, these reviews provide a somewhat fragmented account of parameter effects. As an important next step, the current meta-analysis sought to provide a more comprehensive investigation of the impact of a wider range of parameter differences for the Go/No-Go Task

128

specific to the food and eating domain. In so doing, the current paper sought also to extend the previous reviews by identifying Go/No-Go Task parameters that are effective in reducing food consumption or choice. Specific factors that vary widely across studies that have not been systematically investigated include: (i) the control condition used (e.g., target stimuli paired with "go" signals on all trials and non-target stimuli paired with "no-go" signals on all trials; participants instructed not to respond to stimuli); (ii) the number of training sessions; (iii) the "go" and "no-go" signals used (e.g., shapes, colours); (iv) the non-target stimuli presented in the training task (e.g., healthy foods, neutral images); (v) whether task performance feedback is provided (e.g., response too slow, correct response); (vi) the intertrial duration; and (vii) the inter-trial stimulus (e.g., blank screen, fixation cross). Thus, our aim was to update and extend the findings of Allom et al. (2016), Jones et al. (2016), Aulbach et al. (2019), and Yang et al. (2019) by conducting a focused, systematic, and comprehensive investigation of the impact of parameter differences on the inhibitory control training effect size in the food realm.

Another difference across studies is in the way food consumption is measured. For example, some studies utilized objective measures (e.g., a taste test; Kakoschke et al., 2017; Porter et al., 2018), whereas others employed self-report measures (e.g., self-reported naturalistic consumption; Camp & Lawrence, 2019; Carbine et al., 2021). Consistently low correlations are reported between objective and self-report measures (Dang et al., 2020), indicating poor correspondence between these measures. In addition, some studies have measured food consumption, whereas others have measured food choice, actual or hypothetical (Masterton et al., 2021; Porter et al., 2021). Further, studies differ in when food consumption or choice is measured, with some studies completing such measures immediately following the intervention (Kakoschke et al., 2017) and others at subsequent time-points (e.g., one week after; Camp & Lawrence, 2019). Investigation of the training effect at different time points helps indicate the longevity of the training effect in reducing food consumption. In their report on alcohol intake and eating behaviour combined, Allom et al. (2016) concluded that the largest effect occurred when outcomes were measured objectively, rather than subjectively, and that the training effect appears to be only shortterm. The present meta-analysis aimed to extend this work by testing such differences with a specific focus on food consumption/choice.

Overall, the present meta-analysis aimed to combine and evaluate data from multiple studies to provide a comprehensive investigation of the impact of parameter differences on the effectiveness of inhibitory control training tasks in reducing excess food intake. Ultimately, it was aimed that findings could inform the standardization of inhibitory control

129

training protocols for reducing excess food intake. Accordingly, we conducted a metaanalysis of relevant studies to address the following questions.

- 1. Do the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks reduce food consumption/choice?
- 2. Is there a difference between the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks in any such reduction in food consumption/choice?
- 3. Do task parameter differences in the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks (e.g., trial duration; number of training sessions; the type of "go" and "no-go" signals used) impact any such reduction in food consumption/choice?
- 4. Does the food consumption or choice measure (e.g., objective or self-report measure; when food intake is measured; the type of food measured) impact any such reduction in food consumption/choice?

Method

The present meta-analysis was conducted in accordance with the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines (Page et al., 2021). As per McGreen et al. (2023), the initial protocol was registered with the Open Science Framework (OSF) (registration DOI https://doi.org/10.17605/OSF.IO/NPJ8A), but was modified following full-text screening because the scope was deemed too large for a single review. Specifically, the initial protocol was split into two separate, independent metaanalyses with different research questions, sets of studies, and data sets. The modification occurred before any data extraction or analysis. The first meta-analysis used correlational data to investigate the relationship between inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and/or Stop-Signal tasks, and food consumption/choice.

The second meta-analysis (the present study) addressed the question as to whether Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal task training is effective in reducing food consumption, and as such, the data set comprised experimental studies. The present analysis also investigated the moderating roles of within-task methodological differences of the Go/No-Go Task (e.g., comparison control condition, go/no-go cues, ratio of go/no-go trials, stimuli used, trial duration).

Search Strategy

The search strategy was developed under the direction of a research librarian at Flinders University, and included key terms and synonyms for the Go/No-Go Task, the Stop-Signal Task, and food consumption (see Table 1). The initial search was conducted on June 25, 2020, with the following databases searched: Medline, ProQuest, PsycINFO, PubMed,

Scopus, and Web of Science. Searches were limited to English-language papers published in peer-reviewed journals. Two impartial reviewers then independently checked the eligibility of each retrieved paper's title and abstract. In a meeting between the reviewers, disagreements were settled, and resolution outcomes and justifications were recorded for each paper. The primary author then completed full-text screening of the remaining eligible papers. Finally, to find any further potentially relevant papers, backward and forward searches were conducted. On February 16th, 2022, a second search was done, with four additional papers identified (Adams et al., 2021; Carbine et al., 2021; Masterton et al., 2021; Porter et al., 2021). On September 24th, 2023, a third and final search was done, with one additional paper (Masterton & Jones, 2023) identified.

Eligibility Criteria

Inclusion criteria of eligible papers were: (1) a focus on food consumption or choice; (2) use of the Go/No-Go Task and/or Stop-Signal Task as the training task; (3) inclusion of an appropriate control condition; and (4) provision of the mean and standard deviation for post-training food consumption or choice, as well as the number of participants, for both the training condition and the control condition.

Information Extracted

The following data were extracted and tabulated: sample characteristics (number of participants; clinical or general; university or community; age; gender; weight), training task (Go/No-Go Task or Stop-Signal Task), version of the Go/No-Go and/or Stop-Signal task (food-specific or general), control comparison condition (e.g., pairing unhealthy foods with both "go" and "no-go" signals equally), number of training sessions, number of trials for the training task, trial duration, the "go" and "no-go" signals (e.g., letters, sounds), percentage of target trials paired with "no-go" signals, percentage of "no-go" signal trials paired with target stimuli, non-target stimuli presented in the training task (e.g., healthy foods, neutral objects), whether task performance feedback was provided to participants (e.g., response too fast, correct response), inter-trial duration, inter-trial stimulus (e.g., blank screen, fixation object), measure of food consumption/choice (e.g., taste test, self-reported intake), type of food measured (e.g., unhealthy foods, all foods), timing of food consumption or choice measure (e.g., immediately after training, one day after), and the mean(s) and standard deviation(s), as well as the number of participants, for both the training condition and the control condition, for the measure(s) of post-training food consumption or choice outcome, for each condition.

In cases where a paper lacked some of the above information, the corresponding author was contacted and the information requested. If the contact e-mail address provided in the paper was no longer active, the author was contacted using all associated e-mail addresses (sought via extensive internet searchers). If the author had not responded within one month of the initial email request, they were emailed again. Co-authors were then contacted if they still did not respond. To provide authors with enough time to respond and to increase the number of relevant papers included in the systematic review and meta-analysis, this approach was undertaken over a 6-month period.

Data Coding

Variable coding was conducted by the lead author. Following Borenstein et al. (2009), for studies that included multiple training and/or control conditions, a combined weighted mean and standard deviation were calculated. These were then used to calculate the effect size, which was subsequently used in the overall meta-analysis investigating the effect of training in reducing food consumption or choice. Studies were excluded from any relevant moderator analyses if the same participants were used for each subgroup.

Inhibitory Control Training Task

Studies were coded based on their use of the Go/No-Go or Stop-Signal task.

Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal Task Parameters

Food-Specific or General Stimuli. Studies were coded based on whether the target stimuli used were food-specific or neutral.

Number of training sessions. As most studies used only one training session (i.e., completion of the training task once), studies were coded based on whether they used one training session or two or more training sessions.

Number of trials. The number of trials was coded based on whether the training task included 100 trials or less; 101 to 200 trials; 201 to 300 trials; or more than 300 trials. Broad categories were used because there was no consistency across studies in the number of trials used. Subgroups were used so that findings might potentially inform the design of future inhibitory control training task parameters by indicating an approximate number of trials for the largest reduction in food consumption or choice. The number of trials was also calculated as a continuous measure for each study.

Trial duration. As common trial durations emerged during the review of relevant studies, studies were coded based on whether they used a trial duration of 1000 ms, 1250 ms, or 1500 ms.

Non-target stimuli presented in the training task. Studies were coded based on whether the non-target stimuli used in the training task were healthy foods only, a combination of non-food filler images and healthy foods, or non-food images only.

Task performance feedback. Studies were coded based on whether participants received feedback about their task performance (e.g., response too slow, correct response).

Inter-trial duration. As common inter-trial durations emerged during the review of relevant studies, studies were coded based on whether they used an inter-trial duration of 100 ms, 250 ms, 500 ms, 1000 ms, 1250 ms, 1500 ms, or a variable duration (e.g., varying between 500 and 1500 ms).

Inter-trial stimulus. Studies were coded based on whether a blank screen, fixation object (e.g., fixation cross), or a blank screen followed by a fixation object, was presented during the inter-trial duration.

Go/No-Go Task Parameters Only

Control condition. As common control conditions emerged during the review of relevant studies, studies were coded based on whether they used the following control conditions: (i) target stimuli paired with "go" signals on all trials and non-target stimuli paired with "no-go" signals on all trials; or (ii) target stimuli paired with "go" signals on half of the trials and "no-go" signals on half of the trials (i.e., no training); or (iii) neutral stimuli paired with "no-go" signals on all trials; or (iv) all trials were no-signal (go) trials; or (v) participants were instructed to watch the stimuli only and as such, not respond to the stimuli.

"Go" and "no-go" signals. As common "go" and "no-go" signals emerged during the review of relevant studies, studies were coded based on whether they used neutral signals (e.g., letters, shapes), positive/negative signals (e.g., green/red, tick/cross), or sounds.

Percentage of target trials paired with "no-go" signals. As most studies paired target stimuli with "no-go" signals on all target trials, studies were coded based on whether they paired target stimuli with "no-go" signals on all target trials or less than 100% of trials (in this case, 75 to 90 percent of target trials).

Stop-Signal Task Parameters Only

Control condition. As common control conditions emerged during the review of relevant studies, studies were coded based on whether they used the following control conditions: (i) double response on stop trials (i.e., participants instructed to press the

133

keyboard key twice on stop trials, rather than inhibit responses); (ii) non-target stimuli paired with stop signals and target stimuli not paired with stop signals; (iii) target stimuli paired equally with stop signals and "go" signals (i.e., no training); (iv) observe only (i.e., participants instructed not to respond on any trials); (v) participants instructed to ignore stop signals (participants instructed to indicate whether the stimuli appeared on the left or right of the screen only); or (vi) completion of a neutral reading task.

Stop signal. As common stop signals emerged during the review of relevant studies, studies were coded based on whether the stop signal used was a sound or visual bolding of the image (stimuli) border.

Stop signal delay. All studies used a stop signal delay of 250 ms that was automatically adjusted (increased or decreased) so that participants successfully inhibited responses on 50% of stop trials.

Food Consumption/Choice Measure

Objective or self-report. Studies were coded based on whether they used an objective (e.g., a taste test or food choice task) or self-report measure (e.g., asked participants to report naturalistic food consumption) to measure food consumption or choice.

Food consumption or choice. Studies that used an objective measure were further coded based on whether they measured food consumption or choice.

Unhealthy or all food consumption/choice measured. Studies were coded based on whether they measured unhealthy (high calorie) food consumption or all food consumption.

If studies provided results separately for unhealthy (high calorie) food consumption and healthy food consumption and/or all food consumption, the effect for unhealthy (high calorie) food consumption was used for meta-analyses. The was done because the conventional objective for Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal task interventions in the food-domain is to reduce excess intake of targeted unhealthy foods.

Trained or novel food consumption/choice measured. Studies were further coded based on whether the food consumption/choice measure consisted of trained (i.e., food included as stimuli in the training task) or novel (i.e., food not included as stimuli in the training task) foods, or a combination of both.

As with unhealthy or all food consumption/choice measured, if studies provided results separately for trained and novel food consumption, the effect for trained food consumption was used for meta-analyses.

When food consumption/choice was measured. Studies were coded based on whether they measured food consumption or choice directly following completion of the training task, one day after, or at least one week after.

Sample Characteristics

Age. Studies were coded based on whether they recruited children only, young adults (18–39 years) only, or young adults and older adults (i.e., the sample included participants at least 40 years of age).

Type. Studies were coded based on whether they recruited a general sample (i.e., a non-specific sample or a sample comprising clinical and non-clinical participants) or a clinical sample (e.g., participants with a reported eating disorder, restrained eaters).

Pool. Studies were coded based on whether they recruited university students or community members.

Gender. The proportion of participants who were women was calculated as a continuous measure for each study.

Weight. Studies were coded based on whether they recruited healthy weight participants only (BMI 18.5 to 24.9), overweight participants only (BMI >24.9), underweight participants only (BMI <18.5), participants of all weight categories (any BMI), or all participants except underweight participant (Weir & Jan 2021).

Quality Assessment

Using the Mixed Methods Appraisal Tool (Hong et al., 2018), two reviewers assessed the quality of all included studies. The MMAT was used because it can assess different study designs. Each study was assessed using specific study design criteria as per MMAT guidelines. For example, for randomized controlled trials study designs, methodological quality criteria included questions such as "Are the groups comparable at baseline?" and "Are outcome assessors blinded to the intervention provided?". A quality score (0–5 stars) was calculated for each study, where 0 stars indicates 0% criteria met, 1 star 20%, 2 stars 40%, etc. (Hong et al., 2018). Disagreements between reviewers (27% of quality criteria questions) were resolved in a meeting.

Statistical Analyses

Comprehensive Meta-Analysis Version 3 (Borenstein et al., 2013) was used to run all analyses. These analyses included subgroup analyses for categorical moderators (e.g., go/no-go signal) and meta-regression for continuous moderators (e.g., number of trials). Random-effect analyses were used following Higgins et al. (2021). Specifically, randomeffects analyses are recommended when heterogeneity exists across the studies, as was the case in the present study, and because of the high risk of false-positive results when testing for subgroup differences in a fixed-effect model (Higgins et al. (2021).

The effect size used in the present meta-analysis was Hedges' *g*, which is the difference between means in units of the pooled standard deviation adjusted for sample size (Hedges, 1981). In this case, Hedges' *g* measured the effect of inhibitory control training in reducing food consumption or choice, compared to a control, where a negative *g* indicated that the training condition reduced food consumption or choice more than the control condition. Hedges' *g* was used, rather than Cohen's *d*, because it accounts for unequal condition sample sizes (Marfo & Okyere, 2019). The *P* statistic (Higgins & Thompson, 2002) and Cochran's *Q* (Cochran, 1954) were used concurrently to measure across study heterogeneity in effect sizes. The *P* statistic measures the percentage of such heterogeneity, where 25%, 50%, and 75% indicate small, medium, and large heterogeneity, respectively (Higgins et al., 2003) and, unlike Cochran's *Q* (Cochran, 1954), is not sensitive to the number of studies included (Harrer et al., 2021). The value of *Q* was used to measure subgroup (moderator) effects (Harrer et al., 2021). Following Fu et al. (2011), moderator subgroups with fewer than four studies were excluded from moderator analyses.

A "leave-one-out" approach was used to investigate outliers. This approach calculates the impact of each study on the overall effect size by running a series of metaanalyses but omitting one of the studies at a time. Visual inspection of funnel plot asymmetry, Duval and Tweedie's (2000) trim and fill method, and Egger's regression test (Egger et al., 1997) were used concurrently to assess publication bias. The trim and fill method imputes missing studies and then re-computes the overall effect size including any imputed studies (Duval & Tweedie, 2000). For Egger's regression test, a significant *p*-value indicates publication bias (Egger et al., 1997).

Results

Study Selection
The initial search strategy identified 5990 unique papers (i.e., following removal of duplicates) which were all subsequently assessed for eligibility via title and abstract screening. Many identified papers were clearly ineligible (e.g., studies that contained phrases that were abbreviated in the same way as the Stop-Signal Task (SST), such as studies on sea surface temperature (SST)). Title and abstract screening identified 171 potentially relevant papers which were then assessed further for eligibility using full-text screening. Full-text screening identified 26 papers that were eligible for inclusion. A further 6 papers were identified as eligible following forward and backward searching, resulting in a total of 32 eligible papers. Of the 32 eligible papers, nine were excluded because required information (means and standard deviations, and/or the number of participants) was not available (in the paper or supplementary materials) and was not provided by the authors following request. Thus, the meta-analysis included 23 papers (32 studies) with 32 independent measures of the effect of inhibitory control training in reducing food consumption or choice. Figure 1 shows the number of articles found at each stage of the first search, including reasons why articles were excluded following full-text screening.

Study Characteristics

Sample size for included studies ranged from 30 to 366 (M = 94.65, SD = 67.58). Of the 32 included studies, 24 used the Go/No-Go Task, seven used the Stop-Signal Task, and one (Adams et al., 2017) used both tasks. All (k = 25) studies using the Go/No-Go Task used a food-specific training protocol. For the Stop-Signal task, two studies (Guerrieri et al., 2012; Lawrence, Verbruggen, et al., 2015b, Study 3) used a general training protocol, with the remaining studies using a food-specific training protocol. Table 2, Table 3, Table 4, Table 5, Table 6, Table 7, Table 8 provide a summary of included studies, with Table 3, Table 4, Table 5 and Table 6, Table 7, Table 8 focusing specifically on included studies that used the Go/No-Go Task and the Stop-Signal Task, respectively.

Go/No-Go Task

For studies using the Go/No-Go Task, 10 studies used a control condition where neutral stimuli were paired with "no-go" signals on all trials; five studies used a control where target stimuli were paired with "go" signals on all trials and non-target stimuli paired with "no-go" signals on all trials; four studies used a control where target stimuli were paired with "go" signals on half of the trials and "no-go" signals on half of the trials (i.e., no training); four studies had two control conditions of those listed above; and one study (Adams et al., 2017, Study 2) had two control conditions where all trials were no-signal (go) trials or participants were instructed to observe the stimuli in the task only. One study (Masterton et al., 2021) had four conditions (100%, 75%, 50%, and 25%), where the percentage indicated the

proportion of unhealthy images the participants were required to not respond to, with the 100% and 75% conditions being training conditions and the 50% and 25% conditions, control conditions. For example, in the 100% condition, participants were instructed to not respond to 100% of unhealthy food images and respond to 100% of healthy food images (Masterton et al., 2021).

The number of trials for the Go/No-Go Task ranged from 72 to 480 (M = 204, SD = 112.77). Specifically, 10 studies used 101 to 200 trials; six used 100 or fewer trials; five used more than 300 trials; and four used 201 to 300 trials. Most studies (k = 20) used only one training session; with two studies using four training sessions; and one study each using five (Veling et al., 2014), six (Oomen et al., 2018), and 16 (Carbine et al., 2021) sessions. Most studies (k = 13) used a trial duration of 1500 ms; with seven using 1250 ms; four using 1000 ms; and one study using two different tasks, where one had a trial duration of 1250 ms and the other 1500 ms (Porter et al., 2021, Study 2). Most studies (k = 21) used neutral cues (e.g., letters or shapes) for the "go" and "no-go" signals; with four using positive/negative cues (happy/sad faces or green/red colours); two using sounds; and one (Masterton & Jones, 2023) used the type of food stimuli presented (e.g., unhealthy or healthy food). Most studies (k = 22) paired target stimuli with "no-go" signals on all target trials; with one (Aulbach et al. (2020) using a pairing of 83.33%; one (Kakoschke et al., 2017), 90%; and one (Masterton et al., 2021) including two training conditions, with pairings of either 75% or 100%. Most studies (k = 10) used non-food (neutral) images as the non-target stimuli in the training task; with eight using non-food filler images and healthy foods; six using healthy foods only; and one (Porter et al., 2021, Study 2) using two different tasks, where one used healthy food and the other a combination of healthy food and non-food images.

Just over half of studies (k = 13) did not provide participants with feedback about their task performance in the training task. In contrast, 11 studies provided participants with feedback on task accuracy or response time either trial by trial or at the end of each block. The inter-trial duration used in the training task varied widely, with seven studies using a duration of 1000 ms; seven studies using 1250 ms; six studies using 500 ms; two studies (Ahn et al., 2019) using a variable duration (300, 400, 500, or 700 ms); two studies using 250 ms; and one study (Porter et al., 2021, Study 2) using two different Go/No-Go task parameters, where one had an inter-trial duration of 500 ms and the other 1000 ms. Finally, most studies (k = 13) used a blank screen for the inter-trial duration; with ten studies using a fixation object, including Masterton and Jones (2023) who used feedback during the intertrial duration; and two studies (Veling et al., 2013) using a blank screen followed by a fixation object.

In terms of measured outcome, most studies (k = 22) used an objective measure of food consumption or choice, with only three (Adams et al., 2021; Carbine et al., 2021; Veling et al., 2014) using a self-report measure. Specifically, 11 studies used either a taste test or buffet to measure food consumption; seven studies used a food choice task; three studies asked participants to self-report their consumption for the previous day or month; one study (van Koningsbruggen et al., 2014, Study 2) used a computerized snack dispenser where participants were told that they could earn sweets by continuously pressing a button; one study (Veling et al., 2011, Study 2) gave participants a bag of sweets to take home overnight where the weight of the bag was then measured the following day; one study (Houben & Giesen, 2018) used the Concurrent Schedules Task (CST; Lappalainen & Epstein, 1990); and one study (Kakoschke et al., 2017) used both a taste test and a food choice task. Moreover, most studies (k = 23) measured consumption of unhealthy foods, with only two studies (Carbine et al., 2021; Veling et al., 2014) measuring consumption of all foods. Furthermore, just over half of studies (k = 15) included only trained foods (i.e., food included as stimuli in the training task) in the measure of food consumption or choice. In contrast, ten studies included a combination of trained and novel foods. Lastly, most studies (k = 22) first measured food consumption or choice immediately following the training task; with only two studies after measuring the outcome the day; and one study (Adams et al., 2021) two weeks after.

Finally, most studies (k = 13) recruited young adults, with seven recruiting young and older adults, and five recruiting children. Furthermore, most studies recruited a general sample (k = 21), with only two recruiting participants with reported loss of control over eating, one (Adams et al., 2017) recruiting restrained eaters, and one (Houben & Jansen, 2011) recruiting individuals with high trait chocolate craving. Additionally, most studies (k = 15) recruited university students, with eight studies recruiting participants from the community, and two (Carbine et al., 2021; Masterton et al., 2021) recruiting a combination of university students and community members. Moreover, most studies (k = 16) used a sample made up of predominantly women, with eight studies using a sample including roughly an even number of men and women, and only one study (Porter et al., 2018, Study 2) using a sample with more men than women. Lastly, most studies (k = 23) used a sample including healthy weight and overweight participants, with only one study (Carbine et al., 2021) using overweight participants only, and one (Adams et al., 2021) excluding underweight participants (BMI is less than 18.5 kg/m²; Weir & Jan 2021).

Stop-Signal Task

For studies that used the Stop-Signal Task, two studies (Adams et al., 2017, Study 1; Lawrence, Verbruggen, et al., 2015b, Study 1) used a double response control condition where participants were instructed to press the keyboard key twice on stop trials; and, as shown in Table 7, the remaining six studies had two different control conditions of varying combinations.

The number of trials for the Stop-Signal Task ranged from 192 to 600 (M = 407, SD = 148.56). Specifically, five studies used more than 300 trials; two used 101 to 200 trials; and one (Adams et al., 2017, Study 2) used 201 to 300 trials. Most studies (k = 6) used only one training session; with two studies using 10 training sessions. Just over half of studies (k = 4) used a trial duration of 1250 ms; with three using 1500 ms; and one (Guerrieri et al., 2012) using 1000 ms. Most studies (k = 5) used bolding of the stimuli border for the stop signal, with three studies using sounds. Just over half of studies (k = 5) paired target stimuli with stop signals on 50% of target trials; with three using a pairing of approximately 87.50%; and one (Guerrieri et al., 2012) assigning participants to either an inhibition group, where the proportion of stop trials rose by 5% in each consecutive block (in block 6 the proportion of stop trials had risen to 50%), or the impulsivity group, where the proportion of go trials rose by 5% in each consecutive block (in block 6 the proportion of stop trials had fallen to 0%). Just over half of studies (k = 5) used non-food (neutral) images as the non-target stimuli in the training task; with two using healthy foods; and one (Adams et al., 2017, Study 2) using non-food filler images and healthy foods. Most studies (k = 7) did not provide participants with feedback about their task performance in the training task, with only one (Adams et al., 2017, Study 1) providing performance feedback. Half of the studies (k = 4) used an inter-trial duration of 1250 ms; three used 500 ms; and one (Guerrieri et al., 2012) used 1500 ms. Finally, half of the studies (k = 4) used a fixation object for the inter-trial duration; three used a blank screen; and one (Guerrieri et al., 2012) used a blank screen followed by a fixation object.

Most studies (k = 6) used an objective measure of food consumption or choice, with only two (Adams et al., 2017) using a self-report measure. Specifically, five studies used either a taste test or buffet to measure food consumption; two asked participants to indicate how often that ate various foods; and one (Lawrence, Verbruggen, et al., 2015, Study 1) provided refreshments for the participant to eat while completing filler questionnaires unrelated to food/eating. Moreover, most studies (k = 7) measured consumption of unhealthy foods, with only one study (Allom & Mullan, 2015, Study 2) measuring overall intake of fat. Furthermore, three studies included only trained foods (i.e., food included as stimuli in the training task) in the measure of food consumption or choice; three included a combination of

trained and novel foods; and two included only novel foods. Lastly, most studies (k = 6) first measured food consumption or choice immediately following the training task, with only two (Allom & Mullan, 2015) measuring the outcome the day after.

Finally, most studies (k = 7) recruited young and older adults, with only one study (Guerrieri et al., 2012) recruiting young adults exclusively. Furthermore, most studies recruited a general sample (k = 6), with only two (Adams et al., 2017) recruiting restrained eaters. All studies (k = 8) recruited university students. Moreover, most studies (k = 7) used a sample made up of predominantly women, with only one (Lawrence, Verbruggen, et al., 2015b, Study 1) using a sample including roughly an even number of men and women. Lastly, most studies (k = 7) used a sample including healthy weight and overweight participants, with only one (Guerrieri et al., 2012) using healthy weight participants only (BMI is between than 18.5 and 24.9 kg/m²; Weir & Jan 2021).

Overall Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal task Training Effect

A meta-analysis showed that overall there was a significant effect of Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal task training in reducing food consumption or choice, g = -0.21, Cl₉₅ = [-0.31, -0.11], p < .001, with a small effect size (see Figure 2 for forest plot). A leave-one-out analysis showed little variability in the effect when each study was individually removed, all g's > -0.23 and < -0.20, all p's < 0.001, indicating that there were no outliers. Egger's regression test was significant, Z = -2.01, p = .009, indicating possible publication bias. Duval and Tweedie's (2000) trim and trill estimated that there were 7 unpublished studies, with the training effect estimated to be smaller after adjusting for possible publication bias, g = -0.12, Cl95 = [-0.23, -0.01] (see Figure 3 for funnel plot). Tests for heterogeneity showed that there was significant heterogeneity in the effect size across studies, Q(31) = 55.140, p = .005, $f^2 = 43.779$, suggesting that there may be moderators. Moderator analyses were thus conducted.

Two studies (Carbine et al., 2021; Lawrence, Verbruggen, et al., 2015b) included a follow-up measure of food consumption or choice at least 1 month after completion of the inhibitory control training task. Neither (Carbine et al., g = 0.26, p = .233; Lawrence et al., g = -0.05, p = .826), showed a significant effect of inhibitory control training in reducing food consumption or choice.

Inhibitory Control Training Task (Go/No-Go versus Stop-Signal)

A moderator analysis was conducted to examine the impact of task type (Go/No-Go versus Stop-Signal) on the effect of inhibitory control training in reducing food consumption or choice.

As can be seen, there was a small significant effect for studies using the Go/No-Go Task, g = -0.24, $CI_{95} = [-0.37, -0.11]$, p < .001. In contrast, the effect was not significant for studies using the Stop-Signal Task, g = -0.08, $CI_{95} = [-0.25, 0.09]$, p = .339. However, comparison of the subgroup effects showed that the effect for the Go/No-Go Task was not significantly larger than that for the Stop-Signal Task, Q = 2.097, p = .148. Separate meta-analyses were run including the study (k = 1; Adams et al., 2017, Study 2) previously excluded for having multiple measures. Again, there was a small significant effect for studies that used the Go/No-Go Task, g = -0.25, $CI_{95} = [-0.37, -0.12]$, p < .001, but the effect for the Stop-Signal Task fell short of significance, g = -0.10, $CI_{95} = [-0.25, 0.05]$, p = .181.

There was significant heterogeneity in the effects across studies that used the Go/No-Go Task, Q(24) = 45.745, p = .005, $f^2 = 47.535$, with the heterogeneity being small to medium (Higgins et al., 2003), but there was no significant heterogeneity for studies that used the Stop-Signal Task, Q(7) = 7.642, p = .365, $f^2 = 8.400$. Accordingly, separate moderator analyses were conducted for studies that used the Go/No-Go Task. All moderator analysis statistics are shown in Table 9.

Moderator Analyses for the Go/No-Go Task Inhibitory Control Training Effect Go/No-Go Task Parameters

Food-specific or general stimuli. Because all studies used food-specific target stimuli, a moderator analysis was not conducted to investigate subgroup differences based on the use of food-specific or neutral target stimuli.

Control condition. There was no significant difference between the subgroup effect sizes when comparing studies based on the control comparison condition used, Q = 1.888, p = .389.

Number of training sessions. The effect for studies that had one training session for the training task was significantly larger than for studies that had more than one session, Q = 7.875, p = .005. Specifically, there was a small effect for studies that used one training session, g = -0.31, $CI_{95} = [-0.45, -0.18]$, p < .001. In contrast, the effect for studies that used more than one training session was not significant, g = -0.01, $CI_{95} = [-0.17, 0.15]$, p = .919. The effects were homogenous among studies that had more than one training session, Q(4) = 4.187, p = .381, $f^2 = 4.457$, but heterogeneity remained for studies that had one training session, Q(19) = 33.028, p = .024, $f^2 = 42.473$. For both subgroups, there was less heterogeneity than for all studies that used the Go/No-Go Task combined $(Q(24) = 45.745, p = .005, f^2 = 47.535)$. All other Go/No-Go Task parameter differences. There was no significant difference between subgroup effect sizes based on the number of trials, p = .110. This was confirmed by a meta-regression moderator analysis which showed that the number of trials measured continuously did not explain any significant variance in the effects, $R^2 = 0.00$, B = 0.00, SE = 0.00, p = .777.

There was no significant difference between subgroup effect sizes when comparing studies based on trial duration, p = .446, non-target stimuli presented in the training task, p = .190, task performance feedback, p = .778, inter-trial duration, p = .140, and inter-trial stimulus, p = .507.

Moderator analyses could not be conducted for the type of "go" and "no-go" signals used, nor the percentage of target trials paired with "no-go" signals, as the comparison subgroup/s included less than four studies, respectively. Effects for the most used parameter are provided to inform recommendations for effective Go/No-Go Task parameters: for the type of "go" and "no-go" signals used, non-emotive, neutral cues (e.g., letters or shapes; k = 19), g = -0.20, Cl₉₅ = [-0.34, -0.06], p = .005; for the percentage of target trials paired with "no-go" signals, 100% pairing (k = 23), g = -0.28, Cl₉₅ = [-0.41, -0.15], p < .001.

Food Consumption/Choice Measure

Moderator analyses could not be conducted for type of food measure, type of food measured, nor timing of food consumption/choice measure, as the comparison subgroup/s included less than four studies, respectively. Effects for the most used measure or parameter are provided: for the type of food measure, objective (e.g., taste test; k = 22), g = -0.30, $CI_{95} = [-0.43, -0.16]$, p < .001; for the type of food measured, unhealthy food (k = 23), g = -0.27, $CI_{95} = [-0.40, -0.14]$, p < .001; for when the food consumption/choice outcome was measured, immediately after completion of the Go/No-Go Task (k = 22), g = -0.26, $CI_{95} = [-0.40, -0.12]$, p < .001.

For studies that used an objective measure of food consumption or choice, there was no significant difference when comparing studies based on whether they measured food consumption or choice, p = .781. Likewise, there was no significant difference between subgroup effect sizes when comparing studies based on whether the food consumption/choice measure consisted of trained food only or a combination of trained and novel foods, p = .281.

Sample Differences

There was no significant difference between effects when comparing studies based on sample age, p = .268, sample type, p = .623, and sample pool, p = .510. A moderator analysis for sample weight could not be conducted because only two studies used overweight participants only. A meta-regression moderator analysis showed that the proportion of women did not explain any significant variance in the effects, $R^2 = 0.00$, B = 0.23, SE = 0.33, p = .478.

Moderator Analyses for the Stop-Signal Task Inhibitory Control Training Effect

Separate meta-regression moderator analyses showed that neither the number of trials measured continuously, $R^2 = 0.00$, B = 0.01, SE = 0.02, p = .728, nor the proportion of women, $R^2 = 0.93$, B = 0.85, SE = 0.67, p = .207, explained any significant variance in the effects.

Moderator analyses could not be conducted for the remaining variables as either all studies used the same parameters or there were less than four studies in the comparison subgroup/s.

Quality Assessment

Of the 32 included studies, most received 4 (n = 19) or 5 (n = 6) stars, indicating high quality (Hong et al., 2018; see Table 2). The remaining eight studies (Adams et al., 2017; Adams et al., 2021; Lawrence, Verbruggen, et al., 2015a; Lawrence, Verbruggen, et al., 2015b Study 1–3; Porter et al., 2018, Study 2) scored 3 stars, indicating medium quality (Hong et al., 2018). These all used pseudo randomization and did not indicate whether experimenters were blinded to participant group, despite experimenters weighing bowls to measure food intake in a taste test or buffet.

Following Cristea et al. (2016), who observed inverse relationships between risk of bias and effect sizes for outcomes, the association between quality rating and training effect size was investigated. There was no significant association, r = -.22, p = .227.

Discussion

The present study aimed to provide a comprehensive investigation of the impact of parameter differences in inhibitory control training tasks in reducing excess food intake. The findings showed that, overall, inhibitory control training tasks reduce food consumption or choice, although the effect size was small. Further investigation showed that this effect was only significant for training task protocols using the Go/No-Go Task. For Go/No-Go Task

protocols, using one training session (rather than two or more) showed greater reductions in food consumption or choice.

The initial finding that the training effect was only significant for protocols using the Go/No-Go Task is consistent with previous findings with more diverse outcomes (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019). It is also consistent with the suggestion that, although intended to target inhibitory control, the two tasks in fact rely on different mechanisms (Littman & Takács, 2017; Raud et al., 2020). Specifically, Allom et al. (2016) suggested that the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks impact automatic and controlled response inhibition, respectively, and that training automatic response inhibition may be more effective in changing behaviour. It has further been suggested that the Stop-Signal Task may be less effective because "stop" food items are generally paired with "stop" signals on only 50% of such trials (Veling et al., 2017), as was the case for the studies included in the present paper. In contrast, Go/No-Go Task protocols most commonly pair "no-go" food items with "no-go" signals on 100% of such trials, which may lead to a stronger food-stop association and/or devaluation effect (Veling et al., 2017; 2022).

The results further showed that a single session of Go/No-Go training was more effective in reducing food consumption or choice than multiple sessions. The repeated pairing of unhealthy foods with "no-go" signals may be less obvious with fewer training sessions. In contrast, participants may be more aware of the intended association if the task involves more training sessions. The Go/No-Go Task has been thought to create automatic stop associations (Veling et al., 2017) and that behavioral change (caused by such associations) may only occur when people behave impulsively (Chen et al., 2019; Veling et al., 2017). Such impulsivity may be reduced if participants are aware of the pairing between unhealthy foods and "no-go" signals. It is important to note that almost all studies measured food consumption or choice outcomes immediately following completion of the training task. Accordingly, it is not clear whether having only one session would be effective in reducing food consumption or choice in the longer term.

All other investigated parameter variations did not significantly impact the effect of inhibitory control training in reducing food consumption or choice. Either the respective moderator analysis showed no significant difference in the effect between the moderator subgroups, or a moderator analysis could not be conducted due to an insufficient (fewer than four; Fu et al., 2011) number of studies in the comparison subgroups. It may well be that the training effect is robust across parameter variations. Alternatively, it may be that the small number of studies per subgroup limited the moderator analyses' ability to identify differences based on parameter variations. Regardless, the findings can provide directions for effective

Go/No-Go Task parameters via closer inspection of optimal effects. Specifically, the effect was largest (although not significant) when either a no training (i.e., "no-go" signals are paired equally for both target and non-target stimuli) or reverse training (i.e., "go" signals on all trials and non-target stimuli with "no-go" signals on all trials) control condition was used. This makes sense logically as this control condition trains participants to associate unhealthy foods with "go" signals. As such, a larger effect size would be expected relative to using a neutral or no training control condition. Further, the effect was largest (although again not significant) when the following parameters were used: neutral (non-emotive) cues for the "go" and "no-go" signals; 100% pairing for the percentage of target trials paired with "no-go" signals; neutral (non-food) stimuli as the non-target stimuli in the training task, a trial duration of 1500 ms, and an inter-trial duration of 500 ms. There was no noticeable difference in the effect for the remaining parameters, namely the number of trials, whether a fixation object or blank screen was presented during the inter-trial duration period, and whether or not participants were provided performance feedback. Although parameter recommendations are presented above, further research should focus on investigating the most effective and efficient parameters for reducing food consumption and choice, with a view to informing the standardization of such tasks for intervention purposes.

The findings can also provide directions regarding the measurement of food consumption or choice. Specifically, although not significant, the effect of inhibitory control training was largest when an objective measure was used. Objective measures have been shown to be valid measures of consumption (Robinson et al., 2017), in contrast to self-reported intake which can suffer from underreporting (Ravelli & Schoeller, 2020). Further, the effect was largest when unhealthy food consumption/choice was measured immediately following completion of the Go/No-Go Task, and for trained food (i.e., food included as stimuli in the training task). Overall, these findings are not surprising, as the effect of training, i.e., association of specific food cues with inhibition (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019) and/or devaluation of the associated food items (Houben, 2023; Veling et al., 2017; Veling et al., 2022), would be expected to be largest immediately following completion of the inhibitory control training task and for those foods included as stimuli in the task.

The present meta-analysis has some important implications. First, it confirms and updates specifically in the food domain previous findings (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019) that training task protocols using the Go/No-Go Task are effective in reducing consumption and choice; however, the effect is small. The small effect size observed here is consistent with that of the meta-analyses by Aulbach et al.

(2019) and Yang et al. (2019). Second, the findings provide directions for the most efficient and effective use of such interventions. Specifically, the findings indicate that short, single session training protocols are most effective in reducing food consumption or choice, at least in the short term. Finally, the findings showed that there were few differences in this reduction among varying demographic groups, including men, women, and different age groups, as well as both clinical and non-clinical populations.

In conclusion, the present meta-analysis extends previous findings with broader outcomes (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019) showing that Go/No-Go Task protocols that repeatedly pair food stimuli with inhibition are effective in reducing food consumption or choice. However, the present study also showed that there was significant variation in the specific parameters used for the Go/No-Go Task and was able to offer recommendations for optimal parameter values.

Role of funding source

This research was supported under the Australian Research Council's Discovery Project funding scheme (project number DP180100545). The funding source had no role in the study design, the collection, analysis or interpretation of the data, writing the manuscript, or the decision to submit the paper for publication.

Ethical statement

The study protocol was approved by the Flinders University Social and Behavioral Research Ethics Committee.

CRediT authorship contribution statement

Joshua McGreen: Conceptualization, Data curation, Formal analysis, Investigation, Methodology, Project administration, Resources, Software, Validation, Visualization, Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. Eva Kemps: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Supervision, Writing – review & editing. Marika Tiggemann: Conceptualization, Funding acquisition, Methodology, Supervision, Writing – review & editing.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Paul Williamson for assistance with the conduct of the metaanalysis.

Data availability

Data will be made available on request.

References

- Adams, R. C., Lawrence, N. S., Verbruggen, F., & Chambers, C. D. (2017). Training response inhibition to reduce food consumption: Mechanisms, stimulus specificity and appropriate training protocols. *Appetite*, *109*, 11–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.11.014
- Adams, R. C., Button, K. S., Hickey, L., Morrison, S., Smith, A., Bolus, W., Coombs, E., Randolph, S., Hunt, R., Kim, D., Chambers, C. D., & Lawrence, N. S. (2021). Foodrelated inhibitory control training reduces food liking but not snacking frequency or weight in a large healthy adult sample. *Appetite*, *167*, Article 105601. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2021.105601
- Ahn, H. M., Ham, B. J., & Kim, S. H. (2019). A combined approach of high-frequency rTMS and food-inhibition association training reduces chocolate snack consumption. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *10*, 815. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00815
- Allom, V., & Mullan, B. (2015). Two inhibitory control training interventions designed to improve eating behaviour and determine mechanisms of change. *Appetite*, *89*, 282– 290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.02.022
- Allom, V., Mullan, B., & Hagger, M. (2016). Does inhibitory control training improve health behaviour? A meta-analysis. *Health Psychology Review*, *10*(2), 168–186. https://doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2015.1051078
- Anand, S. S., Hawkes, C., de Souza, R. J., Mente, A., Dehghan, M., Nugent, R., Zulyniak, M. A., Weis, T., Bernstein, A. M., Krauss, R. M., Kromhout, D., Jenkins, D., Malik, V., Martinez-Gonzalez, M. A., Mozaffarian, D., Yusuf, S., Willett, W. C., & Popkin, B. M. (2015). Food consumption and its impact on cardiovascular disease: Importance of solutions focused on the globalized food system: A report from the workshop convened by the world heart federation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, *66*(14), 1590–1614. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2015.07.050
- Aulbach, M. B., Knittle, K., & Haukkala, A. (2019). Implicit process interventions in eating behaviour: A meta-analysis examining mediators and moderators. *Health Psychology Review*, 13(2), 179–208. https://doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2019.1571933
- Aulbach, M. B., Harjunen, V. J., Spapé, M., Knittle, K., Haukkala, A., & Ravaja, N. (2020).
 No evidence of calorie-related modulation of N2 in food-related Go/No-Go training: A preregistered ERP study. *Psychophysiology*, *57*(4), e13518.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/psyp.13518

Bongers, P., Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2018). Double up! Examining the effects of adding

inhibition training to food cue exposure in chocolate-loving female students. *Appetite*, *121*, 154–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.11.096

- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L. V., Higgins, J. P. T., & Rothstein, H. R. (2009). *Introduction to meta-analysis*. John Wiley and Sons.
- Borenstein, M., Hedges, L., Higgins, J., & Rothstein, H. (2013). *Comprehensive Meta-Analysis (Version 3)* [Computer software]. Englewood, NJ: Biostat.
- Camp, B., & Lawrence, N. S. (2019). Giving pork the chop: Response inhibition training to reduce meat intake. *Appetite*, *141*, Article 104315. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2019.06.007
- Carbine, K. A., Muir, A. M., Allen, W. D., LeCheminant, J. D., Baldwin, S. A., Jensen, C. D., Kirwan, C. B., & Larson, M. J. (2021). Does inhibitory control training reduce weight and caloric intake in adults with overweight and obesity? A pre-registered, randomized controlled event-related potential (ERP) study. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *136*, 103784. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2020.103784
- Cecchini, M., Sassi, F., Lauer, J. A., Lee, Y. Y., Guajardo-Barron, V., & Chisholm, D. (2010). Tackling of unhealthy diets, physical inactivity, and obesity: Health effects and cost-effectiveness. *Lancet (London, England)*, *376*(9754), 1775–1784. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61514-0
- Chen, Z., Holland, R. W., Quandt, J., Dijksterhuis, A., & Veling, H. (2019). When mere action versus inaction leads to robust preference change. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *117*(4), 721–740. https://doi.org/10.1037/pspa0000158
- Cochran, W. (1954). Some methods for strengthening the common χ^2 tests. *Biometrics*, 10(4), 417–51.
- Cristea, I. A., Kok, R. N., & Cuijpers, P. (2016). The effectiveness of cognitive bias modification interventions for substance addictions: A meta-analysis. *PloS One*, *11*(9), e0162226. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0162226
- Dang, J., King, K. M., & Inzlicht, M. (2020). Why are self-report and behavioral measures weakly correlated?. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 24(4), 267–269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2020.01.007
- Donders F. C. (1969). On the speed of mental processes. *Acta Psychologica*, *30*, 412–431. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-6918(69)90065-1
- Duval, S., & Tweedie, R. (2000). Trim and fill: A simple funnel-plot-based method of testing and adjusting for publication bias in meta-analysis. *Biometrics*, *56*(2), 455–463. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0006-341x.2000.00455.x
- Egger, M., Davey Smith, G., Schneider, M., & Minder, C. (1997). Bias in meta-analysis detected by a simple, graphical test. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, *315*(7109), 629–634. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.315.7109.629

- Folkvord, F., Veling, H., & Hoeken, H. (2016). Targeting implicit approach reactions to snack food in children: Effects on intake. *Health Psychology : Official Journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association*, 35(8), 919–922. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000365
- Fu, R., Gartlehner, G., Grant, M., Shamliyan, T., Sedrakyan, A., Wilt, T. J., Griffith, L.,
 Oremus, M., Raina, P., Ismaila, A., Santaguida, P., Lau, J., & Trikalinos, T. A. (2011).
 Conducting quantitative synthesis when comparing medical interventions: AHRQ and
 the Effective Health Care Program. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, *64*(11), 1187–
 1197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2010.08.010
- Guerrieri, R., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2007). How impulsiveness and variety influence food intake in a sample of healthy women. *Appetite*, 48(1), 119–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2006.06.004
- Guerrieri, R., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2012). Disinhibition is easier learned than inhibition. The effects of (dis)inhibition training on food intake. *Appetite*, *59*(1), 96–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2012.04.006
- Harrer, M., Cuijpers, P., Furukawa, T.A., & Ebert, D.D. (2021). *Doing Meta-Analysis with R: A Hands-On Guide (1st ed.)*. Chapman and Hall/CRC. https://doi.org/10.1201/9781003107347
- He, Q., Xiao, L., Xue, G., Wong, S., Ames, S. L., Schembre, S. M., & Bechara, A. (2014).
 Poor ability to resist tempting calorie rich food is linked to altered balance between neural systems involved in urge and self-control. *Nutrition Journal*, *13*, 92. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2891-13-92
- Hedges, L. V. (1981). Distribution theory for glass's estimator of effect size and related estimators, *Journal of Educational and Behavioral Statistics, 6*(2), 107-128.
- Higgins, J. P., & Thompson, S. G. (2002). Quantifying heterogeneity in a meta-analysis. *Statistics in Medicine*, *21*(11), 1539–1558. https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.1186
- Higgins, J. P., Thompson, S. G., Deeks, J. J., & Altman, D. G. (2003). Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, 327(7414), 557–560. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.327.7414.557
- Higgins, J.P., Thomas, J., Chandler, J., Cumpston, M., Li, T., Page, M.J., Welch, V.A. (editors). *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* version 6.2 (updated February 2021). Cochrane, 2021. Available from www.training.cochrane.org/handbook
- Hofmann, W., Friese, M., & Roefs, A. (2009). Three ways to resist temptation: The independent contributions of executive attention, inhibitory control, and affect regulation to the impulse control of eating behavior. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology, 45*(2), 431–435. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2008.09.013

- Hong, Q. N., Gonzalez-Reyes, A., & Pluye, P. (2018). Improving the usefulness of a tool for appraising the quality of qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods studies, the Mixed Methods Appraisal Tool (MMAT). *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*, 24(3), 459–467. https://doi.org/10.1111/jep.12884
- Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2011). Training inhibitory control. A recipe for resisting sweet temptations. *Appetite*, *56*(2), 345–349. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2010.12.017
- Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2015). Chocolate equals stop. Chocolate-specific inhibition training reduces chocolate intake and go associations with chocolate. *Appetite*, *87*, 318–323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.01.005
- Houben, K., & Giesen, J. C. A. H. (2018). Will work less for food: Go/No-Go training decreases the reinforcing value of high-caloric food. *Appetite*, *130*, 79–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2018.08.002
- Houben K. (2023). How does Go/No-Go training lead to food devaluation? Separating the effects of motor inhibition and response valence. *Cognition & Emotion*, *37*(4), 763–776. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2023.2208339
- Johannes, N., Buijzen, M., & Veling, H. (2021). Beyond inhibitory control training: Inactions and actions influence smartphone app use through changes in explicit liking. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. General*, *150*(3), 431–445. https://doi.org/10.1037/xge0000888
- Jones, A., Di Lemma, L. C., Robinson, E., Christiansen, P., Nolan, S., Tudur-Smith, C., & Field, M. (2016). Inhibitory control training for appetitive behaviour change: A metaanalytic investigation of mechanisms of action and moderators of effectiveness. *Appetite*, *97*, 16–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.11.013
- Kakoschke, N., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2017). The effect of combined avoidance and control training on implicit food evaluation and choice. *Journal of Behavior Therapy and Experimental Psychiatry*, 55, 99–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbtep.2017.01.002
- Lappalainen, R., & Epstein, L. H. (1990). A behavioral economics analysis of food choice in humans. *Appetite*, *14*(2), 81–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/0195-6663(90)90002-p
- Lavagnino, L., Arnone, D., Cao, B., Soares, J. C., & Selvaraj, S. (2016). Inhibitory control in obesity and binge eating disorder: A systematic review and meta-analysis of neurocognitive and neuroimaging studies. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 68, 714–726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.06.041
- Lawrence, N. S., Hinton, E. C., Parkinson, J. A., & Lawrence, A. D. (2012). Nucleus accumbens response to food cues predicts subsequent snack consumption in women and increased body mass index in those with reduced self-control. *NeuroImage*, 63(1), 415–422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.06.070

Lawrence, N. S., O'Sullivan, J., Parslow, D., Javaid, M., Adams, R. C., Chambers, C. D.,

Kos, K., & Verbruggen, F. (2015). Training response inhibition to food is associated with weight loss and reduced energy intake. *Appetite*, *95*, 17–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.06.009

- Lawrence, N. S., Verbruggen, F., Morrison, S., Adams, R. C., & Chambers, C. D. (2015). Stopping to food can reduce intake. Effects of stimulus-specificity and individual differences in dietary restraint. *Appetite*, *85*, 91–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2014.11.006
- Littman, R., & Takács, Á. (2017). Do all inhibitions act alike? A study of go/no-go and stopsignal paradigms. *PloS One*, *12*(10), e0186774. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0186774
- Ljungberg, T., Bondza, E., & Lethin, C. (2020). Evidence of the importance of dietary habits regarding depressive symptoms and depression. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(5), 1616. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17051616
- Logan, G. D., & Cowan, W. B. (1984). On the ability to inhibit thought and action: A theory of an act of control. *Psychological Review*, *91*(3), 295–327. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.91.3.295
- Logan, G. D. (1994). On the ability to inhibit thought and action: A users' guide to the stop signal paradigm. In D. Dagenbach & T. H. Carr (Eds.), *Inhibitory Processes in Attention, Memory, and Language* (pp. 189–239). Academic Press.
- Love, H., Bhullar, N., & Schutte, N. S. (2020). Go/no-go for food: Attention bias and intention to eat unhealthy food. *Appetite, 150,* Article 104646. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2020.104646
- Lyu, Z., Zheng, P., Chen, H., & Jackson, T. (2017). Approach and inhibition responses to external food cues among average-weight women who binge eat and weightmatched controls. *Appetite*, *108*, 367–374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.10.025
- Machado, P. P., Steele, E. M., Levy, R. B., da Costa Louzada, M. L., Rangan, A., Woods, J.,
 Gill, T., Scrinis, G., & Monteiro, C. A. (2020). Ultra-processed food consumption and obesity in the Australian adult population. *Nutrition & Diabetes*, *10*(1), 39. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41387-020-00141-0
- Marfo, P., & Okyere, G. A. (2019). The accuracy of effect-size estimates under normals and contaminated normals in meta-analysis. *Heliyon*, 5(6), e01838. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e01838
- Margerison, C., Riddell, L. J., McNaughton, S. A., & Nowson, C. A. (2020). Associations between dietary patterns and blood pressure in a sample of Australian adults. *Nutrition Journal*, *19*(1), 5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12937-019-0519-2

- Masterton, S., Hardman, C. A., Halford, J. C. G., & Jones, A. (2021). Examining cognitive bias modification interventions for reducing food value and choice: Two preregistered, online studies. *Appetite*, *159*, 105063. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2020.105063
- Masterton, S., & Jones, A. (2023). Comparing the effects of inhibitory control training and evaluative conditioning for unhealthy food behaviours. *Appetite*, *185*, 106529. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2023.106529
- McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2023). The relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption or choice: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Appetite*, 183, 106466. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2023.106466
- Mobley, C., Marshall, T. A., Milgrom, P., & Coldwell, S. E. (2009). The contribution of dietary factors to dental caries and disparities in caries. *Academic Pediatrics*, 9(6), 410–414. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acap.2009.09.008
- Oomen, D., Grol, M., Spronk, D., Booth, C., & Fox, E. (2018). Beating uncontrolled eating: Training inhibitory control to reduce food intake and food cue sensitivity. *Appetite*, *131*, 73–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2018.09.007
- Page, M. J., McKenzie, J. E., Bossuyt, P. M., Boutron, I., Hoffmann, T. C., Mulrow, C. D., Shamseer, L., Tetzlaff, J. M., Akl, E. A., Brennan, S. E., Chou, R., Glanville, J., Grimshaw, J. M., Hróbjartsson, A., Lalu, M. M., Li, T., Loder, E. W., Mayo-Wilson, E., McDonald, S., McGuinness, L. A., ... Moher, D. (2021). The PRISMA 2020 statement: An updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, *372*, n71. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n71
- Porter, L., Bailey-Jones, C., Priudokaite, G., Allen, S., Wood, K., Stiles, K., Parvin, O., Javaid, M., Verbruggen, F., & Lawrence, N. S. (2018). From cookies to carrots; the effect of inhibitory control training on children's snack selections. *Appetite*, *124*, 111– 123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.05.010
- Porter, L., Gillison, F. B., Wright, K. A., Verbruggen, F., & Lawrence, N. S. (2021).
 Exploring strategies to optimise the impact of food-specific inhibition training on children's food choices. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *12*, 653610.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.653610
- Raud, L., Westerhausen, R., Dooley, N., & Huster, R. J. (2020). Differences in unity: The go/no-go and stop signal tasks rely on different mechanisms. *NeuroImage*, *210*, 116582. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2020.116582
- Ravelli, M. N., & Schoeller, D. A. (2020). Traditional self-reported dietary instruments are prone to inaccuracies and new approaches are needed. *Frontiers in Nutrition*, 7, 90. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnut.2020.00090
- Robinson, E., Haynes, A., Hardman, C. A., Kemps, E., Higgs, S., & Jones, A. (2017). The

bogus taste test: Validity as a measure of laboratory food intake. *Appetite, 116*, 223–231. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.05.002

- Sami, W., Ansari, T., Butt, N. S., & Hamid, M. (2017). Effect of diet on type 2 diabetes mellitus: A review. *International Journal of Health Sciences*, *11*(2), 65–71.
- Subar, A. F., Kirkpatrick, S. I., Mittl, B., Zimmerman, T. P., Thompson, F. E., Bingley, C.,
 Willis, G., Islam, N. G., Baranowski, T., McNutt, S., & Potischman, N. (2012). The
 Automated Self-Administered 24-hour dietary recall (ASA24): a resource for
 researchers, clinicians, and educators from the National Cancer Institute. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, *112*(8), 1134–1137.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jand.2012.04.016
- van Koningsbruggen, G. M., Veling, H., Stroebe, W., & Aarts, H. (2014). Comparing two psychological interventions in reducing impulsive processes of eating behaviour: effects on self-selected portion size. *British journal of health psychology*, *19*(4), 767–782. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjhp.12075
- Veling, H., Aarts, H., & Papies, E. K. (2011). Using stop signals to inhibit chronic dieters' responses toward palatable foods. *Behaviour research and therapy*, *49*(11), 771– 780. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2011.08.005
- Veling, H., Aarts, H., & Stroebe, W. (2013). Using stop signals to reduce impulsive choices for palatable unhealthy foods. *British journal of health psychology*, *18*(2), 354–368. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8287.2012.02092.x
- Veling, H., van Koningsbruggen, G. M., Aarts, H., & Stroebe, W. (2014). Targeting impulsive processes of eating behavior via the internet. Effects on body weight. *Appetite*, 78, 102–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2014.03.014
- Veling, H., Lawrence, N. S., Chen, Z., van Koningsbruggen, G. M., & Holland, R. W. (2017). What is trained during food go/no-go training? A review focusing on mechanisms and a research agenda. *Current Addiction Reports*, *4*(1), 35–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-017-0131-5
- Veling, H., Becker, D., Liu, H., Quandt, J., & Holland, R. W. (2022). How go/no-go training changes behavior: A value-based decision-making perspective. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences, 47,* Article 101206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2022.101206
- Weir, C. B., & Jan, A. (2021). BMI classification percentile and cut off points. In StatPearls. StatPearls Publishing
- Yang, Y., Shields, G. S., Wu, Q., Liu, Y., Chen, H., & Guo, C. (2019). Cognitive training on eating behaviour and weight loss: A meta-analysis and systematic review. *Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study ff Obesity*, 20(11), 1628–1641. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12916

Young, M. E., Sutherland, S. C., & McCoy, A. W. (2018). Optimal go/no-go ratios to maximize false alarms. *Behavior Research Methods*, *50*(3), 1020–1029. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13428-017-0923-5

Table 1

Keywords used for the database searches

Keywords
Go/no-go, go no go, go–nogo, GNG, stop signal, stop-signal, and SST.
Sugar, food*, chip*, snack*, sweet*, loll*, choc*, cand*, and
unhealthy.
Consumption, consum*, intake, imbibe, eat, eating, drink*,
choice*, select*, choose, chose, pick*, vote*, take*, and
prefer*.

Figure 1

PRISMA flowchart (Page et al., 2021) showing the number of articles identified at each stage of the first search



Table 2

Summary of included studies: inhibitory control training task and the effect of inhibitory control training in reducing food consumption or choice (compared to control)

Study title	Training task	Training task: Food-specific or	Hedges' g	MMAT quality rating
		general		
Adams et al. (2017). Study 1	SST	Food-specific	0.21	***
Adams et al. (2017). Study 2	GNG and SST	Food-specific	-0.39	***
Adams et al. (2021)	GNG	Food-specific	-0.01	***
Ahn et al. (2019). Study 1	GNG	Food-specific	-0.77	****
Ahn et al. (2019). Study 2. Sham rTMS conditions only	GNG	Food-specific	-0.14	****
Allom & Mullan (2015). Study 1	SST	Food-specific	-0.07	****
Allom & Mullan (2015). Study 2	SST	Food-specific	-0.03	****
Aulbach et al. (2020). Time 1 only	GNG	Food-specific	0.19	****
Carbine et al. (2021)	GNG	Food-specific	-0.02	****

Folkvord et al. (2016). Nonfood Advergame conditions only	GNG	Food-specific	-0.39	****
Guerrieri et al. (2012)	SST	General	-0.27	****
Houben & Jansen (2011)	GNG	Food-specific	-0.69	****
Houben & Jansen (2015)	GNG	Food-specific	-0.59	****
Houben & Geisen (2018)	GNG	Food-specific	-0.01	****
Kakoschke et al. (2017)	GNG	Food-specific	0.11	****
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 1	SST	Food-specific	-0.56	***
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 2	SST	Food-specific	-0.19	***
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 3	SST	General	-0.02	***
Lawrence et al. (2015)	GNG	Food-specific	0.22	***
Masterton et al. (2021). Study 1	GNG	Food-specific	-0.15	****
Masterton & Jones (2023)	GNG	Food-specific	0.26	****
Oomen et al. (2018)	GNG	Food-specific	-0.55	****

Porter et al. (2018). Study 1	GNG	Food-specific	-0.34	****
Porter et al. (2018). Study 2	GNG	Food-specific	-0.62	***
Porter et al. (2021). Study 1	GNG	Food-specific	-0.36	****
Porter et al. (2021). Study 2	GNG	Food-specific	-0.09	****
van Koningsbruggen et al. (2014). Study 1. Control implementation intention conditions only	GNG	Food-specific	-0.76	****
van Koningsbruggen et al. (2014). Study 2. Control implementation intention conditions only	GNG	Food-specific	-0.75	****
Veling et al. (2011). Study 2	GNG	Food-specific	-0.26	****
Veling et al. (2013). Study 1	GNG	Food-specific	-0.53	****
Veling et al. (2013). Study 2	GNG	Food-specific	-0.70	****
Veling et al. (2014). Control implementation intention conditions only	GNG	Food-specific	0.08	****

Note. GNG = Go/No-Go Task; SST = Stop-Signal Task. For *g*, a negative *g* indicates that the inhibitory control training reduced food consumption or choice more than the control condition.

Table 3

Summary of included Go/No-Go Task studies: sample characteristics

Study title	N	Sample type	Sample age	Sample gender	Sample pool	Sample weight
				(% women)		
Adams et al. (2017). Study 2	96	Restrained eaters	Young and older adults	91.30	University	General
Adams et al. (2021)	366	General	Young adults	78.20	University	Exclude underweight
Ahn et al. (2019). Study 1	43	General	Young adults	100.00	University	General
Ahn et al. (2019). Study 2. Sham rTMS conditions only	30	General	Young adults	100.00	University	General
Aulbach et al. (2020). Time 1 only	50	General	Young and older adults	52.00	University	General
Carbine et al. (2021)	100		Young and older adults	53.00	Combination	Overweight
Folkvord et al. (2016). Nonfood Advergame conditions only	64	General	Children	59.50	Community	General

Houben & Jansen (2011)	63	Trait chocolate cravers	Young adults	100.00	University	General
Houben & Jansen (2015)	41	General	Young adults	100.00	University	General
Houben & Geisen (2018)	79	General	Young adults	100.00	University	General
Kakoschke et al. (2017)	119	General	Young adults	100.00	University	General
Lawrence et al. (2015)	83	LOC	Young and older adults	78.50	Community	General
Masterton et al. (2021). Study 1	170	General	Young and older adults	51.80	Combination	General
Masterton & Jones (2023)	80	General	Young and older adults	90.00	Community	General
Oomen et al. (2018)	41	LOC	Young adults	75.60	Community	General
Porter et al. (2018). Study 1	142	General	Children	52.10	Community	General
Porter et al. (2018). Study 2	81	General	Children	44.40	Community	General
Porter et al. (2021). Study 1	88	General	Children	54.80	Community	General
Porter et al. (2021). Study 2	187	General	Children	51.50	Community	General

van Koningsbruggen et al. (2014). Study 1. Control implementation	46	General	Young and older adults	59.30	University	General
van Koningsbruggen et al. (2014). Study 2. Control implementation intention conditions only	46	General	Young adults	62.50	University	General
Veling et al. (2011). Study 2	46	General	Young adults	60.90	University	General
Veling et al. (2013). Study 1	79	General	Young adults	62.00	University	General
Veling et al. (2013). Study 2	44	General	Young adults	61.40	University	General
Veling et al. (2014). Control implementation intention conditions only	55	General	Young adults	91.00	University	General

Note. LOC = loss of control over eating. For sample weight, overweight = participants with overweight (BMI > 24.9); general = participants of all weight categories (any BMI); and exclude underweight = all participants except those with underweight (BMI > 18.5; Weir & Jan, 2021).

Table 4

Summary of included Go/No-Go Task studies: inhibitory control training task protocol

Study title	Control	Number	Number	Trial	"Go" and	Target	Non-	Feedback	Inter-	Inter-
		of	of trials	duration	"no-go"	trials "no-	target		trial	trial
		training		(ms)	signais	go"	stimuli		duration	stimulus
		sessions				signais (%)			(ms)	
Adams et al. (2017). Study 2	Go and	1	288	1250	Neutral	100.00	N and H	No	1250	F
	Observe									
Adams et al. (2021)	General	4	216	1250	Neutral	100.00	N and H	Yes	1250	F
Ahn et al. (2019). Study 1	NT and	1	480	1500	Neutral	100.00	N and H	No	Variable	F
	Reverse									
Ahn et al. (2019) Study 2 Sham	NT	1	480	1500	Neutral	100.00	N and H	No	Variable	F
rTMS conditions only		ŗ	400	1000	Neutral	100.00	N and H		Variable	I
Aulbach et al. (2020). Time 1 only	Reverse	1	392	1000	Neutral	83.33	N and H	Yes	1000	F
Carbine et al. (2021)	Neutral	16	240	1250	Neutral	100.00	N and H	No	1250	В
Folkvord et al. (2016). Nonfood	Neutral	1	132	1000	Neutral	100.00	Ν	Yes	500	В
Advergame conditions only										
Houben & Jansen (2011)	NT and	1	320	1500	Neutral	100.00	N	Yes	500	В
	Reverse									

Houben & Jansen (2015)	Reverse	1	320	1000	Neutral	100.00	Ν	Yes	500	В
Houben & Geisen (2018)	NT	1	160	1000	Neutral	100.00	н	Yes	500	В
Kakoschke et al. (2017)	NT	1	160	1500	Neutral	90.00	Ν	No	250	В
Lawrence et al. (2015)	Neutral	4	216	1250	Neutral	100.00	N and H	No	1250	В
Masterton et al. (2021). Study 1	a	1	200	1500	Neutral	75.00 and 100.00	Н	Yes	500	В
Masterton & Jones (2023)	Passive and NT	1	100	1500	b	100.00	Н	Yes	250	F
Oomen et al. (2018)	Neutral	6	192	1250	Neutral	100.00	N and H	Yes	1250	F
Porter et al. (2018). Study 1	NT	1	128	1250	+/-	100.00	н	No	1250	В
Porter et al. (2018). Study 2	NT and Neutral	1	160	1500	+/-	100.00	Н	No	1000	В
Porter et al. (2021). Study 1	Neutral	1	160	1250	+/-	100.00	н	No	1250	В
Porter et al. (2021). Study 2										
App training task	Neutral	1	192	1500	+/-	100.00	N and H	Yes	500	В
Computer training task	Neutral	1	160	1250	+/-	100.00	н	Yes	1000	в

van Koningsbruggen et al. (2014). Study 1. Control implementation intention conditions only	Neutral	1	72	1500	Neutral	100.00	Ν	No	1000	F
van Koningsbruggen et al. (2014). Study 2. Control implementation intention conditions only	Neutral	1	72	1500	Neutral	100.00	Ν	No	1000	F
Veling et al. (2011). Study 2	Reverse	1	72	1500	Neutral	100.00	Ν	No	1000	F
Veling et al. (2013). Study 1	Reverse	1	96	1500	Sound	100.00	Ν	Yes	1000	B and F
Veling et al. (2013). Study 2	Reverse	1	96	1500	Sound	100.00	Ν	Yes	1000	B and F
Veling et al. (2014). Control implementation intention conditions only	Neutral	5	200	1500	Neutral	100.00	Ν	No	500	F

Note. ms = milliseconds. For control, Reverse = target stimuli paired with "go" signals on all trials and non-target stimuli paired with "no-go" signals on all trials; NT = target stimuli paired with "go" signals on half of the trials and "no-go" signals on half of the trials (i.e., no training); Neutral = neutral stimuli paired with "no-go" signals on all trials; Go = all trials were no-signal (go) trials; and Observe = participants instructed to watch the stimuli only. For "go" and "no-go" signals, neutral = neutral signals (e.g., letters, shapes); +/- = positive/negative signals (e.g., green/red, tick/cross); and sound = sounds, used for the "go" and "no-go" signals. For non-target stimuli, H = healthy food pictures; N = neutral stimuli; and N and H = neutral stimuli and healthy food pictures. For inter-trial stimulus, F = fixation object; B = blank screen; and B and F = blank screen then fixation object.

^a Masterton et al. (2021) Study 1 had four conditions (100%, 75%, 50%, and 25%), where the percentage indicated the proportion of unhealthy images the participants were required to not respond to, with the 100% and 75% conditions being training conditions and the 50% and 25% conditions, control conditions.

^b Masterton and Jones (2023) used the images of the foods as the "go" and "no-go" signals.

Table 5

Summary of included Go/No-Go Task studies: food consumption or choice measure

Study title	Food consumption or choice	Food consumption or	When food
	measure	choice measured	consumption/choice was
			measured
Adama at al. (2017) Study 2	In Johanston, buffat (abaaalata	Linhaalthy intaka (aplariaa)	Immodiately ofter
Adams et al. (2017). Study 2		Unnealing make (calones)	inimediately alter
	crisps, biscuits, cheese bites,		
	grapes, carrots, rice cakes,		
	breadsticks)		
Adams et al. (2021)	How often participants ate	Ratings were made on a 9-	2 weeks after
	biscuits, chocolate, crisps, cake	point scale ("4 or more	
	(trained foods); and ice-cream,	times a day" to "never, I am	
	chips, sweets, and pastries/sweet	allergic to this food so I	
	pies (untrained foods) within the	avoid it").	
	last month.		

Ahn et al. (2019). Study 1	Taste test (chocolate)	Chocolate intake (calories)	Immediately after
Ahn et al. (2019). Study 2. Sham rTMS	Taste test (chocolate)	Chocolate intake (calories)	Immediately after
conditions only			
Aulbach et al. (2020). Time 1 only	Snack session (chocolate)	Chocolate intake (calories)	Immediately after
Carbine et al. (2021)	ASA24 (Subar et al., 2012)	All food intake (calories)	Immediately after, 4-weeks
			after, 12-weeks after
Folkvord et al. (2016). Nonfood Advergame	Snack session (candy and	Candy and chocolate	Immediately after
conditions only	chocolate)	intake (calories)	
Houben & Jansen (2011)	Taste test (chocolate)	Chocolate intake (calories)	Immediately after
Houben & Jansen (2015)	Taste test (chocolate)	Chocolate intake (calories)	Immediately after
Houben & Geisen (2018)	Concurrent Schedules	The number of responses	Immediately after
	Task (CST: Lappalainen &	for high-caloric food (for	
	Epstein, 1990)	FR2 only i.e., the	
	• • •	reinforcement ratio for	

high- and low-caloric food were both set at a fixed ratio of 2)

Kakoschke et al. (2017)	Taste test (M&Ms, chocolate-chip	Unhealthy intake (calories);	Immediately after
	biscuits, potato chips, and	the % of participants who	
	pretzels); hypothetical food choice	chose an unhealthy food as	
	task (8 healthy and 8 unhealthy	the first food chosen	
	foods)		
Lawrence et al. (2015)	Taste test (chocolate and crisps)	Chocolate and crisps	Immediately after, 1-month
		intake (calories)	after, 6-months after
Masterton et al. (2021). Study 1	Hypothetical food choice task (four	Unhealthy food items	Immediately after
	sweet (e.g., chocolate) and	scored as 0, healthy food	
	savoury (e.g., cucumber sticks);	items scored as +1, which	
	four healthy (e.g., apple) and	resulted in a combined	
	unhealthy options (e.g.,	score ranging from 0 (two	
	crisps/chips). Participants		

	instructed to select the two items	unhealthy choices) to 2 (2	
	that they would most like to	healthy choices).	
	consume at that moment in time.		
Masterton & Jones (2023)	Taste test (carrot sticks, grapes, crisps/chips, and cookies)	Crisps/chips and cookies intake (grams)	Immediately after
Oomen et al. (2018)	Taste test (chocolate and crisps)	Chocolate and crisps intake (calories)	1 day after
Porter et al. (2018). Study 1	Food choice shopping task (8	Number of unhealthy foods	Immediately after
	healthy and 8 unhealthy choices). Participants instructed to select 8	chosen	
	food options		
Porter et al. (2018). Study 2	Food choice shopping task (6	Number of unhealthy foods	Immediately after
	healthy and 6 unhealthy choices).	chosen	
	Participants instructed to select 6		
	food options		
Porter et al. (2021). Study 1	Food choice shopping task (8	Number of unhealthy foods	Immediately after, 1-week
---	-------------------------------------	---------------------------	---------------------------
	healthy and 8 unhealthy choices).	chosen	after
	Participants instructed to select 8		
	food options		
Destant of (0004), Otrada 0			have a distant of a start
Porter et al. (2021). Study 2	Food choice snopping task (6	Number of unnealiny foods	Immediately after
	healthy and 6 unhealthy choices).	chosen	
	Participants instructed to select 6		
	food options		
van Koningsbruggen et al. (2014). Study 1.	Food-serving task (bowls of	Mean Z-score for amount	Immediately after
Control implementation intention conditions	sweets). Participants instructed	of sweets (grams)	
only	that they could serve themselves		
	ad libitum, and that they could		
	take home the sweets		

van Koningsbruggen et al. (2014). Study 2.	Computerized snack dispenser.	Amount of snacks	Immediately after
Control implementation intention conditions	Participants told that they could	dispensed (score between	
only	earn sweets by continuously	0 and 500)	
	pressing a button and that the		
	longer they would hold it the more		
	sweets they would receive at the		
	end of the experiment		
Veling et al. (2011). Study 2	Participants given a bag of sweets to take home overnight	Sweets intake (grams)	1 day after
Veling et al. (2013). Study 1	Hypothetical food choice task (Told to select eight foods among an array of 16 healthy and unhealthy foods)	Number of unhealthy food choices	Immediately after
Veling et al. (2013). Study 2	Hypothetical food choice task (Told to select eight foods among	Number of unhealthy food choices	Immediately after

an array of 16 healthy and

unhealthy foods)

Self-reported how many portions

Veling et al. (2014). Control implementation

intention conditions only

of food and drinks they consumed

All intake (calories),

excluding water

Immediately after

from 49 categories over last 24

hours (e.g., sandwiches,

plates of pasta, meat, fish, fried

snacks, carbonated beverages,

candy

bars, glasses of water).

Note. For when food consumption/choice was measured, immediately after = measured directly after completion of the inhibitory control training task.

Table 6

Summary of included Stop-Signal Task studies: sample characteristics

Study title	N	Sample type	Sample age	Sample gender	Sample pool	Sample weight
				(% women)		
Adams et al. (2017). Study 1	139	Restrained eaters	Young and older	93.55	University	General
			adults			
Adams et al. (2017). Study 2	117	Restrained eaters	Young and older	91.77	University	General
			adults			
Allom & Mullan (2015). Study 1	82	General	Young and older	80.49	University	General
			adults			
Allom & Mullan (2015), Study 2	70	General	Young and older	78 21	University	General
	70	Conordi	adults	70.21	Oniversity	Conciai
• • • • • • • • • • • •		. .				
Guerrieri et al. (2012)	61	General	Young adults	100.00	University	Healthy
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 1	54	General	Young and older	59.00	University	General
			adults			
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 2	136	General	Young and older	73.50	University	General
			adults			

Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 3	146	General	Young and older	78.50	University	General
			adults			
Note. LOC = loss of control over eating. For sample weight, healthy = participants of healthy weight (BMI 18.5 to 24.9); overweight =						

participants with overweight (BMI > 24.9); general = participants of all weight categories (any BMI); and exclude underweight = all participants except those with underweight (BMI > 18.5; Weir & Jan, 2021).

Table 7

Summary of included Stop-Signal Task studies: inhibitory control training task protocol

Study title	Control	Number of training session s	Number of trials	Trial duratio n (ms)	Stop signal	Target trials "stop" signals (%)	Non- target stimuli	Feedbac k	Inter- trial duratio n (ms)	Inter- trial stimulu s
Adams et al. (2017). Study 1	DR	1	480	1500	В	87.50	Ν	Yes	500	F
Adams et al. (2017). Study 2	DR, O	1	288	1250	В	88.89	N and H	No	1250	F
Allom & Mullan (2015). Study 1	NT, R	10	192	1500	S	50.00	н	No	500	F
Allom & Mullan (2015). Study 2	NT, R	10	192	1500	S	50.00	н	No	500	F
Guerrieri et al. (2012)	R CRT	1	600	1000	S	а	Ν	No	1500	B and F
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 1	DR	1	480	1250	В	87.50	Ν	No	1250	В
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 2	DR, I	1	512	1250	В	50.00	Ν	No	1250	В
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 3	DR, NT	1	512	1250	В	50.00	Ν	No	1250	В

Note. ms = milliseconds. For control, DR = double response; NT = target stimuli paired with "go" signals on half of the trials and "no-go" signals on half of the trials (i.e., no training); R = target stimuli paired with "go" signals on all trials and non-target stimuli paired with stop signals on all

trials; I = ignore, where participants in the 'ignore' control group were simply instructed to respond to left/right location and ignore stop signals; O = participants instructed to watch the stimuli only; and CRT = control reading task. For stop signal, S = sound; B = bolding of the image (stimuli) border. For non-target stimuli, H = healthy food pictures; N = neutral stimuli; and N and H = neutral stimuli and healthy food pictures. For inter-trial stimulus, F = fixation object; B = blank screen; and B and F = blank screen then fixation object.

^a For target trials "stop" signals (%), participants were either assigned to the inhibition group, where the proportion of stop trials rose by 5% in each consecutive block (in block 6 the proportion of stop trials had risen to 50%), or the impulsivity group, where the proportion of go trials rose by 5% in each consecutive block (in block 6 the proportion of stop trials had fallen to 0%).

Table 8

Summary of included Stop-Signal Task studies: food consumption or choice measure

Study title	Food consumption or choice	Food consumption or	When food
	measure	choice measured	consumption/choice was
			measured
Adams et al. (2017). Study 1	Taste test (chocolate buttons and	Chocolate and crisps	Immediately after
	crisps)	intake (calories)	
Adams et al. (2017). Study 2	In-laboratory buffet (chocolate,	Unhealthy intake (calories)	Immediately after
	crisps, biscuits, cheese bites,		
	grapes, carrots, rice cakes,		
	breadsticks)		
Allom & Mullan (2015). Study 1	Participants indicated how often	g/day calculated from	1 day after
	they ate 17 meat and snack items	dietary fat items	
	(e.g. bacon, full-fat ice-cream,		
	fried potatoes) on a 5 point scale		
	ranging from never (0) to 5 or		
	more times per week (4). g/day		
	calculated from dietary fat items		

Allom & Mullan (2015). Study 2	Participants indicated how often they ate 15 food items (e.g., fruit, sausage or bacon, full fat cheese) on a 6-point scale ranging from 0 to 5: never (0), to 2 or more times per day (5).	Fat intake calculated (% energy from fat)	1 day after
Guerrieri et al. (2012)	Taste test (mini chocolate chip cookies, wine gums, paprika- flavoured crisps and saltines)	Unhealthy intake (calories)	Immediately after
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 1	Provided refreshments (a large, clear plastic bowl filled with 125 g of crisps) while completing filler questionnaires measuring mood and personality traits (unrelated to food/eating)	Crisps intake (calories)	Immediately after
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 2	Taste test (chocolate buttons and crisps)	Chocolate and crisps intake (calories)	Immediately after
Lawrence et al. (2015). Study 3	Taste test (chocolate buttons and crisps)	Chocolate and crisps intake (calories)	Immediately after

Note. For when food consumption/choice was measured, immediately after = measured directly after completion of the inhibitory control training task.

Figure 2

Forest plot of included studies showing Hedges' g for the effect of inhibitory control training in reducing food consumption or choice



Note. For *g*, a negative *g* indicates that the inhibitory control training reduced food consumption or choice more than the control condition.

Figure 3

Funnel plot of Hedges' g plotted against standard error, showing both included and imputed studies



Note. For *g*, a negative *g* indicates that the inhibitory control training reduced food consumption or choice more than the control condition. Imputed studies represented by the black circles.

Table 9

Subgroup moderator analyses for the effect of training task (Go/No-Go or Stop-Signal task) and Go/No-Go Task inhibitory control training in reducing food consumption or choice

					g		Subg	roup
							Differ	ence
Moderator	k	N	g	LL	UL	p	Q	p
Training task							2.097	.148
Go/No-Go Task	24	2143	-0.24	-0.37	-0.11	< .001		
Stop-Signal Task	7	688	-0.08	-0.25	0.09	.339		
Control condition ^a							1.888	.389
Reverse	5	260	-0.37	-0.68	-0.06	.018		
NT	4	370	-0.11	-0.33	0.12	.358		
Neutral	10	1076	-0.20	-0.38	-0.01	.038		
Number of training sessions ^a							7.875	.005
1 session	20	1594	-0.31	-0.45	-0.18	< .001		
2+ sessions	5	645	-0.01	-0.17	0.15	.919		
Number of trials ^a							6.028	.110
<100 trials	6	341	-0.43	-0.77	-0.09	.013		
101-200 trials	9	971	-0.22	-0.37	-0.07	.004		
201-300 trials	5	700	-0.03	-0.22	0.15	.713		
300+ trials	5	227	-0.40	-0.77	-0.02	.038		
Trial duration ^a							1.613	.446
1000 milliseconds	4	234	-0.18	-0.50	0.15	.283		
1250 milliseconds	7	916	-0.17	-0.36	0.02	.071		

1500 milliseconds	13	902	-0.35	-0/55	-0.14	.001		
Non-target stimuli ^a							3.324	.190
Healthy foods	6	640	-0.21	-0.42	0.01	.063		
Non-food and healthy foods	8	809	-0.14	-0.35	0.08	.213		
Non-food	10	603	-0.41	-0.64	-0.19	< .001		
Task performance feedback ^a							0.079	.778
Yes	11	1077	-0.25	-0.43	-0.05	.014		
No	13	975	-0.28	-0.46	-0.10	.003		
Inter-trial duration ^a							3.929	.140
500 milliseconds	6	472	-0.25	-0.48	-0.02	.030		
1000 milliseconds	7	392	-0.49	-0.73	-0.24	< .001		
1250 milliseconds	7	916	-0.17	-0.36	0.02	.071		
Inter-trial stimulus ^a							0.439	.507
Fixation object	10	844	-0.28	-0.52	-0.04	.021		
Blank screen	13	1272	-0.19	-0.33	-0.04	.012		
Food consumption or choice ^a							0.078	.781
Consumption	13	729	-0.33	-0.55	-0.12	.003		
Choice	8	870	-0.30	-0.46	-0.14	< .001		
Trained or novel food ^a							1.161	.281
Trained	15	890	-0.30	-0.51	-0.09	.006		
Trained and novel	8	1189	-0.16	-0.30	-0.02	.025		

Samp	le age ^a						
	Children	5	562	-0.31	-0.49	-0.14	< .001
	Young adults	13	1052	-0.32	-0.41	-0.12	.001
	Included older adults	7	625	-0.09	-0.33	0.16	.488
Samp	le type ª						
	General	21	1956	-0.23	-0.36	-0.10	.001

283

1203

766

-0.34

-0.31

-0.22

-0.76

-0.49

-0.43

0.08

-0.13

0.00

.113

.001

.010

Clinical

University

Community

Sample pool ^a

4

15

8

2.636

0.242

0.119

.268

.623

.510

Note. For *g*, a negative *g* indicates that the inhibitory control training reduced food consumption or choice more than the control condition. For control, Reverse = target stimuli paired with "go" signals on all trials and non-target stimuli paired with "no-go" signals on all trials; NT = target stimuli paired with "go" signals on half of the trials and "no-go" signals on half of the trials (i.e., no training); Neutral = neutral stimuli paired with "no-go" signals on all trials; Go = all trials were no-signal (go) trials; and Observe = participants instructed to watch the stimuli only. Objective = objective measure of food consumption or choice; Self-report = self-report measure used to measure food consumption or choice.

^a Subgroup moderator analysis included Go/No-Go Task studies only.

LINKING CHAPTER: CHAPTER SIX

Based on the findings of Study 1 (Chapter 2), which demonstrated that both evaluative bias and inhibitory control were linked to soft drink consumption, Study 5 (Chapter 6) aimed to investigate interventions targeting these factors to reduce soft drink consumption. Specifically, Study 5 (Chapter 6) aimed to examine the impact of evaluative conditioning (Houben et al., 2010) and inhibitory control "training" (Houben & Jansen, 2015; Houben, 2023; Veling et al., 2017; Veling et al., 2022) on reducing soft drink consumption.

The Method for Study 5 (Chapter 6) was partly guided by insights from Study 4 (Chapter 5). Specifically, the inhibitory control "training" intervention used in Study 5 (Chapter 6) was a modified version of the Go/No-Go Task, as Study 4 (Chapter 5) identified that this task is more effective in reducing food consumption compared to modified versions of the Stop-Signal Task. Additionally, the number of trials used in the inhibitory control "training" task was based on findings from Study 4 (Chapter 5), that short, single-session training protocols are most effective in reducing food consumption.

References

- Houben, K., Havermans, R. C., & Wiers, R. W. (2010). Learning to dislike alcohol: conditioning negative implicit attitudes toward alcohol and its effect on drinking behavior. *Psychopharmacology*, *211*(1), 79–86. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-010-1872-1
- Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2015). Chocolate equals stop. Chocolate-specific inhibition training reduces chocolate intake and go associations with chocolate. *Appetite*, *87*, 318–323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.01.005
- Houben K. (2023). How does Go/No-Go training lead to food devaluation? Separating the effects of motor inhibition and response valence. *Cognition & Emotion*, 37(4), 763–776. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2023.2208339
- Veling, H., Lawrence, N. S., Chen, Z., van Koningsbruggen, G. M., & Holland, R. W. (2017). What is trained during food go/no-go training? A review focusing on mechanisms and a research agenda. *Current Addiction Reports*, *4*(1), 35–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-017-0131-5
- Veling, H., Becker, D., Liu, H., Quandt, J., & Holland, R. W. (2022). How go/no-go training changes behavior: A value-based decision-making perspective. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences, 47,* Article 101206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2022.101206

CHAPTER SIX: THE EFFECT OF COMBINED EVALUATIVE BIAS AND INHIBITORY CONTROL TRAINING ON SOFT DRINK CONSUMPTION

Abstract

Despite sugar-based soft drinks providing no nutritional value and being laden with added sugars, their consumption remains high, posing a significant public health concern. Guided by dual-process models, the present study aimed to investigate the impact of evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training for reducing soft drink consumption. Participants were 219 adults (17–39 years) who were randomly allocated to one of four conditions of a 2 (evaluative conditioning: training task vs. control task) x 2 (inhibitory control: training task vs. control task) between-subjects design. Modified versions of the Implicit Association Test and the Go/No-Go Task were used as the evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training tasks, respectively. Soft drink choice and consumption were measured using a computerised beverage choice task and self-reported beverage intake over 7 days, respectively. Neither evaluative conditioning nor inhibitory control training was effective in reducing soft drink choice or consumption. Nor were the interventions effective in reducing the postulated mechanisms, namely evaluative bias and inhibitory control. Nonetheless, the current study provides a starting point and offers valuable insights into potential improvements and directions for future investigations of interventions aimed at reducing soft drink consumption.

Keywords: evaluative conditioning, inhibitory control, go/no-go task, devaluation, soft drink consumption, soft drink choice.

Introduction

Sugar-based soft drinks (carbonated non-alcoholic drinks containing sugar like Coca-Coca) provide no nutritional value and are high in added sugars (World Health Organization, 2017). Consequently, the World Health Organization (2017) suggests limiting the intake of such beverages, noting that even a single can of Coca-Cola surpasses daily sugar intake recommendations. Despite these suggestions, consumption of sugar-based soft drinks remains a significant public health concern, contributing to adverse health effects such as excess weight gain (Pan & Hu, 2011), dental caries (Vartanian et al., 2007), and diabetes (Bray & Popkin, 2013). A key reason is that global consumption of soft drink remains high. It is estimated that 40 to 50 percent of adults in Australia consume at least one soft drink per week (Miller et al., 2019; Roy Morgan Research, 2015), while roughly half of adults in the United States consume at least one glass of soft drink daily (Gallup Poll, 2012). As such, exploring potential interventions to reduce soft drink consumption is an important goal for research.

Existing strategies to curb consumption of sugar-based soft drink include soft drink taxation and, more recently, the popularisation of sugar-free soft drinks (Khan et al., 2023). Soft drink taxation, however, does not address the mechanisms underlying soft drink consumption, and may not actually reduce sugar intake. For example, reductions in soft drink intake following soft drink taxation have been shown to be offset by increased intake of alternative high-calorie drinks (Fletcher et al., 2010; Sacks et al., 2021). Additionally, the World Health Organization (2023) has recently advised against replacing sugar with non-sugar sweeteners, which are found in sugar-free soft drinks, as they may not offer long-term benefits in reducing body fat and could potentially increase the risk of type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular diseases, and mortality. Consequently, developing alternative interventions that target the mechanisms underlying soft drink intake may lead to more effective strategies for reducing such consumption.

Following dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), which suggest that behaviours are determined by a combination of automatic (fast, unconscious) and controlled (slow and involving conscious decision-making) processes, specific automatic and controlled processes have been explored as possible predictors of soft drink intake. Investigation of such processes has shown that one automatic process, evaluative bias for soft drink cues (McGreen et al., 2022a; Shaw et al., 2016), and inhibitory control (Ames et al., 2014; McGreen et al., 2022a) are related to soft drink consumption. Evaluative bias refers to the automatic positive judgement of stimuli/cues (Field et al., 2005), and inhibitory control is the ability to regulate behaviour or inhibit behavioural impulses (Houben et al., 2012).

In the only two studies to investigate the role of evaluative bias in soft drink consumption, it was found that negative evaluative bias for soft drink cues was associated with less self-reported soft drink intake (Shaw et al., 2016), and that evaluative bias for soft drink cues was associated with drinking more soft drink in a taste test (McGreen et al., 2022a). McGreen et al. (2022a), in their investigation of other automatic processes, found no effects for attentional bias (the automatic tendency to focus attention on one cue or stimulus over others; MacLeod & Mathews, 2012) or approach bias (the automatic tendency to approach rather than avoid cues or stimuli; Wiers et al., 2013).

Further, relationships between lower inhibitory control and greater soft drink intake have been demonstrated in two studies. Specifically, Ames et al. (2014) found that low scores on a measure of general self-regulatory control were associated with greater selfreported consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages (including soft drinks and fruit juice), but only for men. Similarly, McGreen et al. (2022a) showed that poorer inhibitory control, as measured by a soft drink specific version of the Go/No-Go Task, was associated with drinking more soft drink in a taste test, for men. Ames et al. (2014) suggested that sex differences in inhibitory control and eating behaviour may translate into greater habitual responding to sugary foods/beverages in men.

Importantly, evaluative bias and inhibitory control are both potentially modifiable (Hofmann et al., 2010). Research has demonstrated that evaluative bias training (or conditioning) is effective in modifying evaluative biases for a number of substances (Bui & Fazio, 2016; Haynes et al., 2015; Hensels & Baines, 2016; Hofmann et al., 2010; Hollands et al., 2011; Lebens et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2017). Similarly, inhibitory control training protocols have been demonstrated to be effective (Houben & Jansen, 2015; Houben, 2023; Veling et al., 2017; Veling et al., 2022).

Evaluative conditioning involves changing unconscious attitudes due to repeated pairing of an object with positively or negatively valanced stimuli (Houben et al., 2010). For example, repeated pairing of soft drink pictures with negatively valanced pictures may make an individual's unconscious attitude to soft drinks more negative. Following dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), this change in unconscious attitude may then reduce consumption as automatic processes (such as evaluative bias) are suggested to guide behaviour. Evaluative conditioning has been shown to be effective in reducing alcohol intake or purchases (Houben et al., 2010; Zerhouni et al., 2018), but its efficacy in reducing food consumption is inconsistent (Bui & Fazio, 2016; Haynes et al., 2015; Hensels & Baines, 2016; Hofmann et al., 2010; Hollands et al., 2011; Lebens et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2017). Nevertheless, in the only study to investigate the efficacy of evaluative conditioning in reducing soft drink intake, Shaw et al. (2016) showed that evaluative conditioning led to a larger reduction in reported soft drink consumption in the week following the intervention, compared to a control condition. They further showed that evaluative conditioning significantly increased negative evaluative bias for soft drink (i.e., affected the underlying mechanism) but only among participants with comparatively higher negative evaluative bias at baseline.

Inhibitory control training protocols involve repeatedly pairing stimuli with stop cues. These have been demonstrated to cause a devaluation effect whereby repeated pairing of cues with response inhibition diminishes explicit evaluations of the target stimuli and results in automatic inhibition associations (Houben & Jansen, 2015; Houben, 2023; Veling et al., 2017; Veling et al., 2022). Such protocols are therefore frequently termed motor response

training, as they focus on altering motor responses rather than directly modifying inhibitory control (Masterton et al., 2021). In the appetitive consumption domain, the Go/No-Go Task (Donders, 1969) is most commonly used to train inhibitory control (McGreen et al., 2024). It has been shown to be effective in reducing appetitive consumption, including unhealthy food consumption (Allom et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2016; McGreen et al., 2024) and alcohol intake (Allom et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2016; Veling et al., 2017). The Go/No-Go Task is a computerised task where participants are instructed to respond to "go" signals and to refrain from responding to "no-go" (stop) signals. Inhibitory control training is achieved by repeatedly pairing target stimuli with these "no-go" (or stop) signals. There has only been one study to investigate the efficacy of such training in reducing soft drink consumption and no such effect was found (Ames et al., 2016). However, participants who received Go/No-Go inhibitory control training and also practised a sugar-sweetened beverage implementation intention structured using the format "If I see X, then I will resist it", did make fewer unhealthy drink choices compared to those in all other conditions (Ames et al., 2016).

To date, the effects of evaluative conditioning and Go/No-Go inhibitory control training on reducing soft drink consumption have been studied individually. Dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004) suggest that behaviours are determined by a combination of automatic (evaluative bias) and controlled (inhibitory control) processes. Accordingly, combining evaluative conditioning and Go/No-Go inhibitory control training should optimize their effectiveness in reducing soft drink consumption, as has been demonstrated in other interventions targeting both automatic and controlled processes in food consumption (e.g., Kakoschke et al., 2017). Thus, the present study aimed to offer the first investigation of the combined effects of evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training in reducing soft drink choice and soft drink consumption. Specifically, it was predicted that:

- Evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training would each reduce the number of soft drink choices as well as the amount of soft drink consumed, compared to respective control tasks.
- 2. Following dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), combined evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training would reduce the number of soft drink choices as well as the amount of soft drink consumed, compared to all other conditions.
- 3. Evaluative conditioning would reduce evaluative bias for soft drinks, compared to the respective control task.
- 4. Inhibitory control training would inhibit motor responses to soft drink cues, compared to the respective control task.

Method

Participants

Participants were 219 adults (129 women, 82 men, and 8 "other") recruited from Flinders University and Prolific (www.prolific.com). The sample comprised young adults aged between 17 and 39 years old (M = 24.35, SD = 6.20) because this age group represents the primary consumers of soft drinks among adults (Duncan et al., 2022). Mean BMI of the sample was 25.55 kg/m² (SD = 7.13), indicating slight overweight (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). Only participants who reported drinking sugar-based soft drink at least once every 2 days were eligible to participate, as such participants were deemed to be regular soft drink consumers (Chen et al., 2020; Shaw et al., 2016). Regular soft drink consumers were used as they are the target population for effective interventions to reduce soft drink intake.

Sample size was adequate to detect at least a moderate-sized effect with an alpha level of 0.05 and 85% power for a two-way ANOVA, between-group comparisons involving four conditions, and for paired samples tests (Faul et al., 2009). A sample size large enough to detect a small-sized effect would have required more than 500 participants, which was not feasible due to limitations in resources and time.

Design

The present study used a 2 (evaluative conditioning: training task vs. control task) x 2 (inhibitory control training: Go/No-Go training task vs. Go/No-Go control task) mixed design. Participants were randomly assigned to complete either a training or control task for both the evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training interventions, such that participants were randomly assigned to one of four conditions: (i) evaluative conditioning training task + Go/No-Go training task (ET+GT); (ii) evaluative conditioning training task + Go/No-Go control task (ET+GC).; (iii) evaluative conditioning control task + Go/No-Go training task (EC+GT); and (iv) evaluative conditioning control task + Go/No-Go control task (EC+GC).

The dependent variables included both post-test outcomes and repeated measures. Specifically, the post-test dependent variables were the type of beverage chosen (soft drink or water) in a choice task, and the total amount (mL) of soft drink drunk during the week following the intervention as reported using a 7-day beverage consumption diary. The repeated measures were evaluative bias for soft drinks and soft drink specific inhibitory control, which were taken immediately before and after completion of the evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training tasks.

Measures

Task Stimuli

Following McGreen et al. (2022a), the stimuli for all computerised tasks comprised pictures of Cola or lemon sugar-based soft drinks and water. The water pictures comprised plain and sparkling water. Water images were used because water is a healthy, sugar-free alternative to soft drinks. The soft drink and water pictures used in the present study were the same pictures used in McGreen et al. (2022a) and were originally sourced from Google Images. To ensure visual consistency, all pictures were standardized to have the same size while preserving their original aspect ratio, set against a white background.

Evaluative Conditioning Task

A modified version of the recoding free version of the Implicit Association Test (IAT-RF, Rothermund et al., 2009) was used as the evaluative conditioning task. The task consisted of 4 practice trials and 120 test trials. The test trials used 6 soft drink pictures, 6 water pictures, 6 pictures with positive associations (e.g., a cute animal), and 6 pictures with negative associations (e.g., a dirty toilet). The task used the 6 most positive and 6 most negative pictures from the Implicit Association Task (described below) used in the present study, as per the valence ratings in the International Affective Picture System (IAPS) database (Lang et al., 2008). For each trial, a soft drink or water picture was presented in one of four quadrants on the computer screen (e.g., top left, bottom right). Following Shaw et al. (2016), participants were instructed to then press the "E" key when the soft drink or water picture appeared in one of the two top quadrants on the screen, and the "I" key when the picture appeared in one of the two bottom quadrants. This was done to reduce participant awareness of the picture pairings and the purpose of the task because contingency awareness has been shown to significantly reduce the intended evaluative conditioning effect on implicit attitudes (Hofmann et al., 2010). The designated keys were counterbalanced across participants. Following the key press, the soft drink or water picture disappeared, and either a positive or negative picture appeared immediately in the place of the first picture for 500 milliseconds. The inter-trial interval was 1000 milliseconds, during which a fixation cross was presented.

The task had two versions: (i) a "training" task designed to reduce evaluative bias for soft drinks; and (ii) a "control" task. In the training task, soft drink pictures were always replaced with negative pictures and water pictures were always replaced with positive pictures. In the control task, however, soft drink and water pictures were each replaced with positive pictures on half of the trials and negative pictures on half of the trials, respectively.

Go/No-Go Training Task

A modified version of a soft-drink specific version of the Go/No-Go Task (McGreen et al., 2022a) was used as the inhibitory control training task. The training task used the same task protocol as the Go/No-Go Task used in the present study (described below), with the following exceptions: (i) the task consisted of 8 practice trials and 96 test trials; (ii) the task used 6 soft drink and 6 water pictures; and (iii) the trials consisted of 48 "go" trials and 48 "no-go" trials. The number of trials used in the training task was informed by McGreen et al.'s (2024) meta-analysis which found that short, single session training protocols are most effective in reducing food consumption. The task had two versions: (i) a "training" task designed to improve automatic inhibition associations for soft drinks; and (ii) a "control" task. In the training task, soft drink pictures were always paired with "no-go" signals and water pictures were always paired with "go" signals. In the control, however, both soft drink and water pictures were paired with "go" signals on half of their trials and "no-go" signals on the other half of trials.

Evaluative Bias

Following McGreen et al. (2022a), evaluative bias for soft drinks was measured using a personalized, recoding free version of the Implicit Association Test (IAT-RF, Rothermund et al., 2009). The present study used the same Implicit Association Test protocol as McGreen et al. (2022a) and the same test images. Specifically, the test used 10 soft drink pictures, water pictures, pictures with positive associations (e.g., a cute animal), and pictures with negative associations (e.g., a dirty toilet), respectively. The pictures with positive and negative associations were sourced from the International Affective Picture System (IAPS) database (Lang et al., 2008) ¹. Participants completed three blocks: (i) associated attribute discrimination (Block 1), where participants categorized each positive or negative association picture based on the labels "I like" and "I dislike"; (ii) target-concept discrimination (Block 2), where participants categorized each beverage picture based on the labels "soft drink" and "water"; and (iii) combined task (Block 3), which was a combination of Block 1 and Block 2.

The D600 algorithm (Greenwald et al., 2003) was used to calculate evaluative bias. This score excludes response times over 10,000 milliseconds as delayed and participants with over 10% of trials faster than 300 milliseconds as anticipatory. For those trials where participants responded incorrectly (e.g., a participant categorized a soft drink picture as water), an error penalty was applied. Specifically, the response time for each incorrect trial was computed as the participant's mean response time in Block 3 plus an additional 600 milliseconds. Evaluative bias was measured using the D Score (Greenwald et al., 2003) which was calculated for each participant as the difference in mean response time between

congruent (i.e., "I like" and "soft drink" versus "I dislike" and "water") and incongruent (i.e., "I like" and "water" versus "I dislike" and "soft drink") trials in Block 3 divided by the standard deviation for all trials. As per Sriram and Greenwald (2009), scores between -0.15 and 0.15 are considered no evaluative bias, whereas scores 0.16 to 0.35, 0.36 to 0.65, and greater than 0.65, represent small, medium, and large evaluative bias, respectively. In the present study, a positive score indicated an evaluative bias for soft drinks.

Inhibitory Control

Following McGreen et al. (2022a), a soft drink specific version of the Go/No-Go Task (Houben & Jansen, 2011) was used to measure inhibitory control. The task consisted of 168 test trials, including 112 "go" trials and 56 "no-go" trials, which were presented in random order. These trials featured 7 images of soft drinks and 7 images of water. Participants were instructed to either press "the space bar" if they saw the "go" cue (the letter "p") or withhold their response if they saw the "no-go" cue (the letter "f"), with the assigned letters counterbalanced across participants. Each trial automatically terminated after 1500 milliseconds if no response was given. The cues ("go" and "no-go") were randomly displayed in one of four locations over the picture (i.e., top right, top left, bottom right, or bottom left). Each image appeared four times in "no-go" trials and eight times in "go" trials, such that all possible combinations of cue, picture, and cue location were presented. Inhibitory control was measured using the number of commission errors (i.e., participant pressed the space bar in response to a "no-go" cue) for soft drink picture trials, where a higher number of errors indicates a lower level of inhibitory control (Houben & Jansen, 2011).

Soft Drink Choice

Soft drink choice was assessed using a computerised beverage choice task. Participants were told: "As a thank you for participating, we would like you to choose one drink. You will be sent a gift voucher to buy your chosen drink.". This wording, namely that participants would be sent a gift voucher to buy their *chosen* drink, was used deliberately to make the soft drink choice genuine for participants. Participants were given the opportunity to choose a bottled drink from a selection of 4 drinks: Coca Cola, Schweppes Lemonade, plain water, or sparkling water. The choice of water or sparkling water was coded "0" (water), and Coca Cola or Schweppes Lemonade was coded "1" (soft drink).

Soft Drink Consumption

Soft drink consumption was measured using a 7-day self-report beverage consumption diary, in the form of a mobile phone application. At the end of each day, participants were sent a reminder message (approximately each evening at 8:00pm) to estimate their non-alcoholic beverage intake for the day. Participants received explicit

instructions not to include any alcoholic beverages in their reports. Participants were given a list of 11 beverage categories (such as energy drinks, juice, sugar-based soft drink, no-sugar soft drink), along with an "other" option, and were asked to indicate which beverages they had consumed throughout the day. For such beverages, participants also provided specific details about the beverages they consumed (such as "flat white" or "Coke") and estimated the total volume consumed in mL for the day separately for each indicated beverage category. Soft drink consumption was measured by calculating the total amount of sugar-based soft drinks drunk over the course of the week.

Procedure

Participants completed the study online (see Figure 1 for a flowchart of the study procedure). As shown in Figure 1, after providing informed consent, participants provided background information, including their height and weight, and rated their current level of thirst on a 100mm visual analogue scale (ranging from 0 to 100). They then completed the Implicit Association Test (IAT) and the Go/No-Go Task, in counterbalanced order. Next, participants completed the evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training tasks, in counterbalanced order, with each task being either the "training" task or "control" task version based on the experimental condition assigned to the participants completing one "training" task and one "control" task, the "control" task was always completed first so as not to reduce any effect of training on soft drink choice and/or consumption. Participants then completed the IAT and the Go/No-Go Task for a second time, again in counterbalanced order. Next, participants completed the computerised beverage choice task. Finally, participants were asked to complete the beverage consumption diary for the week following completion of the intervention, starting the day after the intervention.

Figure 1

Flowchart of the study procedure



Results

Data Preparation

Of the 219 participants, 187 completed all components of the study. Specifically, 32 participants either partially completed (N = 19) or did not commence (N = 13) the beverage consumption diary following completion of the intervention. This equates to a participant dropout rate of 14.6% for the beverage consumption diary. Data analysis on the amount of

soft drink drunk used only those participants (N = 187) who completed the beverage consumption diary. Following Greenwald et al. (2003), evaluative bias data from one participant was excluded from the first IAT and three from the second IAT, because more than 10% of their trials were faster than 300 milliseconds.

Baseline Comparison Between Conditions

One-way ANOVA tests were used to investigate baseline differences between the four experimental conditions. There were no significant differences between the conditions based on age, F(3, 215) = 0.64, p = .592, BMI, F(3, 213) = 0.06, p = .980, baseline thirst, F(3, 214) = 1.27, p = .285, or the time since last drink, F(3, 215) = 0.20, p = .900. There was also no significant difference between the conditions based on the distribution of female and male participants, $\chi^2(3) = 1.63$, p = .653. The number of participants who identified as "other" ranged from 1-3 for each condition. The number of men and women and means for baseline measures, for each condition, are presented in Table 1. Further comparisons showed no significant differences between the Prolific and Flinders University participant groups on any of the baseline measures, p's > .326.

Table 1

The number of men and women, and means (standard deviations) for baseline age, BMI, thirst (ranging from 0 to 100), and time since last drink (minutes), for each condition

					Меа	an (<i>SD</i>)	
	N	Men	Women	Age	BMI	Thirst	Last drink
ET+GT	56	24	29	24.13 (5.42)	25.88 (7.20)	47.39 (24.56)	38.80 (41.58)
ET+GC	52	19	31	25.39 (6.19)	25.39 (6.52)	49.80 (23.77)	34.26 (39.79)
EC+GT	56	18	36	23.93 (6.56)	25.56 (6.75)	52.93 (24.12)	39.57 (45.97)
EC+GC	55	21	33	24.04 (6.62)	25.35 (8.09)	43.91 (27.83)	36.36 (32.17)

Note. ET+GT = evaluative conditioning training task + Go/No-Go training task; ET+GC = evaluative conditioning training task + Go/No-Go control task; EC+GT = evaluative conditioning control task + Go/No-Go training task; and EC+GC = evaluative conditioning control task + Go/No-Go control task.

In addition, there was no significant difference between the conditions on baseline evaluative bias, F(3, 214) = 1.34, p = .263, with each condition showing no evaluative bias

(i.e., a D Score between -0.15 and 0.15; Sriram & Greenwald, 2009). There was, however, a significant difference between the conditions on initial inhibitory control, F(3, 215) = 2.78, p = .042, with baseline inhibitory control in the ET+GC condition significantly greater than in the ET+GT condition, p = .042. Further investigation of the number of commission errors for soft drink trials showed that the number was low for all conditions. Means are presented in Table 2. Further comparisons showed no significant differences between the Prolific and Flinders University participant groups on baseline evaluative bias and inhibitory control, p's > .062.

Table 2

Means (standard deviations) for baseline evaluative bias (D Score) and inhibitory control (number of commission errors for soft drink trials), for each condition

	Mean (<i>SD</i>)					
	Evaluative bias	Inhibitory control				
ET+GT	-0.08 (0.34)	0.02 (0.13)				
ET+GC	-0.01 (0.37)	0.19 (0.45)				
EC+GT	0.01 (0.33)	0.09 (0.29)				
EC+GC	-0.10 (0.35)	0.20 (0.56)				

Note. ET+GT = evaluative conditioning training task + Go/No-Go training task; ET+GC = evaluative conditioning training task + Go/No-Go control task; EC+GT = evaluative conditioning control task + Go/No-Go training task; and EC+GC = evaluative conditioning control task + Go/No-Go control task.

For evaluative bias, a positive score indicates positive valuative bias for soft drink cues.

The Impact of Training on Soft Drink Choice and Consumption

Across all conditions, 165 participants selected a soft drink in the beverage choice task, whereas 54 participants selected a water. Mean amount of sugar-based soft drink drunk during the week following completion of the intervention (derived from the 7-day beverage consumption diary) was 942.60 mL (SD = 1109.36), ranging from 0 to 9.25 L, indicating that there was a large spread in the amount drunk.

A hierarchical logistic regression was used to investigate the individual and combined impact of evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training on soft drink choice. The number of participants who chose a soft drink (or water) in each condition is presented in Table 3. Evaluative conditioning task (training task or control task) and inhibitory control training task (Go/No-Go training task or Go/No-Go control task) were entered in Step 1 as binary predictors. The interaction product variable was then entered in Step 2.

The regression analysis showed that neither evaluative conditioning, B = 0.27, SE = 0.32, p = .400, nor inhibitory control training, B = -0.34, SE = 0.32, p = .284, explained significant variance in soft drink choice, Nagelkerke $R^2 = 0.012$, $\chi^2(2) = 1.84$, p = .399. There was also no significant interaction between evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training in predicting soft drink choice, as the product term did not explain any significant additional variance over the main effects, Nagelkerke $R^2_{CHANGE} = 0.003$, $\chi^2(1) = 0.39$, p = .530.

Table 3

The number of participants who chose a soft drink or water in the beverage choice task, for each condition

	Evaluative conditioning training		Evaluative conditioning control	
	GT (<i>N</i> = 56)	GC (<i>N</i> = 52)	GT (<i>N</i> = 56)	GC (<i>N</i> = 55)
Soft drink	41	43	40	41
Water	15	9	16	14

A two-way ANOVA was used to investigate the individual and combined impact of evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training on the amount of sugar-based soft drink drunk during the week following completion of the intervention (derived from the 7-day beverage consumption diary). Means are presented in Table 4. The main effects of evaluative conditioning, F(1, 183) = 2.85, p = .093, and inhibitory control training, F(1, 183) = 0.03, p = .855, were not significant. There was also no significant interaction between evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training, F(1, 183) = 1.05, p = .307.

Table 4

Means and standard deviations for the amount of sugar-based soft drink drunk (mL) during the week following completion of the intervention (derived from the 7-day beverage consumption diary), for each condition, including the number of participants in each condition

Soft drink drunk	GT(N - 47)	GC(N - 45)	GT(N - 44)	GC(N - 51)
	01 (// = +/)	GC (N = 43)	01 (// = ++)	GC (N = 51)
М	1017.84	1154.20	910.12	714.53
SD	1450.26	1167.79	1038.97	644.32

Evaluative conditioning training Evaluative conditioning control

Note. GT = Go/No-Go training task; and GC = Go/No-Go control task.

As inhibitory control has been shown to be associated with amount of soft drink consumed specifically in men (McGreen et al., 2022a), the impact of inhibitory control training on soft drink choice and the amount of sugar-based soft drink drunk during the week following completion of the intervention (derived from the 7-day beverage consumption diary) was investigated for men and women separately. Specifically, hierarchical logistic regression analyses and two-way ANOVAs were again conducted but separately for men (N = 82) and women (N = 129).

For men, the main effect of inhibitory control training on soft drink choice fell just short of significance, B = -1.17, SE = 0.61, p = .053. Specifically, as can be seen in Table 5, 71% of men who completed the training task chose a soft drink, compared to 88% who completed the respective control task. In addition, the interaction between evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training in predicting soft drink choice was not significant, p = .673. There were also no significant main effects or interaction for amount of sugarbased soft drink drunk, p's > .179. For women, there were no significant main effects or interaction for either soft drink choice, p's > .653, or amount of sugar-based soft drink drunk during the week following completion of the intervention, p's > .123.

Table 5

The number of men who chose a soft drink or water in the beverage choice task, for each inhibitory control training condition

	Go/No-Go training task (<i>N</i> = 42)	Go/No-Go control task (<i>N</i> = 40)	
Soft drink	30	35	
Water	12	5	

The Impact of Training on Evaluative Bias and Inhibitory Control

Mixed ANOVAs were used to investigate differences from baseline to post intervention for evaluative bias and inhibitory control. Mean differences from baseline to post intervention are presented in Table 6.

For evaluative bias, there was no significant difference between those who completed the evaluative conditioning training task ($M_{difference} = 0.01$) and those who completed the respective control task ($M_{difference} = 0.00$), F(1, 211) = 0.01, p = .915. Further, there was no significant overall effect of time, F(1, 211) = 0.01, p = .939. The mean difference scores indicate that there was no change from baseline.

For inhibitory control, there was no significant difference between those who completed the Go/No-Go training task ($M_{difference} = 0.63$) and those who completed the respective control task ($M_{difference} = 1.02$), F(1, 215) = 3.55, p = .061. There was a significant overall effect of time, F(1, 215) = 63.07, p < .001, where participants in all conditions made more commission errors on soft drink trials post intervention, compared to baseline (as indicated by positive mean difference scores, Table 3).

Table 6

The mean difference from baseline to post-intervention for evaluative bias and inhibitory control (number of commission errors for soft drink trials), for each condition

	Evaluative conditioning training		Evaluative conditioning control	
		0 0		U
Evaluative bias	GT (<i>N</i> = 55 ^a)	GC ($N = 51^{a}$)	GT (<i>N</i> = 56)	GC (<i>N</i> = 53 ^a)
Mean difference	-0.03	-0.03	-0.09	0.09
Inhibitory control	GT (<i>N</i> = 56)	GC (<i>N</i> = 52)	GT (<i>N</i> = 56)	GC (<i>N</i> = 55)
Mean difference	0.48	0.85	0.77	1.18

Note. ET+GT = evaluative conditioning training task + Go/No-Go training task; ET+GC = evaluative conditioning training task + Go/No-Go control task; EC+GT = evaluative conditioning control task + Go/No-Go training task; and EC+GC = evaluative conditioning control task + Go/No-Go control task.

For mean difference, a negative score indicates a more negative evaluative bias for soft drinks (i.e., a decrease in positive evaluative bias) or a reduction in the number of commission errors for soft drink trials.

^a One, one, and two participants were excluded from the ET+GT, ET+GC, and EC+GC conditions, respectively, because more than 10% of their trials were faster than 300 milliseconds.

Following Shaw et al.'s (2016) finding that evaluative conditioning increased negative evaluative bias for soft drink specifically for participants with higher negative evaluative bias at baseline, the difference from baseline to post intervention for evaluative bias was investigated separately for participants with a negative evaluative bias score at baseline (i.e., D score < -0.15; Sriram & Greenwald, 2009). Among these participants (N = 76), just as in the total sample, there was no significant difference from baseline to post intervention between those who completed the evaluative conditioning training task ($M_{difference} = 0.27$) and those who completed the respective control task ($M_{difference} = 0.27$), p = .994.

Discussion

The present study aimed to investigate the impact of evaluative conditioning and Go/No-Go inhibitory control training for reducing soft drink choices and consumption. It also sought to provide the first investigation of a combined evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training on soft drink choice and consumption. The results showed that neither evaluative conditioning, inhibitory control training, nor a combination of both interventions, were effective in reducing soft drink choice or consumption, relative to a neutral control task. Nevertheless, although not statistically significant, the results suggest that inhibitory control training may be effective in reducing the number of soft drink choices specifically in men. Further, the results showed that neither evaluative conditioning nor inhibitory control training were effective in reducing the hypothesized underlying mechanisms, namely evaluative bias and motor responses for soft drink cues.

The finding that evaluative conditioning was not effective in reducing soft drink choice or consumption is not consistent with Shaw et al. (2016), who showed that evaluative conditioning reduced reported soft drink consumption. A key difference between the present study and that of Shaw et al. (2016) is in participant recruitment. Specifically, Shaw et al. (2016) included participants who reported consuming at least 36 ounces (approximately 1 litre) of sugar-based soft drink per week, whereas the present study included participants if they reported drinking soft drink at least once every 2 days, with no specification of the amount drunk. Although we have no pre-study data about soft drink consumption, in the combined control condition (no training) only 22% of participants consumed at least 1 litre of soft drink per week. Thus, our results may have been hampered by a floor effect.

Additionally, the absence of overall evaluative bias at baseline may likewise reflect a sample who were not heavy consumers of soft drink.

Regarding inhibitory control, the finding that such training was not effective in reducing soft drink choice or consumption aligns with the findings of Ames et al. (2016). Specifically, they showed that Go/No-Go training alone did not reduce sugar-sweetened beverage or calorie consumption. However, they found that participants who received Go/No-Go training and also practised a sugar-sweetened beverage implementation intention made fewer unhealthy drink choices. Thus, it may be that inhibitory control training alone is not effective in reducing soft drink consumption. This conclusion does, however, contrast with the findings of meta-analyses in other areas of appetitive consumption, such as unhealthy food consumption (Allom et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2016; McGreen et al., 2024) and alcohol intake (Allom et al., 2016; Jones et al., 2016; Veling et al., 2017), which demonstrated that Go/No-Go training was effective in reducing consumption in these domains. It may be that the role of inhibitory control in soft drink consumption is different from that in food or alcohol consumption. One possible explanation is that food and alcohol are each often consumed by themselves, whereas soft drinks are often an addition to food consumption. For example, it has been shown that one of the most common triggers for craving soft drink (i.e., a strong desire to consume a soft drink) is food consumption or food cues (McGreen et al., 2022b). When soft drinks are consumed alongside food, they may be seen as part of a cohesive meal experience rather than as distinct items to be regulated separately. Further exploration into these differences may provide valuable insights into how interventions targeting inhibitory control could be tailored to soft drinks more effectively. Nevertheless, the current findings do suggest that inhibitory control training targeting soft drink intake may be effective specifically for men, although this result fell just short of statistical significance. This fits with previous findings showing that inhibitory control was associated with soft drink intake, but only in men (Ames et al., 2014; McGreen et al., 2022a). Thus, such interventions may be uniquely effective for men.

Overall, contrary to expectations, the current study found that the combined effects of evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training were not effective in reducing soft drink choices and consumption. Importantly, the interventions in this study did not successfully modify the postulated underlying mechanisms (evaluative bias and motor responses for soft drink cues). In this way, the findings are actually consistent with dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004). According to this theoretical framework, behaviours (including soft drink consumption) are determined by a combination of automatic and controlled processes. As the interventions in the present study did not modify evaluative bias nor motor responses for

soft drink cues, according to dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), one would not expect any impact on soft drink choice or consumption.

The finding that evaluative conditioning was not effective in reducing the hypothesized underlying mechanism of evaluative bias is not consistent with Shaw et al. (2016). This only other study to investigate the impact of evaluative conditioning for reducing soft drink consumption showed that evaluative conditioning significantly increased negative evaluative bias among individuals with comparatively higher negative evaluative bias at baseline. However, when we investigated such individuals separately in the present study, evaluative conditioning still did not prove effective in reducing the hypothesized underlying mechanism of evaluative bias. Notably, Shaw et al. (2016) used unipolar attribute categories (e.g. positive vs. neutral; and negative vs. neutral), rather than a bipolar category (e.g. positive vs. negative; or water vs. soft drink) as was used in the present study, which could explain the conflicting findings.

Regarding the underlying mechanism of inhibitory control, the baseline number of commission errors (on soft drink trials) for participants in the present study was low across all conditions, suggesting that the intervention may have had limited potential for impact as participants already exhibited reduced motor responses to soft drinks. Alternatively, the findings could be explained by participant fatigue or disengagement. Further investigation showed that for all conditions, commission errors in the Go/No-Go Task increased from baseline to post-intervention. While a greater number of commission errors typically suggests poorer inhibitory control (or greater impulsivity; Bezdjian et al., 2009; Houben & Jansen, 2011), in this instance, the increase in commission errors across all trials and conditions may suggest a broader trend of participant fatigue or disengagement may have undermined the effectiveness of inhibitory control training in inducing the desired devaluation effect through repeated pairing of soft drink cues with response inhibition.

The current findings have some practical implications. In particular, they provide valuable insights for improving future investigations into the impact of evaluative bias and inhibitory control interventions for reducing soft drink consumption. The current study aimed to recruit habitual or regular consumers of soft drinks. Although participants exceeded intake recommendations (World Health Organization, 2017), most did not consume what may be considered a "large" amount of soft drink. It is likely that interventions would be more effective for those who drink larger quantities and/or drink soft drink every day, as these individuals would be more likely to have stronger evaluative biases and greater difficulties with inhibitory control. Therefore, future research could focus on recruiting samples with

higher consumption rates. Finally, findings suggest that inhibitory control interventions targeting soft drink consumption may be uniquely effective for men, highlighting a potential area for investigation in future studies.

In conclusion, the present study showed that neither evaluative conditioning nor inhibitory control training were effective in reducing soft drink consumption or choice. Further, the interventions were not effective in reducing the underlying mechanisms, namely decreasing evaluative bias and motor responses for soft drink cues. Nevertheless, the current study provides a preliminary investigation of the impact of a combined evaluative bias and inhibitory control intervention for reducing soft drink consumption. In so doing, it provides valuable insights for future investigation of the impact of such interventions for reducing soft drink consumption.

Role of funding source

This research was supported under the Australian Research Council's Discovery Project funding scheme (project number DP180100545). The funding source had no role in the study design, the collection, analysis or interpretation of the data, writing the manuscript, or the decision to submit the paper for publication.

Contributors

All authors contributed to the design of the study and writing the manuscript. Joshua McGreen was responsible for data collection, under supervision of Eva Kemps. Joshua McGreen conducted the statistical analyses and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. All other authors edited subsequent drafts and have approved the final manuscript.

Conflict of interest

None.

Data and code availability

All data used in the study are available from the corresponding author who has full access to the data reported in the manuscript.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Paul Douglas for developing the software for the computerised administration of the IAT, Go/No-Go, evaluative conditioning, and inhibitory control training tasks.

References

- Allom, V., Mullan, B., & Hagger, M. (2016). Does inhibitory control training improve health behaviour? A meta-analysis. *Health Psychology Review*, *10*(2), 168–186. https://doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2015.1051078
- Ames, S. L., Kisbu-Sakarya, Y., Reynolds, K. D., Boyle, S., Cappelli, C., Cox, M. G., Dust,
 M., Grenard, J. L., Mackinnon, D. P., & Stacy, A. W. (2014). Inhibitory control effects in adolescent binge eating and consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages and snacks. *Appetite*, *81*, 180–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2014.06.013
- Ames, S. L., Wurpts, I. C., Pike, J. R., MacKinnon, D. P., Reynolds, K. R., & Stacy, A. W.
 (2016). Self-regulation interventions to reduce consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages in adolescents. *Appetite*, *105*, 652–662. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.06.036
- Bezdjian, S., Baker, L. A., Lozano, D. I., & Raine, A. (2009). Assessing inattention and impulsivity in children during the Go/NoGo task. *The British journal of developmental psychology*, *27*(Pt 2), 365–383. https://doi.org/10.1348/026151008X314919
- Bray, G. A., & Popkin, B. M. (2013). Beverages 10 years later. *Pediatric Obesity*, *8*, 242–248. http://doi.org/10.1111/j.2047-6310.2013.00171.x
- Bui, E. T., & Fazio, R. H. (2016). Generalization of evaluative conditioning toward foods: Increasing sensitivity to health in eating intentions. *Health Psychology : Official Journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association*, 35(8), 852–855. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000339
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). *About Adult BMI.* Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/healthyweight/assessing/bmi/adult_bmi/index.html
- Chen, L., Liu, R., Zhao, Y., & Shi, Z. (2020). High consumption of soft drinks is associated with an increased risk of fracture: A 7-year follow-up study. *Nutrients*, *12*(2), 530. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu12020530
- Donders F. C. (1969). On the speed of mental processes. *Acta Psychologica*, *30*, 412–431. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-6918(69)90065-1
- Duncan, Alana & Rangan, Anna & Ho, Pui & Chan, Virginia & Davies, Alyse & Wellard-Cole, Lyndal & Allman-Farinelli, Margaret. (2022). High consumption of discretionary beverages in young australian adults aged 18–30 years: A cross-sectional study. *Dietetics*, *1*, 105-113. https://doi.org/10.3390/dietetics1020011.
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A. G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G*power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41(4), 1149–1160. https://doi.org/10.3758/BRM.41.4.1149
- Field, M., Mogg, K., & Bradley, B. (2005). Craving and cognitive biases for alcohol cues in social drinkers. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 40(6), 504–510. https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agh213
- Fletcher, J., Frisvold, D., & Tefft, N. (2010). The effects of soft drink taxation on

soft drink consumption and weight for children and adolescents. *Journal of Public Economics*, *94*(11-12), 967–974. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1464542

- Gallup Poll. (2012, July). *Nearly Half of Americans Drink Soda Daily*. Retrieved from https://news.gallup.com/poll/156116/nearly-half-americans-drink-sodadaily.aspx
- Greenwald, A. G, Nosek, B. A., & Banaji, M. R. (2003). Understanding and using the Implicit Association Test: I. An improved scoring algorithm. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85, 197–216. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.85.2.197
- Haynes, A., Kemps, E., & Moffitt, R. (2015). Inhibitory self-control moderates the effect of changed implicit food evaluations on snack food consumption. *Appetite*, *90*, 114–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.02.039
- Hensels, I. S., & Baines, S. (2016). Changing 'gut feelings' about food: An evaluative conditioning effect on implicit food evaluations and food choice. *Learning and Motivation*, 55, 31–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lmot.2016.05.005
- Hofmann, W., De Houwer, J., Perugini, M., Baeyens, F., & Crombez, G. (2010). Evaluative conditioning in humans: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, *136*(3), 390–421. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018916
- Hollands, G. J., Prestwich, A., & Marteau, T. M. (2011). Using aversive images to enhance healthy food choices and implicit attitudes: An experimental test of evaluative conditioning. *Health Psychology : Official Journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association*, *30*(2), 195–203. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022261
- Houben, K., Havermans, R. C., & Wiers, R. W. (2010). Learning to dislike alcohol: conditioning negative implicit attitudes toward alcohol and its effect on drinking behavior. *Psychopharmacology*, *211*(1), 79–86. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-010-1872-1
- Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2011). Training inhibitory control. A recipe for resisting sweet temptations. *Appetite*, *56*, 345-349. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2010.12.017
- Houben, K., Havermans, R. C., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2012). Beer à no-go: learning to stop responding to alcohol cues reduces alcohol intake via reduced affective associations rather than increased response inhibition. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, 107(7), 1280–1287. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03827.x
- Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2015). Chocolate equals stop. Chocolate-specific inhibition training reduces chocolate intake and go associations with chocolate. *Appetite*, *87*, 318– 323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.01.005
- Houben K. (2023). How does Go/No-Go training lead to food devaluation? Separating the effects of motor inhibition and response valence. *Cognition & Emotion*, *37*(4), 763–776. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2023.2208339
- Jones, A., Di Lemma, L. C., Robinson, E., Christiansen, P., Nolan, S., Tudur-Smith, C., &
Field, M. (2016). Inhibitory control training for appetitive behaviour change: A meta-analytic investigation of mechanisms of action and moderators of effectiveness. *Appetite*, *97*, 16–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.11.013

- Kakoschke, N., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2017). The effect of combined avoidance and control training on implicit food evaluation and choice. *Journal of Behavior Therapy and Experimental Psychiatry*, 55, 99–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbtep.2017.01.002
- Khan, A., Evangelista, A. U., & Varua, M. E. (2023). Evaluating the impact of marketing interventions on sugar-free and sugar-sweetened soft drink sales and sugar purchases in a fast-food restaurant setting. *BMC Public Health*, 23(1), 1578. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-023-16395-z
- Lang, P.J., Bradley, M.M., & Cuthbert, B.N. (2008). International affective picture system (IAPS): affective ratings of pictures and instruction manual. Technical Report A-8. University of Florida, Gainesville, FL.
- Lebens, H., Roefs, A., Martijn, C., Houben, K., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2011). Making implicit measures of associations with snack foods more negative through evaluative conditioning. *Eating Behaviors*, *12*(4), 249–253. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2011.07.001
- Masterton, S., Hardman, C. A., Halford, J. C. G., & Jones, A. (2021). Examining cognitive bias modification interventions for reducing food value and choice: Two pre-registered, online studies. *Appetite*, *159*, 105063. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2020.105063
- MacLeod, C., & Mathews, A. (2012). Cognitive bias modification approaches to anxiety. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 8, 189–217. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-032511-143052
- McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2022a). The predictive value of evaluative bias, attentional bias, approach bias, and self-regulatory control in soft drink consumption. *Appetite*, *168*, 105771. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2021.105771
- McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2022b). Beyond thirst: Cravings for non-alcoholic beverages including soft drink. *Eating Behaviors*, *46*, 101662. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2022.101662
- McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2024). The effectiveness of Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal training in reducing food consumption and choice: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Appetite*, *195*, 107215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2024.107215
- Miller, C., Wakefield, M., Braunack-Mayer, A., Roder, D., O'Dea, K., Ettridge, K., & Dono,
 J. (2019). Who drinks sugar sweetened beverages and juice? An Australian population study of behaviour, awareness and attitudes. *BMC Obesity*, *6*, 1.
 http://doi.org/10.1186/s40608-018-0224-2
- Pan, A., & Hu, F. (2011). Effects of carbohydrates on satiety: differences between

liquid and solid food. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care, 14*, 385–90. http://doi.org/10.1097/MCO.0b013e328346df36

- Rothermund, K., Teige-Mocigemba, S., Gast, A., & Wentura, D. (2009). Minimizing the influence of recoding in the Implicit Association Test: the Recoding-Free Implicit Association Test (IAT-RF). *Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology (2006), 62*(1), 84–98. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470210701822975
- Roy Morgan Research. (2015, March). *More young Australians drinking soft drinks*. Retrieved from http://www.roymorgan.com/findings/6098-more-young-australians-drinking-soft-drinks-201502270132
- Sacks, G., Kwon, J., & Backholer, K. (2021). Do taxes on unhealthy foods and beverages influence food purchases?. *Current Nutrition Reports*, *10*(3), 179–187. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13668-021-00358-0
- Shaw, J., Forman, E., Espel-Huynh, H., Butryn, M., Herbert, J., Lowe, M., & Nederkoorn,
 C. (2016). Can evaluative conditioning decrease soft drink consumption?. *Appetite*, *105*, 60–70. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.05.016
- Sriram, N., & Greenwald, A. G. (2009). The Brief Implicit Association Test. *Experimental Psychology*, *56*(4), 283–294. https://doi.org/10.1027/1618-3169.56.4.283
- Strack, F., & Deutsch, R. (2004). Reflective and impulsive determinants of social behavior. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 8, 220–247. https://doi.org/ 10.1207/s15327957pspr0803_1
- Vartanian, L. R., Schwartz, M. B., & Brownell, K. D. (2007). Effects of soft drink consumption on nutrition and health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *American Journal of Public Health*, 97(4), 667–675.
- Veling, H., Lawrence, N. S., Chen, Z., van Koningsbruggen, G. M., & Holland, R. W.
 (2017). What is trained during food go/no-go training? A review focusing on mechanisms and a research agenda. *Current Addiction Reports*, *4*(1), 35–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-017-0131-5
- Veling, H., Becker, D., Liu, H., Quandt, J., & Holland, R. W. (2022). How go/no-go training changes behavior: A value-based decision-making perspective. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences, 47,* Article 101206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2022.101206
- Wang, Y., Wang, G., Zhang, D., Wang, L., Cui, X., Zhu, J., & Fang, Y. (2017). Learning to dislike chocolate: Conditioning negative attitudes toward chocolate and its effect on chocolate consumption. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *8*, 1468. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01468
- Wiers, C. E., Kühn, S., Javadi, A. H., Korucuoglu, O., Wiers, R. W., Walter, H., & Bermpohl, F. (2013). Automatic approach bias towards smoking cues is present in smokers but not in ex-smokers. *Psychopharmacology*, 229, 187–197. http://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-013-3098-5

- World Health Organization. (2017). *Taxes on sugary drinks: Why do it?*. Retrieved from https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/260253
- World Health Organization. (2023). Use of non-sugar sweeteners: WHO guideline. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240073616
- Zerhouni, O., Bègue, L., Comiran, F., & Wiers, R. W. (2018). Controlled and implicit processes in evaluative conditioning on implicit and explicit attitudes toward alcohol and intentions to drink. *Addictive Behaviors*, 76, 335–342. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2017.08.026

CHAPTER SEVEN: GENERAL DISCUSSION

Chapter Overview

The primary goal of this thesis was to examine the underlying mechanisms associated with the consumption of soft drinks and unhealthy foods, and to evaluate interventions aimed at reducing such consumption. Each chapter in the thesis had specific objectives that built upon the findings of previous chapters. Chapter 1 provided a general introduction to the background of the studies. Chapter 2, a cross-sectional study (Study 1), investigated the roles of cognitive biases (evaluative, attentional, and approach biases) and inhibitory control in the consumption of soft drinks. Chapter 3, a second cross-sectional study (Study 2), aimed to provide a thorough examination of cravings for non-alcoholic beverages and their link to consumption. Chapter 4, a meta-analysis (Study 3), sought to determine whether inhibitory control, as assessed by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is associated with food consumption. Chapter 5, a second metaanalysis (Study 4), evaluated the efficacy of Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal training in reducing food consumption. Chapter 6, an experimental study (Study 5), examined both the individual and combined effects of evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training for reducing soft drink consumption. The current chapter will summarise the findings of the present thesis and discuss theoretical implications, practical applications, limitations of the thesis findings, and recommendations for future research directions.

Summary of Findings

Study 1 (Chapter 2) sought to examine the roles of evaluative, attentional, and approach biases for soft drink cues, as well as inhibitory control, in soft drink consumption. Evaluative bias was the only cognitive bias shown to be associated with soft drink consumption, with that bias associated with more soft drink consumed during an experimental taste test. Lower inhibitory control was associated with greater consumption in the same taste test, but only for men. However, there was no evidence of an interaction between strong biases for soft drink cues and low inhibitory control in predicting soft drink choice or consumption. Thus, Study 1 demonstrated that each of automatic (evaluative bias) and controlled processes (inhibitory control) independently predict soft drink consumption.

Study 2 (Chapter 3) provided the first comprehensive investigation into cravings for nonalcoholic beverages. Participants reported cravings for a variety of non-alcoholic beverages, with coffee, soft drink, and water by far the most frequently craved. Such cravings were found to be triggered by a range of different factors. Unlike water, which was primarily driven by thirst, cravings for coffee were most often triggered by tiredness, while cravings for soft drink were predominantly triggered by external environmental cues e.g., "beverage advertising" and "food". Across all nonalcoholic beverages, stronger cravings were associated with both a higher likelihood of drinking and consuming more of the craved beverage after the craving. This association was individually statistically significant for soft drink, but not for coffee or water. Additionally, the number of cravings for coffee and soft drink each uniquely predicted the total amount of these beverages consumed over the course of a week. Overall, Study 2 provided a novel demonstration of the existence of cravings for non-alcoholic beverages, including soft drink, and their link to such consumption.

Study 3 (Chapter 4) involved a comprehensive meta-analysis of the relationship between inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, and food consumption. Overall, there was a small association between inhibitory control and food choice or consumption. Separately, inhibitory control was associated with food choice or consumption when measured by the Stop-Signal Task. However, when inhibitory control was measured using the Go/No-Go Task, this association was only observed in children and when food choice or consumption was measured objectively. Thus, Study 3 provides comprehensive evidence that inhibitory control is linked to food consumption.

Study 4 (Chapter 5) involved another meta-analysis designed to provide a thorough examination of how parameter differences in inhibitory control training tasks impact the effectiveness of such tasks in reducing food consumption. Overall, inhibitory control training was shown to reduce food choices or consumption. However, this effect was significant only for training protocols using the Go/No-Go Task. Among these protocols, using a single training session produced greater reductions in food choices or consumption, compared to multiple sessions. The effect of training protocols using the Go/No-Go Task in reducing food choices or consumption was shown to be robust across different demographic groups, including men, women, various age groups, and both clinical and non-clinical populations. Accordingly, Study 4 presents comprehensive evidence that the Go/No-Go Task effectively, and robustly, reduces food consumption.

Finally, based on the findings of Studies 1, 3, and 4, Study 5 (Chapter 6) investigated the individual and combined effects of evaluative conditioning and Go/No-Go inhibitory control training for reducing soft drink choices and consumption. Neither evaluative conditioning nor inhibitory control training effectively altered the targeted mechanisms (evaluative bias and motor responses to soft drink cues, respectively). Moreover, neither of the interventions, whether alone or combined, was effective in reducing soft drink choice or consumption. However, there was a (not statistically significant) trend for inhibitory control training to reduce soft drink choices among men. It was concluded that Go/No-Go inhibitory control training targeting soft drink consumption may be especially effective for men.

Theoretical and Practical Implications

213

The findings of the present thesis have some theoretical implications. First, Study 1 supports the application of dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004) to soft drink consumption by showing that both automatic processes (evaluative bias) and controlled processes (inhibitory control) are related to soft drink intake, albeit independently. Thus, the findings suggest that evaluative bias and inhibitory control may be important factors that individually influence soft drink consumption. The association between evaluative bias for soft drink cues and soft drink consumption aligns with the findings of the only other study to investigate evaluative bias in soft drink consumption (Shaw et al., 2016). This suggests that automatic evaluations of these cues may be an important factor in soft drink intake, similar to patterns observed in food and alcohol consumption (de Bruijn et al., 2012; Ostafin & Palfai, 2006). Study 1 suggested that evaluative bias for soft drink cues might be especially associated with such consumption because these cues may become linked to the intrinsically rewarding aspects of soft drink consumption, such as sugar (Avena et al., 2008; Volkow & Wise, 2005; Volkow et al., 2008), which may enhance evaluation of these cues. Alternatively, it was suggested that affective responses, like evaluative bias, might play a more significant role in soft drink consumption because of the extensive marketing of soft drinks, which frequently connects soft drinks with positive emotions such as 'having fun with friends', 'being cool', or 'happiness' (Brownbill et al., 2018). In addition, the finding from Study 1 that inhibitory control was associated with soft drink consumption exclusively among men parallels the results of Ames et al. (2014), the only other study to investigate inhibitory control in sugarsweetened beverages. This suggests that inhibitory control may be specifically related to soft drink consumption among men.

The findings of Studies 3, 4, and 5 also align with dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004). Study 3, in demonstrating that inhibitory control, as measured by the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, is associated with food consumption, highlights the role of individual differences in inhibitory control in food consumption. Furthermore, Study 4 highlights the importance of reducing motor responses to food cues for reducing food consumption by demonstrating the effectiveness of Go/No-Go inhibitory control interventions. Such interventions aim to reduce motor responses and, thereby, consumption by establishing automatic inhibition associations and diminishing explicit evaluations of the target (e.g., food; Veling et al., 2017). Thus, the findings of Studies 3 and 4 fit with dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004), which propose that behaviour is influenced both by automatic processes, such as unconscious associations, and controlled processes, such as inhibitory control or motor responses. According to these models, individuals with poorer inhibitory control may be more susceptible to environmental cues, and changing their unconscious attitudes or response inhibition can reduce consumption. However, in Study 5, the interventions failed to alter the proposed underlying mechanisms of evaluative bias and motor responses for soft drink cues. Nevertheless, the findings are also consistent with dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004). Since the interventions caused no change in the targeted automatic (evaluative

214

bias) and controlled processes (motor responses), no impact on soft drink choice or consumption would be expected.

Additionally, the finding in Study 4 that the inhibitory control training effect was significant only for protocols using the Go/No-Go Task aligns with previous research findings (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019) and supports the suggestion that the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks rely on different mechanisms (Littman & Takács, 2017; Raud et al., 2020). Specifically, it has been suggested that the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks affect automatic and controlled response inhibition, respectively (Allom et al., 2016). Alternatively, it has been suggested that the Stop-Signal Task may be less effective than the Go/No-Go Task due to how "stop" food items are paired with stop signals in each task. Specifically, Stop-Signal Tasks typically pair "stop" food items with "stop" signals only 50% of the time (Veling et al., 2017), as was observed in Study 4, whereas Go/No-Go Task protocols usually pair "no-go" food items with "no-go" signals 100% of the time. This consistent pairing in Go/No-Go Task protocols may create a stronger association between food and stopping, or a greater devaluation effect (Veling et al., 2017; 2022), potentially resulting in their greater effectiveness in reducing food consumption.

Finally, the findings of Study 2 support theoretical models of craving (Berridge & Robinson, 1995; Kavanagh et al., 2005; Tiffany, 1990) in their proposition that cravings drive consumption, and in so doing extend these models to non-alcoholic beverages. Study 2 further suggests that there may be differences among such beverages in terms of how cravings affect consumption in that they may be triggered by unique factors, and that cravings may play a particularly strong role in soft drink consumption. For soft drink specifically, the observation that external cues like seeing food, soft drink advertisements, or social settings can trigger cravings aligns with several theoretical models of craving. These models view craving as a conditioned response resulting from repeated associations between cues and consumption, which then drives consumption (Berridge & Robinson, 1995; Kavanagh et al., 2005; Tiffany, 1990). Consequently, it was suggested that soft drinks may be particularly craved and hard to resist due to the widespread and pervasive presence of external cues such as soft drink advertising (NCES, 2020).

The findings of the present thesis also have some important practical implications. First, the results from Studies 1 and 2 point to three specific targets for reducing soft drink consumption, namely evaluative bias (Study 1), inhibitory control (Study 1), and cravings (Study 2). The identification of these potential targets is significant given the substantial rise in global soft drink consumption over the past 50 years, which has evolved into a major public health issue (Cecchini et al., 2010; Machado et al., 2020; Pan & Hu, 2011; World Health Organization, 2017). Importantly, evaluative bias (Bui & Fazio, 2016; Haynes et al., 2015; Hensels & Baines, 2016; Hofmann et al., 2010; Hollands et al., 2011; Lebens et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2017), inhibitory control (Houben & Jansen, 2015; Houben, 2023; Veling et al., 2017; Veling et al., 2022), and cravings (Berridge &

Robinson, 1995; Kavanagh et al., 2005; Tiffany, 1990; Tiffany & Conklin, 2000) have all been identified as modifiable predictors of consumption in areas such as food and alcohol intake. Specifically, techniques such as evaluative conditioning (Hofmann et al., 2010), Go/No-Go inhibitory control training (McGreen et al., 2024), and guided imagery or cognitive defusion (Hamilton et al., 2013; Kemps & Tiggemann, 2009; Schumacher et al., 2017) have been used to modify evaluative bias, motor responses, and cravings, respectively. These will need to be tested in the soft drink domain.

Study 3 is practically relevant as it demonstrates that inhibitory control is associated with food consumption. Based on this assumed relationship, previous studies have investigated the effectiveness of inhibitory control training for reducing unhealthy food intake. The meta-analysis now provides clear evidence to support the investigation into such interventions. Moreover, Study 3 offers valuable insights for future research using the Go/No-Go or Stop-Signal tasks to investigate the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption. Specifically, it demonstrates that both the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks can be effectively employed when measuring food consumption or choice as the outcome variable in objective, immediate settings, such as with a taste test. Objective measures have been validated as reliable indicators of consumption (Robinson et al., 2017), unlike self-reported intake, which can often be underreported (Ravelli & Schoeller, 2020). Therefore, future research should prioritize the use of objective consumption measures. Further, Study 4 showed that the Go/No-Go Task can use either neutral or food-specific stimuli to measure inhibitory control, while the Stop-Signal Task has confirmed effectiveness only with neutral stimuli. Additionally, the study found minimal variation in the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption/choice across different demographic groups, including gender and weight categories, indicating that the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks can be used to investigate the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption across a diverse range of people. However, age emerged as a factor, with the Go/No-Go Task being particularly useful for children and the Stop-Signal Task being more effective for young adults. Consequently, future research should consider the match between the sample characteristics and the type of inhibitory control measure used.

Study 4 both confirms and updates previous research (Allom et al., 2016; Aulbach et al., 2019; Jones et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2019) on the effectiveness of Go/No-Go Task training protocols for reducing food consumption. The study also offers insights for the optimal protocol for such interventions, suggesting that short, single-session training protocols are particularly effective for reducing food consumption or choice, at least in the short term. Additionally, the largest effect (although not statistically significant) for reducing food consumption or choice was observed when Go/No-Go Tasks used neutral (non-emotive) cues for "go" and "no-go" signals; 100% pairing of target trials with "no-go" signals; neutral (non-food) stimuli as non-targets; a trial duration of 1500 milliseconds; and an inter-trial duration of 500 milliseconds.

Finally, Study 5 offers valuable insights for future research on inhibitory control interventions aimed at reducing soft drink consumption. Specifically, the findings suggest that Go/No-Go inhibitory control interventions might prove effective for men. However, as the finding did not reach statistical significance, conclusive evidence is still lacking. Future research might consider focusing on developing and evaluating inhibitory control interventions specifically targeted at men to reduce soft drink consumption. For women, it may be that inhibitory control interventions are not effective in reducing soft drink consumption. Therefore, future research might benefit from focusing on the efficacy of alternative interventions aimed at reducing soft drink consumption in women.

Overall, the present thesis provides important theoretical and practical insights into some cognitive and behavioural mechanisms underlying soft drink and unhealthy food consumption, with wider implications for health interventions. From a theoretical perspective, the findings emphasize the relevance of dual-process models (Strack & Deutsch, 2004) in understanding appetitive behaviours more generally, and extend the application of this model to the context of soft drink consumption. The thesis also provides clear evidence of two key points: (i) a link between inhibitory control and unhealthy food consumption, and (ii) the effectiveness of interventions targeting inhibitory control for reducing such consumption. Finally, the thesis presents the first evidence that cravings for non-alcoholic beverages, particularly those triggered by environmental cues like advertisements and food, are directly linked to their consumption, and thus, expand existing craving models (Berridge & Robinson, 1995; Kavanagh et al., 2005; Tiffany, 1990; Tiffany & Conklin, 2000) to a new appetitive consumption domain. Together, these findings highlight the need to consumption, thereby informing both theoretical frameworks and intervention strategies.

On a practical level, the findings from the present thesis offer several promising avenues for reducing soft drink and unhealthy food consumption, both of which have become significant global public health concerns (Cecchini et al., 2010; Machado et al., 2020; Pan & Hu, 2011; World Health Organization, 2017). Specifically, the findings overall suggest that interventions that aim to modify evaluative bias, target inhibitory control, and manage cravings could all contribute to reducing soft drink consumption, while also providing clear evidence for a role for inhibitory control in curbing unhealthy food consumption. Importantly, each of these mechanisms is modifiable, either through individual-level interventions or through broader interventions that target environmental triggers. In so doing, the thesis underscores the complex, multi-faceted nature of soft drink and unhealthy food consumption, and importantly, highlights the need for multi- dimensional strategies to reduce such consumption. While the interventions tested in the present thesis, namely evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training, showed limited success in reducing soft drink consumption, the findings still provide valuable insights and suggest directions for future research. For example,

refining inhibitory control interventions specifically for men or further developing approaches to target craving-induced consumption may enhance their effectiveness. Overall, the thesis highlights the complexity of both soft drink and unhealthy food consumption and, consequently, the challenge of reducing such consumption. Furthermore, it advocates for interventions that address both cognitive and environmental triggers and stresses the need for tailored approaches that consider individual and demographic differences.

Strengths, Limitations, and Future Directions

The studies presented in this thesis have some notable strengths. First, Studies 1, 2, and 5 offer unique and thorough investigations of cognitive biases, inhibitory control, and/or craving in the context of soft drink consumption, an area previously underexplored. In particular, Studies 1 and 2 offer the first investigations of multiple cognitive biases (including attentional and approach biases) and craving in the context of soft drink consumption, respectively. In addition, Study 5 presents the first investigation of a combined intervention that integrates evaluative conditioning and inhibitory control training for reducing soft drink consumption. Notably, Study 2 identifies cravings, a previously unexplored factor in soft drink consumption, as a potential target for managing such consumption. Experimental research has successfully used techniques such as guided imagery or cognitive defusion to reduce cravings for coffee (Kemps & Tiggemann, 2009) and food (Hamilton et al., 2013; Schumacher et al., 2017). Based on the findings of Study 2, future research could investigate the efficacy of these techniques also for reducing soft drink consumption.

Furthermore, the meta-analyses (Studies 3 and 4) provide valuable and novel insights into the role of inhibitory control and inhibitory control interventions in food consumption amid conflicting literature. Initially, the meta-analyses aimed to focus on soft drinks. However, as there was only one study each on the role of inhibitory control (Ames et al., 2014) and inhibitory control interventions (Ames et al., 2016) in sugar-sweetened beverage consumption, and no literature specifically on soft drinks, the focus of the meta-analyses shifted to food consumption. By utilizing the greater statistical power and pooled effect estimates provided by meta-analysis, these studies have established statistical significance that might not have been evident in individual studies. They confirm that inhibitory control is indeed related to food consumption and demonstrate that the Go/No-Go Task is an effective method for reducing food intake, with findings of the latter remaining robust across various parameters and demographic variations. However, it remains for future research to see whether these findings apply to soft drink consumption.

Despite its strengths, the present thesis also has some limitations, which provide important directions for future research. The specific limitations of each study are detailed in their respective chapters. This section offers a summary of the main limitations.

First, while Studies 1 and 5 tested specific hypotheses, and Study 2 provided a systematic investigation of cravings for non-alcoholic beverages, these studies were not pre-registered [Studies 3 and 4 were pre-registered]. Thus, replication of the present findings is warranted in future pre-registered studies.

Second, the samples of Studies 1, 2, and 5 were made up of young adults. While young adults are the primary adult consumers of soft drinks (Miller et al., 2019; Roy Morgan Research, 2015), children and older adults also consume these and other non-alcoholic beverages. Therefore, future research could investigate how cognitive biases, inhibitory control, and cravings impact soft drink consumption in other age groups.

Third, in Studies 2 and 5, beverage intake was reported just once at the end of the day. This may have led to incomplete recall or reporting. Future research should consider using a finergrained measure of beverage consumption, such as Ecological Momentary Analysis, which has the advantage of repeatedly sampling participants' behaviours and experiences in real time, and within their natural environment (Shiffman et al., 2008).

Fourth, although beyond the scope of Study 3, additional within-task moderator variables could be investigated in the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption. For the Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal tasks, these variables might include the number of trials and the ratio of stop to go trials. For food consumption measures, relevant variables could include, for example, the quantity of food provided in bogus taste tests (Robinson et al., 2017). Future research could examine how such additional variables might influence the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption.

Fifth, in Study 4, moderator analyses could not be conducted for all variables because some comparison subgroups had an insufficient number of studies (fewer than four studies; (fewer than four; Fu et al., 2011). Further, the conclusion that no tested parameter variations (except number of training sessions), significantly impacted the effect of inhibitory control training for reducing food consumption may have been limited by the moderator analyses' ability to detect differences based on the small number of studies in some subgroups. Thus, future research might re-examine how such variables influence the relationship between inhibitory control and food consumption as more data become available.

Finally, although Study 5 targeted habitual soft drink consumers, most participants did not consume what might be considered a "large" amount on a weekly basis. Interventions might be more effective for individuals who consume larger quantities of soft drinks more frequently, as they are likely to exhibit stronger evaluative biases and poorer inhibitory control. Consequently, future research should aim to recruit participants with higher levels of soft drink consumption. Relatedly, as neither evaluative conditioning nor Go/No-Go inhibitory control interventions successfully

modified the respective underlying mechanisms of evaluative bias and motor responses, future research might explore whether, and under which conditions, such interventions could effectively modify these mechanisms.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the results of this thesis provide evidence for the relationships between underlying mechanisms and soft drink and unhealthy food consumption and identify key targets for potentially reducing such consumption. In particular, this thesis makes a valuable and unique contribution to the research on soft drink consumption by identifying evaluative bias towards soft drink cues and inhibitory control as key targets for decreasing such consumption. It also offers a novel demonstration of cravings for soft drinks and their link to consumption. In addition, it presents the first examination of dual-process models in the context of soft drink consumption and introduces the first combined intervention integrating evaluative conditioning with inhibitory control training to reduce soft drink consumption. Furthermore, the thesis provides comprehensive evidence of the role of underlying mechanisms in unhealthy food consumption. Specifically, it demonstrates that inhibitory control is linked to food consumption and that Go/No-Go inhibitory control interventions effectively and robustly reduce such consumption, in addition to offering guidance on the optimal protocol for such interventions. Thus, this thesis provides a valuable and unique contribution to the understanding and possible remediation of both soft drink and unhealthy food consumption, which are each significant public health concerns.

References

Allom, V., Mullan, B., & Hagger, M. (2016). Does inhibitory control training improve health behaviour? A meta-analysis. *Health Psychology Review*, *10*(2), 168–186. https://doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2015.1051078

Ames, S. L., Kisbu-Sakarya, Y., Reynolds, K. D., Boyle, S., Cappelli, C., Cox, M. G., Dust,
M., Grenard, J. L., Mackinnon, D. P., & Stacy, A. W. (2014). Inhibitory control
effects in adolescent binge eating and consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages
and snacks. *Appetite*, *81*, 180–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2014.06.013

- Ames, S. L., Wurpts, I. C., Pike, J. R., MacKinnon, D. P., Reynolds, K. R., & Stacy, A. W.
 (2016). Self-regulation interventions to reduce consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages in adolescents. *Appetite*, *105*, 652–662. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.06.036
- Aulbach, M. B., Knittle, K., & Haukkala, A. (2019). Implicit process interventions in eating behaviour: A meta-analysis examining mediators and moderators. *Health Psychology Review, 13*(2), 179–208. https://doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2019.1571933
- Avena, N. M., Rada, P., & Hoebel, B. G. (2008). Evidence for sugar addiction: Behavioral and neurochemical effects of intermittent, excessive sugar intake. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 32(1), 20–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2007.04.019
- Berridge, K. C., & Robinson, T. E. (1995). The mind of an addicted brain: Neural sensitization of wanting versus liking. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 4(3), 71–76. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8721.ep10772316
- Brownbill, A. L., Miller, C. L., & Braunack-Mayer, A. J. (2018). The marketing of sugar-sweetened beverages to young people on Facebook. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, 42(4), 354–360. https://doi.org/10.1111/1753-6405.12801
- de Bruijn, G. J., Keer, M., Conner, M., & Rhodes, R. E. (2012). Using implicit associations towards fruit consumption to understand fruit consumption behaviour and habit strength relationships. *Journal of Health Psychology*, *17*(4), 479–489. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1359105311421049
- Bui, E. T., & Fazio, R. H. (2016). Generalization of evaluative conditioning toward foods: Increasing sensitivity to health in eating intentions. *Health Psychology : Official Journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association*, *35*(8), 852–855. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000339
- Cecchini, M., Sassi, F., Lauer, J. A., Lee, Y. Y., Guajardo-Barron, V., & Chisholm, D. (2010). Tackling of unhealthy diets, physical inactivity, and obesity: Health effects and costeffectiveness. *Lancet (London, England)*, 376(9754), 1775–1784. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61514-0
- Fu, R., Gartlehner, G., Grant, M., Shamliyan, T., Sedrakyan, A., Wilt, T. J., Griffith, L.,Oremus, M., Raina, P., Ismaila, A., Santaguida, P., Lau, J., & Trikalinos, T. A. (2011).Conducting quantitative synthesis when comparing medical interventions: AHRQ

and the effective health care program. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology, 64*(11), 1187–1197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2010.08.010

- Hamilton, J., Fawson, S., May, J., Andrade, J., & Kavanagh, D. J. (2013). Brief guided imagery and body scanning interventions reduce food cravings. *Appetite*, *71*, 158–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2013.08.005
- Haynes, A., Kemps, E., & Moffitt, R. (2015). Inhibitory self-control moderates the effect of changed implicit food evaluations on snack food consumption. *Appetite*, *90*, 114–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.02.039
- Hensels, I. S., & Baines, S. (2016). Changing 'gut feelings' about food: An evaluative conditioning effect on implicit food evaluations and food choice. *Learning and Motivation*, 55, 31–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lmot.2016.05.005
- Hofmann, W., De Houwer, J., Perugini, M., Baeyens, F., & Crombez, G. (2010). Evaluative conditioning in humans: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, *136*(3), 390–421. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018916
- Hollands, G. J., Prestwich, A., & Marteau, T. M. (2011). Using aversive images to enhance healthy food choices and implicit attitudes: An experimental test of evaluative conditioning. *Health Psychology : Official Journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association*, *30*(2), 195–203. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022261
- Houben, K., & Jansen, A. (2015). Chocolate equals stop. Chocolate-specific inhibition training reduces chocolate intake and go associations with chocolate. *Appetite*, *87*, 318– 323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.01.005
- Houben K. (2023). How does Go/No-Go training lead to food devaluation? Separating the effects of motor inhibition and response valence. *Cognition & Emotion*, *37*(4), 763–776. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2023.2208339
- Lebens, H., Roefs, A., Martijn, C., Houben, K., Nederkoorn, C., & Jansen, A. (2011). Making implicit measures of associations with snack foods more negative through evaluative conditioning. *Eating Behaviors*, *12*(4), 249–253. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2011.07.001
- Littman, R., & Takacs, A. (2017). Do all inhibitions act alike? A study of go/no-go and stop- signal paradigms. *PLoS One, 12*(10), Article e0186774. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0186774
- Jones, A., Di Lemma, L. C., Robinson, E., Christiansen, P., Nolan, S., Tudur-Smith, C., & Field, M. (2016). Inhibitory control training for appetitive behaviour change: A meta-analytic investigation of mechanisms of action and moderators of effectiveness. *Appetite*, *97*, 16–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2015.11.013
- Kavanagh, D. J., Andrade, J., & May, J. (2005). Imaginary relish and exquisite torture: The elaborated intrusion theory of desire. *Psychological Review*, *112*(2), 446–467. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.112.2.446

- Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2009). Competing visual and olfactory imagery tasks suppress craving for coffee. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, *17*(1), 43–50. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014962
- Machado, P. P., Steele, E. M., Levy, R. B., da Costa Louzada, M. L., Rangan, A., Woods, J.,
 Gill, T., Scrinis, G., & Monteiro, C. A. (2020). Ultra-processed food consumption and obesity in the Australian adult population. *Nutrition & Diabetes*, *10*(1), 39. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41387-020-00141-0
- McGreen, J., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2024). The effectiveness of Go/No-Go and Stop-Signal training in reducing food consumption and choice: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Appetite*, *195*, 107215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2024.107215
- Miller, C., Wakefield, M., Braunack-Mayer, A., Roder, D., O'Dea, K., Ettridge, K., & Dono, J. (2019). Who drinks sugar sweetened beverages and juice? An Australian population study of behaviour, awareness and attitudes. *BMC Obesity, 6*, 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40608-018-0224-2
- NCES. (2020). Advertising spending of selected beverage brands in the United States in 2019. In Statista – The Statistics Portal. Retrieved from https://www.statista.com/statistics/264985/ad-spend-of-selected-beverage-brands-in-theus/.
- Ostafin, B. D., & Palfai, T. P. (2006). Compelled to consume: The Implicit Association Test and automatic alcohol motivation. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors, 20*(3), 322–327. https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-164X.20.3.322
- Pan, A., & Hu, F. (2011). Effects of carbohydrates on satiety: Differences between liquid and solid food. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care, 14*, 385–90. http://doi.org/10.1097/MCO.0b013e328346df36
- Raud, L., Westerhausen, R., Dooley, N., & Huster, R. J. (2020). Differences in unity: The go/no-go and stop signal tasks rely on different mechanisms. *NeuroImage, 210*, Article 116582. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2020.116582
- Ravelli, M. N., & Schoeller, D. A. (2020). Traditional self-reported dietary instruments are prone to inaccuracies and new approaches are needed. *Frontiers in Nutrition*, 7, 90. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnut.2020.00090
- Robinson, E., Haynes, A., Hardman, C. A., Kemps, E., Higgs, S., & Jones, A. (2017). The bogus taste test: Validity as a measure of laboratory food intake. *Appetite*, *116*, 223–231. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.05.002
- Roy Morgan Research. (2015). *More young Australians drinking soft drinks*. Retrieved from http://www.roymorgan.com/findings/6098-more-young-australians-drinkingsoft-drinks-201502270132
- Schumacher, S., Kemps, E., & Tiggemann, M. (2017). Acceptance- and imagery-based

strategies can reduce chocolate cravings: A test of the elaborated-intrusion theory of desire. *Appetite*, *113*, 63–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2017.02.012

- Shaw, J., Forman, E., Espel-Huynh, H., Butryn, M., Herbert, J., Lowe, M., & Nederkoorn, C.
 (2016). Can evaluative conditioning decrease soft drink consumption? *Appetite*, *105*, 60–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2016.05.016
- Shiffman, S., Stone, A. A., & Hufford, M. R. (2008). Ecological momentary assessment. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 4, 1–32. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.3.022806.091415
- Strack, F., & Deutsch, R. (2004). Reflective and impulsive determinants of social behavior. Personality and Social Psychology Review, 8, 220–247. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327957pspr0803_1
- Tiffany, S. T. (1990). A cognitive model of drug urges and drug-use behavior: Role of automatic and nonautomatic processes. *Psychological Review*, 97(2), 147–168. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295x.97.2.147
- Tiffany, S. T., & Conklin, C. A. (2000). A cognitive processing model of alcohol craving and compulsive alcohol use. *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, 95(8 Suppl 2), 145–153. https://doi.org/10.1080/09652140050111717
- Veling, H., Lawrence, N. S., Chen, Z., van Koningsbruggen, G. M., & Holland, R. W. (2017).
 What is trained during food go/no-go training? A review focusing on mechanisms and a research agenda. *Current Addiction Reports, 4*(1), 35–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40429-017-0131-5
- Veling, H., Becker, D., Liu, H., Quandt, J., & Holland, R. W. (2022). How go/no-go training changes behavior: A value-based decision-making perspective. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences*, 47, Article 101206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2022.101206
- Volkow, N. D., & Wise, R. A. (2005). How can drug addiction help us understand obesity? *Nature Neuroscience, 8*(5), 555–560. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1452
- Volkow, N. D., Wang, G. J., Fowler, J. S., & Telang, F. (2008). Overlapping neuronal circuits in addiction and obesity: Evidence of systems pathology. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B, Biological Sciences, 363*(1507), 3191–3200. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2008.0107
- Wang, Y., Wang, G., Zhang, D., Wang, L., Cui, X., Zhu, J., & Fang, Y. (2017). Learning to dislike chocolate: Conditioning negative attitudes toward chocolate and its effect on chocolate consumption. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *8*, 1468. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01468
- World Health Organization. (2017). *Taxes on sugary drinks: Why do it?* Retrieved from http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/260253/WHO-NMH-PND-16.5Rev.1-eng.pdf
- Yang, Y., Shields, G. S., Wu, Q., Liu, Y., Chen, H., & Guo, C. (2019). Cognitive training on

eating behaviour and weight loss: A meta-analysis and systematic review. *Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study ff Obesity, 20* (11), 1628–1641. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12916